



TECHNICAL REPORT

Epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA

www.ecdc.europa.eu

ECDC TECHNICAL REPORT

Epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA



This review was commissioned by the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (contract ECD.4999) coordinated by Teymur Noori and Erika Duffell, and produced by Irene Veldhuijzen (Municipal Public Health Service Rotterdam-Rijnmond, the Netherlands) and Abby Falla (Municipal Public Health Service Rotterdam-Rijnmond and Department of Public Health, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, the Netherlands), and Amena Ahmad (Hamburg University of Applied Sciences, Germany).

Suggested citation: European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA. Stockholm: ECDC; 2016.

Stockholm, July 2016 ISBN 978-92-9193-893-3 doi 10.2900/05429 Catalogue number TQ-01-16-633-EN-N © European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, 2016 Reproduction is authorised, provided the source is acknowledged

Contents

Abbreviations	v
Executive summary	
Introduction	
Methods	1
Key findings	
Migrants in the EU/EEA	
Conclusions and public health implications	
1. Background and objectives	
1.1. Background	
1.2 Objective	
2 Methods	
2.1 Estimating the burden of chronic hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA	5
2.2 Prevalence in migrant populations	
3. Results	
3.1 Demographic data	9
3.2 Prevalence estimates in EU/EEA and migrant countries of origin	
3.3 Relative contribution of migrant populations	
3.4 The prevalence of HBsAg/anti-HCV among migrants	
4. Discussion	
4.1 Migrant populations in the EU/EEA	
4.2 The burden of chronic viral hepatitis B and C among migrants	46
4.3 The relative burden of chronic viral hepatitis among migrants	
4.4 Comparing in-country prevalence estimates with prevalence in migrant populations	
4.5 Strengths and limitations	49
4.6 Conclusions and public health implications	
5. Annexes	
References	87

Figures

Figure 1. Estimated number of CHB and CHC cases among migrants in the EU/EEA and the size of the migrant population .	2
Figure 2. Foreign-born population (%) and proportion from HBV endemic countries	13
Figure 3. Foreign-born population (%) and proportion from HCV endemic countries	18
Figure 4. Estimated number of CHB and CHC cases among migrants in the EU/EEA and the size of the migrant population .	21
Figure 5. Relative burden among migrants in proportion to the total number of CHB cases per country	22
Figure 6. Relative burden among migrants in proportion to the total number of CHC cases per country	

Tables

Table 1. Comparison of the total foreign-born population obtained from three different data sources	6
Table 2. Total population and proportion foreign-born population in EU/EEA countries	9
Table 3. Chronic hepatitis B prevalence in the general population and estimated number of CHB infected cases	11
Table 4. Total foreign-born population and foreign-born population from countries with high/intermediate HBV prevalence, for	the
50 largest migrant groups	12
Table 5. Estimated number of CHB cases among migrants from endemic countries	14
Table 6. Ten migrant groups with highest estimated number of CHB cases and main host EU/EEA countries	15
Table 6a. Countries of origin of first-generation migrants with CHB found in five or more of the 31 EU/EEA countries	15
Table 7. Anti-HCV prevalence in the general population and estimated number of viraemic cases	16
Table 8. Total adult foreign-born population and foreign-born population from endemic (>=1%) countries	17
Table 9. Estimated number of CHC cases and prevalence among migrants from endemic countries	19
Table 10. Ten migrant groups with highest estimated number of CHC cases in EU/EEA and main host countries	19
Table 10a. Countries of origin of CHC infected first generation migrants represented in >5 EU/EEA countries	20
Table 11. Relative contribution of CHB cases among migrants from endemic countries to total number of CHB cases in EU/EEA	۱ host
countries	22
Table 12. Relative contribution of CHC cases among migrants from endemic countries to total number of CHC cases in EU/EE/	۱ host
countries	23

Table 13. HBsAg prevalence extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from the EMR
Table 14. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among EMR migrants to in-country prevalence from systematic reviews26
Table 15. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among EMR migrants
Table 16. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among EMR migrants to in-country prevalence27
Table 17. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from South Asia
Table 18. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among migrants from South Asia to in-country prevalence from Kowdley 29
Table 19. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from South Asia
Table 20. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among migrants from South Asia to in-country prevalence
Table 21. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from South East Asia
Table 22. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among South East Asian migrants to in-country prevalence from Kowdley32
Table 23. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from studies among migrants from South East Asia
Table 24. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among South East Asian migrants to in-country prevalence from Gower 32
Table 25. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from eastern Europe
Table 26. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among eastern European migrants to in-country prevalence from
systematic reviews/meta analyses
Table 27. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from studies among migrants from eastern Europe
Table 28. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among eastern European migrants to in-country prevalence from
systemtic reviews/meta analyses
Table 29. HBsAg prevalence estimates from studies among migrants from Latin America
Table 30. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among Latin American migrants to in-country prevalence from Kowdley36
Table 31. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from studies among migrants from Latin America
Table 32. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among Latin American migrants to in-country prevalence from Gower .38
Table 33. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from Africa
Table 34. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among migrants from Africa to in-country prevalence from Kowdley40
Table 35. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from Africa
Table 36. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among migrants from Africa to in-country prevalence from Gower42

Abbreviations

CHB CHC CI EMR	Chronic hepatitis B infection Chronic hepatitis C Confidence interval
ESS	Eastern Mediterranean Region European Statistical System
EU/EEA	European Union/European Economic Area
FB	Foreign-born
FGM	First-generation migrant
GBD	Global Burden of Disease
GP	General practitioner
HBsAg	Hepatitis B surface antigen
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HCC	Hepatocellular carcinoma
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
PHC	Public health centre
SGM	Second-generation migrant
STI	Sexually transmitted infection

Executive summary

Introduction

Hepatitis B and C are viruses that infect the liver and can silently progress to become serious diseases such as cirrhosis and liver cancer. Effective antiviral treatment is available and timely treatment of eligible patients can prevent hepatitis-related burden of disease and death. The main bottleneck in providing treatment to those who could benefit occurs with case detection. 'Foreign-born migrants' – those born outside their current country of residence (hereafter referred to as migrants) are one of the key populations at higher risk of hepatitis B and C in the EU/EEA and thus important targets for hepatitis-specific prevention and care programmes. In order to inform policy-making and healthcare planning, it is crucial to have a good understanding of the burden of hepatitis B and C infection among migrants. This will enable policymakers to prepare the ground for targeted screening programmes and other prevention measures. This report gives an overview of chronic hepatitis B and C virus infection among foreign-born migrants in the EU/EEA.

Methods

Two systematic literature searches were conducted: one to find estimates of the hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) and anti-hepatitis C virus (HCV) prevalence of migrants by country of origin (from published reviews); and a second to identify studies on the prevalence in migrant populations across the EU/EEA. Using a systematic approach based on demographic data detailing the size of the foreign-born population in EU/EEA countries (extracted from Eurostat, OECD and European Statistical System databases) (Table 1) and estimates for the prevalence in the countries of origin, estimates were derived for the number of infected migrants. To assess the relative burden among migrants in proportion to the overall burden of chronic viral hepatitis in each of the EU/EEA countries, the estimated number of infections in the migrant population was compared to the estimated number of infections in the total population of each EU/EEA country (derived using the same methods and data on prevalence and population size). For further insight the findings from the literature search for prevalence studies in migrant populations were analysed and compared to prevalence estimates in the countries of origin for different types of migrant populations.

Key findings

Number of chronic hepatitis B and C infections in the general population

With an estimated 4 to 7.5 million chronic (HBsAg positive) hepatitis B infected people (Table 3), and 2 to 6.6 million chronic (viraemic, i.e. HCV RNA positive) hepatitis C cases (Table 7), the burden of these chronic liver infections (at 6 to 14 million cases) in the general population of the EU/EEA is substantial. Chronic hepatitis B prevalence in the general population range from 0.1% in Ireland and the Netherlands, to 5.5% in Romania. The anti-HCV prevalence estimates in the general population range from 0.2% in the Netherlands to 4.4% in Italy. Overall, the estimated prevalence for both HBsAg and anti-HCV is around 1% in the EU/EEA as a whole. In terms of absolute numbers the EU/EEA countries with highest absolute number of estimated chronic hepatitis B (CHB) cases are Italy and Romania (both with over 1 million cases); Poland, Germany, France, UK, Bulgaria and Spain (ranging from 550 000 to 300 000 cases); Greece, Portugal and Hungary (ranging from 260 000–100 000 cases). In terms of absolute numbers the EU/EEA country with the highest absolute number of estimated chronic hepatitis C (CHC) cases among adults is Italy with ~1.6 million cases. Other EU/EEA countries with a high CHC case burden in terms of absolute numbers are Romania (~380 000) and Spain (~470 000).

Migrants in the EU/EEA

The total foreign-born population living in the 31 countries of the EU/EEA exceeds 50 million (Tables 1 & 2). The proportion of the foreign-born population ranges from 0.9% in Romania and 1.3% in Bulgaria to over 40% in Luxembourg and Liechtenstein. Overall, 10.3% of the total population and 11.4% of the adult population in the EU/EEA countries are foreign-born. Based on the above demographic data sources and the systematic reviews of hepatitis B virus (HBV) and HCV prevalence (at country level), it is estimated that 53% of the total foreign-born population in the EU/EEA is born in HBV-intermediate/high-endemic countries (those with a prevalence of 2% or higher) (Table 3). Around 79% of the foreign-born adult population is born in HCV high-endemic countries (those with a prevalence above 1%) (Table 8). Countries where the proportion of migrants from HBV-endemic countries exceeds 10% of the total population are Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia and Croatia. Countries where the proportion of migrants from HCV-endemic countries exceeds 15% of the total population are Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Cyprus, Estonia and Latvia. The estimated prevalence of HBsAg among migrants from intermediate and high-endemic countries ranges from 3% in Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Poland to 9% in Portugal (Table 5). The estimated prevalence of viraemic

HCV infection among migrants from high-endemic countries ranges from 0.9% in Croatia, to 2.4% in Latvia (Table 9). These two findings reflect the composition of countries of origin for the migrant population in EU/EEA countries.

Number of migrants with chronic hepatitis B and C infection

There are an estimated one to two million cases of chronic hepatitis B (CHB) (Table 5) and 300–900 000 cases of chronic hepatitis C (CHC) (Table 9) among migrants from intermediate/high-endemic countries. The estimated prevalence among migrants in the EU/EEA born in endemic countries is 6% for HBsAg and 2.3% for anti-HCV.

When analysing cumulatively the number of chronic HBV-infected people among the different migrant populations from intermediate and high-endemicity countries to the EU as a whole, over 50 000 CHB cases are estimated to originate from Romania, China, Turkey, Albania and Russia respectively. Migrants from Vietnam, Nigeria, Kazakhstan, Algeria and India (ranging from 36 000–46 000 cases respectively) also contribute substantially to the overall CHB burden in the EU/EEA countries of residence (Table 6). A sizeable number of CHB-affected migrants come from countries with low hepatitis B endemicity such as Poland (~61 000 cases), Morocco (~45 000 cases) and Italy (~22 000 cases).

When analysing cumulatively the CHC burden among the different migrant populations from high endemicity countries to the EU, 50,000-60 000 cases of CHC are estimated to be found among migrants from Romania and Russia. Between 25 000-35 000 cases are estimated to be found among migrants from Italy, Poland, Morocco, Pakistan and Ukraine. Around 20 000 cases are estimated to be found among migrants from Egypt, Kazakhstan and Nigeria.

In terms of absolute numbers, the overall estimated number of CHB cases by far exceeds the number of CHC cases (see Figure 1). The contribution of HBV and HCV to the total burden of chronic viral hepatitis differs for each migrant population. In migrants from China, Vietnam, Turkey, Albania and India, more than 80% of the chronic viral hepatitis infections are chronic hepatitis B infections. Migrants born in Ukraine, Russia and Pakistan contribute roughly equally to the HBV and HCV burden. Only in migrants from Egypt and Italy is the estimated number of CHC cases substantially higher than CHB cases. It is interesting that three migrant populations with relatively high numbers of both HBV and HCV cases are from EU/EEA countries – namely Italy, Poland and Romania.

Figure 1. Estimated number of CHB and CHC cases among migrants in the EU/EEA and the size of the migrant population



* low-endemic country for HBV (HBsAg prevalence <2%)

[#] low-endemic country for HCV (anti-HCV prevalence <1%)

[§] data sources: demographic data on migrants – Table 1; estimated number of CHB and CHC cases – Annex 5.5 and 5.7.

Migrants are disproportionally affected by chronic hepatitis B and C

In the EU/EEA as a whole, this study estimates the burden among migrants in relation to the overall number of infected cases to be around 25% for chronic hepatitis B, and 14% for chronic hepatitis C. This is much higher than the proportion of migrants in the total population, which is 5% for migrants from HBV endemic countries and 8% for migrants from HCV endemic countries. The burden among migrants in relation to the overall burden of both CHB and CHC is lowest in Romania, Bulgaria, Slovakia and Poland (<4%). These are all countries where the proportion of migrants from endemic countries in the total population is relatively low (<1.5%). In some countries (i.e. Ireland, the Netherlands and Sweden) the relative burden among migrants from intermediate and high-endemicity countries as a proportion of the overall chronic viral hepatitis B burden in the host country was estimated to be exceptionally high. A certain overestimation of the relative burden among migrants could be a consequence of an underestimation of the prevalence in the general population of the host country, or an overestimation of the prevalence among migrants (when basing this on the prevalence in the migrants' country of origin). To assess whether the in-country (country of origin) prevalence estimates used are overestimates we compared these estimates to the prevalence estimates found among migrants in the EU/EEA countries.

Prevalence in migrants compared to prevalence in the country of origin

We extracted 103 country-specific estimates from studies among different populations of migrants and compared these with in-country estimates. There was considerable heterogeneity in the migrant populations from which prevalence estimates were derived. Our findings suggest a lower prevalence among residents (i.e. the general population), children and pregnant women than among those screened in healthcare settings and refugee camps.

The most valid comparison of whether the in-country prevalence reflects the prevalence in migrants is to look only at the samples in the general population and not in higher risk groups, such as refugees and patients. Of the 14 HBsAg prevalence estimates available for the general population of migrants, 57% were lower than the in-country estimate in the general population, 36% were comparable and only 7% (one study) was higher. For hepatitis C, 70% of the ten general migrant population estimates are comparable to the in-country prevalence, and 30% are lower.

Conclusions and public health implications

The aim of this study was to estimate the chronic viral hepatitis burden in terms of infected cases among firstgeneration migrants in EU/EEA countries based on best available data sources and to identify those migrant groups with the largest number of cases who would benefit most from targeted screening programmes and early linkage to care. There are wide ranges around these estimates and the number of estimated cases should be interpreted with caution. Comparing prevalence data from studies in migrants with estimates for the in-country prevalence showed that the prevalence in migrant populations is often lower, especially for chronic hepatitis B, indicating that the estimates of the total number of migrants infected with chronic hepatitis B and C are possibly an overestimation. Therefore the actual number of infected migrants might be more towards the lower range of our estimates. Despite this uncertainty, the information on the size of the different migrant populations and the ranking of the populations with expected high numbers of chronic viral hepatitis infections provides valuable insight that countries can use to target prevention and screening efforts towards those migrant groups who would benefit most.

1 Background and objectives

1.1. Background

In the WHO European Region an estimated 13 million people have a chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection, and another 15 million are chronically infected with hepatitis C virus (HCV) [1]. Childhood hepatitis B vaccination programmes and stringent screening of blood products as well as improved hospital hygiene and harm reduction programmes have led to a significant reduction in transmission in many European countries. While the number of acute HBV cases per 100 000 population is declining in EU/EEA countries, the number of chronic infections more than doubled between 2006 and 2012 [2]. As chronic hepatitis B is largely asymptomatic this increase probably reflects increased testing practices. Many chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infections in Europe are now diagnosed in people born in countries with intermediate and high hepatitis B/C endemicity. The ECDC surveillance report 'Hepatitis B and C surveillance in Europe 2012' showed that over 80% of chronic hepatitis B cases were classified as 'imported' in countries that had this information available [2]. The classification of cases as imported indicates that the infection was acquired abroad and as country of birth is usually not available this can be used as proxy for foreign-born cases. However, less than one third of EU/EEA countries provided data on the proportion 'imported', showing the limitation of the routine surveillance data in providing clear information around the extent of chronic viral hepatitis in migrants. In 2013, over 70 million migrants were living in the EU, a large proportion of whom come from countries where the CHB and CHC prevalence is over 2% [3].

Both diseases usually have an insidious onset and can remain undetected for many years. Hepatitis B and C are major causes of liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). As a result of advances in the treatment of chronic hepatitis B and C, remission of disease can be achieved in up to 90% of chronic hepatitis B patients [4,5] New antiviral drugs for hepatitis C show cure rates of over 90% [6]. Treatment of eligible patients can prevent hepatitis-related burden of disease and death.

The main bottleneck in providing treatment to eligible patients is case detection. It is estimated that up to 75% of patients are not aware that they are infected, on account of the mostly asymptomatic condition, and hence they do not seek treatment [7]. Case detection could be improved by targeted screening of risk groups, of which migrants are an important one. In order to inform policy making and healthcare planning, it is crucial to have a good understanding of the burden of hepatitis B and C infection among migrants. This will enable policy makers to prepare for targeted screening programmes and other prevention measures.

1.2 Objective

The objective of this project is to perform an epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C burden among foreignborn migrants (hereafter referred to as migrants) to countries within the 31 European Union/European Economic Area (EU/EEA) countries; to identify the migrant populations (i.e. those born outside the country of residence) that contribute substantially to the overall burden of chronic hepatitis B and C in the 31 EU/EEA countries. The work was divided in two parts. The first part deals with the quantitative estimation of the number of chronic hepatitis B and C virus infections among migrants in EU/EEA countries and the relative contribution of hepatitis among migrants to the overall burden of hepatitis B and C. The second part looks at differences in prevalence among migrant populations in EU/EEA countries, prevalence estimates in the countries of origin, and differences in prevalence between first and second-generation migrants.

Definition of chronic viral hepatitis

- CHB Chronic hepatitis B infection, referring to hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) positivity
- CHC Chronic hepatitis C infection, referring to viraemic infection i.e. HCV-RNA positivity calculated as a proportion of 70% of anti-HCV positive cases which progress to chronicity (based on average viraemic prevalence estimated in a recent worldwide review study) [17].

Definition of migrants

- FB Foreign-born, referring to those born outside the country of residence
- FGM First-generation migrants, people who are foreign-born
- SGM Second-generation migrants, people considered migrants based on their ethnicity (e.g. self-reported or where one/both parents are foreign-born), but who themselves are born in the country of residence.

Definition of chronic viral hepatitis endemicity levels

	HBsAg	anti-HVC
Low	<2%	<1%
Intermediate	<2–7%	n.a.
High	>=8%	>=1%

2. Methods

2.1 Estimating the burden of chronic hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA

2.1.1 General approach

To estimate the relative burden among migrants to the EU/EEA, we conducted two studies. First, we identified and extracted data on the country of origins of the migrant population in all 31 EU/EEA countries. Then we searched for systematic reviews of global prevalence of chronic hepatitis B and C to identify country of origin prevalence estimates (also referred to as in-country prevalence in this report).

The country-specific CHB/CHC prevalence estimates were then multiplied by the number of foreign-born residents from the specific country of origin living in the host EU/EEA country, to provide an indication of the potential number of CHB/CHC infections among migrants separately for each EU/EEA country. A detailed description of the individual steps is given below.

2.1.2 Demographic data extraction

Demographic data on the foreign-born population by county of birth for each of the 31 EU/EEA countries along with their age distribution (below/above 15 years) were obtained from European statistical databases or the national statistical institutes of the respective countries. Table 1 lists the size of the foreign-born population as available from different data sources, and the data source used for the analysis. If available, Eurostat 2013 was preferred as a data source, since information on both foreign-born migrants by country of birth and country-of-birth-specific age distribution was available for the most recent year (2013) [8]. This was the case for 21 countries (Table 1) (extracted from the Eurostat database on 3 November and 19 December 2014). Where Eurostat data by country of birth were missing (ten countries), the European Statistical System (ESS) website which provides demographic data from the 'EU 2011 – Housing and Population Census' was used (extracted from the European Statistical System on 27 March 2015) [9] Demographic data on the foreign-born population by country of birth as well as the age distribution (below/above 15 years) could be obtained from the ESS for seven countries. For Luxembourg and Greece, data on the foreign-born population by country of birth were obtained from the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) from the OECD Stats website (extracted from the OECD database on 4 December 2014) [10]. However, since OECD Stats does not provide information on age distribution by country of birth, the proportion of the total foreignborn population <15 years of age was taken from Eurostat and applied equally to all countries of origin to estimate the adult migrant population. Detailed data on the foreign-born migrants resident in Lithuania could not be obtained from the three aforementioned data sources and data were obtained from the Lithuanian National Statistics Service for the year 2013 (data obtained on 24 October 2014) [11]. Here too the data on the proportion of the population <15 years were obtained from Eurostat and applied equally to all countries of origin.

	Total for	eign-born popula	tion by data sou	irce	
Country	2013 System (FSS) OECD (most OECD		OECD Year	Demographic data source used	
Austria	1 362 185	1 312 688	1 364 771	2012	Eurostat 2013
Belgium	1 747 641	1 517 608	1 690 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Bulgaria	96 113	78 643			Eurostat 2013
Croatia	574 383	584 000			ESS - 2011 census
Cyprus	200 842	196 966			ESS - 2011 census
Czech Republic	387 337	693 959	669 000	2011	Eurostat 2013
Denmark	548 411	501 911	442 000	2011	Eurostat 2013
Estonia	198 411	197 356	210 842	2011	Eurostat 2013
Finland	279 743	186 973	285 465	2012	Eurostat 2013
France	7 537 795	7 321 237	7 358 218	2011	ESS - 2011 census
Germany	10 201 192	11 373 438	10 918 000	2012	ESS - 2011 census
Greece	1 235 426	1 286 067	729 926	2012	OECD 2012/Eurostat 2013 age- distribution
Hungary	423 317	383 142	424 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Iceland	35 319	32 501	35 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Ireland	736 375	766 640	752 000	2011	Eurostat 2013
Italy	5 695 883	4 803 567	5 695 883	2012	Eurostat 2013
Latvia	279 227	302 050	298 000	2011	Eurostat 2013
Liechtenstein	23 109	14 649			Eurostat 2013
Lithuania	140 221	179 563			Euras.lt 2013/Eurostat 2013 age- distribution
Luxembourg	227 461	201 578	205 162 226 100	2010 2012	OECD 2010/Eurostat 2013 age- distribution
Malta		35 116			ESS - 2011 census
Netherlands	1 927 728	1 868 655	1 928 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Norway	662 526	611 283	664 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Poland	678 946	639 772	675 000	2011	Eurostat 2013
Portugal	881 440	871 813	871 813	2011	ESS - 2011 census
Romania	182 939	150 564			Eurostat 2013
Slovakia	158 164	149 662	158 178	2012	Eurostat 2013
Slovenia	232 703	228 588	300 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Spain	6 174 740	5 648 995	6 618 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
Śweden	1 472 353	1 338 010	1 473 000	2012	Eurostat 2013
United Kingdom	7 828 164	7 985 585	7 588 000	2012	ESS - 2011 census

Table 1. Comparison of the total foreign-born population obtained from three different data sources

Demographic data on the countries of origin of foreign-born migrants were arranged by the number of adult migrants in descending order. The fifty countries of origin with the highest number of migrants were selected for estimating the CHB and CHC burden among migrants from each of these countries.

2.1.3 Systematic literature search to estimate prevalence in foreignborn migrants' countries of origin

On 21 January 2015, a search was performed of Medline, Embase, the Cochrane library, Web of Science, Scopus, PubMed publisher and Google Scholar for reviews, systematic reviews and meta analyses concerning the prevalence of hepatitis B/C in the general population worldwide at country level. The search terms used consisted of a combination of disease-related (hepatitis B/C), outcome-related (prevalence), population-related (general population, worldwide), and study design-related (reviews) terms. As the aim was to identify recent reviews, we searched for papers published in English between 2009 and 2014. Records were exported into Endnote to review for relevancy. Inclusion and exclusion criteria were established and applied to the list of retrieved articles. Key exclusion criteria included:

- Studies dealing with hepatitis other than type B or C
- Studies focusing on natural history, clinical features or complications of hepatitis
- Studies dealing with medical treatment
- Studies focusing on high-risk groups such as injecting drug users, sex workers, HIV patients, etc.
- Single case studies, cost-effectiveness-analyses.

The titles and abstracts of retrieved articles were assessed for relevancy by one reviewer. Full text articles were retrieved for all studies included based on title/abstract and reviewed for further inclusion or exclusion. Decisions to exclude were recorded and a PRISMA flowchart prepared to document these stages (Annex 5.1). Any uncertainty about specific articles was referred to a second reviewer for a second opinion. A description of the search terms used and the exact search in each database is available in Annex 5.2.

From the included reviews the country-level HBsAg and anti-HCV prevalence estimates and confidence intervals (CI) were extracted and entered into an Excel database of all countries of origin for migrants to EU-EEA countries. Where a country-specific estimate was not available for a country of origin, the relevant Global Burden of Disease (GBD) region estimate was added, if available. If a meta-analysis reported a statistically significant time trend the prevalence estimate from the most recent period was selected. If multiple estimates for a country were available from different reviews we assessed the scope and quality of the included studies to determine which estimate could be considered most robust or relevant (for example, by including grey/unpublished literature, or searching in a variety of languages or in national databases). Decisions were made jointly by two reviewers with the rationale recorded for each decision concerning a preferred estimate.

2.1.4 Estimating chronic hepatitis B (CHB) burden among foreignborn migrants for each EU/EEA country

To quantify the number of CHB cases among each of the first fifty countries of origin of foreign-born migrants residing in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries, the HBsAg prevalence estimates for the in-country general population (all ages) were multiplied with the total number of migrants (children and adults) from each respective country of origin (for the 50 countries of origin with the highest number of migrants) per EU/EEA country. Following this the countries of origin of foreign-born migrants were sorted by CHB prevalence in descending order, with the aim of identifying all intermediate and high-endemicity countries (i.e. countries with a HBsAg prevalence of 2% or more). The total number of foreign-born migrants originating from intermediate and high-hepatitis B endemicity countries was added up to determine their percentage contribution to the overall number of foreign-born migrants residing in the host country. We also determined the ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected individuals originating from intermediate and high endemicity countries, together with the corresponding CHB prevalence and the number of CHB cases, residing in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries.

2.1.5 Estimating chronic hepatitis C (CHC) burden among foreignborn migrants for each EU/EEA country

To quantify the number of hepatitis C cases among the first fifty countries of origin for foreign-born migrants residing in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries, the anti-HCV prevalence estimates for the adult in-country general population were multiplied with the number of adult migrants (15 years of age and above) from each respective country of origin (for the 50 largest) per EU/EEA country. According to the review by Gower et al. the general viraemic (chronic hepatitis C) prevalence is estimated to be 70% of the anti-HCV prevalence. We therefore multiplied the number of anti-HCV positive cases by 0.7 to obtain the number of CHC cases for each country of origin. The countries of origin of foreign-born migrants were then sorted by anti-HCV prevalence in descending order, with the aim of identifying all high-endemicity countries (i.e. countries with anti-HCV prevalence of 1% or more.) The total number of foreign-born migrants originating from high-endemicity hepatitis C countries was calculated to determine their contribution to the overall number of adult foreign-born migrants residing in the host country. We also determined the ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected individuals originating from intermediate and high-endemicity countries, together with the corresponding anti-HCV prevalence and the number of CHC cases, residing in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries.

2.1.6 Relative burden of CHB and CHC among migrants

To calculate the relative burden among migrants from intermediate and high-endemic countries as a proportion of the overall number of people infected with chronic hepatitis B or C, the estimated number of infected cases among migrants was divided by the total number of infected persons, based on the general population prevalence estimate and the total population. For hepatitis C the total number infected was taken for the adult population.

For the lower range the extreme lower limit was calculated by dividing the low estimate of the number of infected cases among migrants, with the high estimate for the total number of infected cases. In so doing we obtained an estimate for the minimum burden among migrants in proportion to the overall burden. For the high estimate we divided the high estimate of the number of infected migrants by the low overall number estimated to be infected in the host country.

2.2 Prevalence in migrant populations

2.2.1 General approach

We conducted a systematic literature search for studies estimating the HBsAg and/or anti-HCV prevalence among migrant populations in Europe. Prevalence estimates among similar populations were pooled, where possible, and compared to in-country estimates retrieved from the first part of the report. We also compared estimated prevalence among first- and second-generation migrants, where possible.

2.2.2 Systematic literature research

On 25 November 2014, we searched Medline, Embase, the Cochrane library, Web of Science, Scopus, PubMed publisher and Google Scholar for studies that estimate the prevalence of hepatitis B/C in migrants for any of the 31 EU/EEA Member States. The search terms used consisted of a combination of disease-related (hepatitis B/C), outcome-related (prevalence), population-related (migrants) and geographical area (EU/EEA countries) terms. We searched for papers published in English between 2000 and 2014 and, to avoid duplicating work done on the same articles, we excluded 172 records that were identified and screened in a 2009 literature review of the hepatitis B and C prevalence in several population groups, including migrants [12]. This previous search included a final total of 15 articles, all of which were added to the final list of full text articles. Records were exported into Endnote to be reviewed for relevancy.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria were established and applied to the list of retrieved articles. Articles were first reviewed based on the title and/or abstract and were included if the article was expected to report data on HBsAg or anti-HCV prevalence in migrant populations. Exclusion criteria included:

- Studies dealing with viral hepatitis other than type B or C
- Studies focusing on natural history, clinical features or complications of hepatitis
- Studies dealing with medical treatment
- Studies focusing on high-risk groups such as people who inject drugs, sex workers, HIV co-infected patients etc.
- Studies of migrants to countries outside Europe
- Studies in Roma populations
- Guidelines, position papers or commentary pieces without original prevalence data
- Modelling studies with no new measured prevalence estimates
- Single case studies, cost-effectiveness-analyses.

Studies in migrant pregnant women, children and adolescents were included.

2.2.3 Review of retrieved articles

The titles and abstracts of retrieved articles were assessed for relevancy by one reviewer, and to ensure consistent application and accuracy of this selection, a random sample of 10% of these were independently reviewed by a second reviewer. As very few disagreements were found (4%), we concluded that a second independent review of the whole sample would not be required. Where there was any doubt, a decision was made after consulting the second reviewer. Full text articles were retrieved for all studies included based on title/abstract and reviewed for further inclusion or exclusion by three reviewers (each working concurrently on a third of the sample). Decisions to exclude were recorded and a PRISMA flowchart prepared to document these stages (Annex 5.3). A description of the search terms and the exact search in each database is available in Annex 5.4.

2.2.4 Data extraction

A data extraction form was prepared including fields related to study design, population, external validity, and HBsAg, HBV DNA, anti-HCV and HCV RNA prevalence. Data were extracted by three reviewers into a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet. We extracted prevalence estimates in first or second-generation migrants for comparison, where available. Unless data were standardised, we (re)calculated 95% confidence limits using the Exact method in MS Excel. For studies reporting only region of origin data in more than 500 subjects, we contacted authors directly to request country-level data.

2.2.5 Data summary, pooling and comparison with in-country estimates

Summaries of all country- and regional-level estimates for migrants to Europe from six regions were prepared: Eastern Europe (including most of the former Soviet states, such as Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan); Africa; the European Mediterranean Region (including the Middle East and North Africa); South Asia (including Afghanistan); South East Asia and Latin America (including the Caribbean). Estimates based on a screened number of 10 or less per country were excluded. Pooled estimates for countries of origin were produced by combining the numbers tested and numbers of cases reported in studies with a comparable population.

Both pooled and large single-study estimates were compared with the in-country estimates extracted in the first part of the report. When the point estimate fell within the CI or uncertainty range the estimate was considered to be comparable to the in-country estimate, and when it was below the lower limit or higher than the upper limit the estimate was considered to be lower or higher. For hepatitis B we also used supplementary data comparing migrant to in-country estimates and change in prevalence over time where available [13].

3. Results

3.1 Demographic data

Table 2 shows the size of the population and the foreign-born population per country both for the total and for the adult (>15 years of age) population. As the prevalence estimates for anti-HCV are based on the adult population, this population is shown separately since it is used for the calculation of the numbers infected. Overall, 10.3% of the total population and 11.4% of the adult population in EU/EEA are foreign-born. The foreign-born proportion of the population ranges from 0.9% in Romania and 1.3% in Bulgaria to more than 40% in Luxembourg and Liechtenstein.

Table 2 Total no	had letes and total and	properties foreign here	nonulation in EU/EEA countries*
Table 2. Total pu	pulation and total and	proportion roreign-born	population in EU/EEA countries*

Country	Total population	Foreign- born population	Proportion foreign- born	Total adult population	Foreign- born adult population	Proportion foreign- born adult population
Austria	8 451 149	1 362 185	16.1%	7 232 026	1 287 385	17.8%
Belgium	11 161 642	1 747 641	15.7%	9 263 570	1 609 042	17.4%
Bulgaria	7 284 552	96 113	1.3%	6 294 563	74 367	1.2%
Croatia	4 284 889	584 000	13.6%	3 632 461	565 090	15.6%
Cyprus	840 407	202 283	24.1%	705 459	187 040	26.5%
Czech Republic	10 516 125	387 337	3.7%	8 955 829	372 708	4.2%
Denmark	5 602 628	548 411	9.8%	4 625 032	509 149	11.0%
Estonia	1 320 174	198 411	15.0%	1 113 355	194 851	17.5%
Finland	5 426 674	279 743	5.2%	4 535 282	253 305	5.6%
France	64 932 339	7 325 037	11.3%	52 901 411	6 920 201	13.1%
Germany	80 219 695	10 906 250	13.6%	69 414 404	10 594 890	15.3%
Greece	11 090 000	729 926	6.6%	9 464 000	661 021	7.0%
Hungary	9 908 798	423 317	4.3%	8 477 933	391 887	4.6%
Iceland	321 857	35 319	11.0%	255 391	30 402	11.9%
Ireland	4 591 087	736 375	16.0%	3 586 829	643 083	17.9%
Italy	59 685 227	5 695 883	9.5%	51 336 889	5 345 646	10.4%
Latvia	2 023 825	279 227	13.8%	1 731 509	275 201	15.9%
Liechtenstein	36 838	23 109	62.7%	31 142	20 576	66.1%
Lithuania	2 971 905	140 221	4.7%	2 535 329	133 350	5.3%
Luxembourg	506 953	205 162	40.5%	417 377	189 365	45.4%
Malta	417 432	35 116	8.4%	355 704	32 803	9.2%
Netherlands	16 779 575	1 927 728	11.5%	13 901 653	1 825 747	13.1%
Norway	5 049 223	662 526	13.1%	4 122 334	598 257	14.5%
Poland	38 533 299	678 946	1.8%	32 736 685	575 241	1.8%
Portugal	10 562 178	871 813	8.3%	8 989 849	806 551	9.0%
Romania	20 020 074	182 939	0.9%	16 880 465	121 215	0.7%
Slovakia	5 410 836	158 164	2.9%	4 580 260	137 905	3.0%
Slovenia	2 058 821	232 703	11.3%	1 760 726	222 704	12.6%
Spain	46 727 890	6 174 740	13.2%	39 637 891	5 731 642	14.5%
Sweden	9 555 893	1 472 353	15.4%	7 944 034	1 369 521	17.2%
UK	63 182 180	7 985 585	12.6%	52 082 285	7 401 565	14.2%
EU/EEA	509 474 165	52 288 563	10.3%	429 501 677	49 081 710	11.4%

* Data sources used are listed in Table 1

3.2 Prevalence estimates in EU/EEA and migrant countries of origin

The systematic search for reviews yielded 802 studies published after 2009, of which 18 full texts were finally included (Annex 5.1).

Hepatitis B

The most comprehensive review for the global country-specific prevalence of chronic hepatitis B in the general population was a review by Kowdley et al. published in 2012 [13]. This review included studies published between 1980 and July 2010. Studies included were population-based surveys and studies of groups, such as pregnant women, school children, military recruits, and healthy controls from cohort studies [13]. Blood donor studies and

studies in populations with increased hepatitis B risk were excluded. Most included studies reported data on the general populations of migrants' countries of origin (1 797 surveys in 98 countries, including >17 million persons) but 256 surveys in emigrants from 52 countries (including 689 078 people) were also included. Kowdley et al. used meta-analytic methods to determine the country-specific pooled HBsAg seroprevalence and corresponding 95% CI, as well as regional estimates.

The Kowdley study did not include a prevalence estimate for the US. We took the prevalence for the US from a nationally-representative survey published in 2011 [14]. For the following 11 countries Kowdley reported a significant decrease in prevalence over time: China, Egypt, Ethiopia, Greece, Italy, Romania, Saudi Arabia, South Korea, Spain, Thailand and Turkey. For this reason the estimate was taken from the period after 2000. Kowdley's regional and some in-country estimates were replaced with in-country estimates from other studies considered more robust or relevant for 11 countries: Albania, Algeria, Belgium, Cyprus, Finland, Ireland, Libya, Morocco, the Netherlands, Sweden and Tunisia [1,15,16]. The table showing the selected prevalence estimates per country appears in Annex 5.5. The countries for which estimates other than Kowdley were available, along with an explanation on the decision taken, are listed in Annex 5.6.

Hepatitis C

The most comprehensive review with country-specific estimates for the anti-HCV and viraemic HCV prevalence was published in 2014 by Gower et al [17]. This review includes studies published after the year 2000, and provides estimates for 87 countries, with further estimates calculated for each of the 21 countries in the GBD region. Studies in non-representative (high-risk) populations, studies with a small sample size (<1000) and studies published prior to 2000 were excluded from the analysis. Studies were given a quality score in which the representativeness for the general population, sample size and year of the study (with recent studies scoring higher) were taken into account. The estimates from the studies with the highest scores were selected as the in-country general population prevalence estimate, with the exception of China, Nigeria and India for which estimates were calculated based on a meta-analysis from multiple studies. Since most studies reported the prevalence in adults, the prevalence estimates from Gower are applicable to the adult population, defined as 15 years and above. Where studies reported the prevalence for the total population this was recalculated to a prevalence in adults. The country-level estimates from Gower do not have 95% CIs but a lower and upper 'uncertainty' range. The lower range is reportedly based on studies among blood donors, for example, as representatives of 'healthy adults' however it is unclear from the methodology how the upper limit was derived.

For nine countries Gower's regional or in-country estimate could be replaced with more robust estimates from other systematic reviews: Albania, Egypt, France, Germany, Italy, Pakistan, Poland, Sweden and Turkey [18-23]. The table with the selected prevalence estimates per country appears in Annex 5.7. The countries for which other estimates than Gower are available, with an explanation on the decision taken, are listed in Annex 5.8.

3.2.1 Estimated chronic hepatitis B prevalence and number of infected cases in the general population of EU/EEA countries

The general population HBsAg prevalence estimates retrieved from the systematic reviews, and the corresponding estimated number of people infected are listed in Table 3 for the EU/EEA countries. The chronic hepatitis B prevalence estimates in the general population ranges from 0.1% in Ireland and the Netherlands, to 5.5% in Romania.

In terms of absolute numbers the EU/EEA countries with highest absolute number of estimated CHB cases are Italy and Romania (both over one million cases), Poland, Germany, France, UK, Bulgaria and Spain (range 550 000–300 000 cases) and Greece, Portugal and Hungary (range 260 000–100 00 cases). In the EU/EEA as a whole, the HBV prevalence is estimated at 1.12%, and between 4 and 7.5 million people are estimated to have a chronic HBV infection.

Table 3. Chronic hepatitis B prevalence in the general population and estimated number of CHB infected cases

Country	Total	HBsAg prevalence			Estimat	Estimated no. of CHB cases			
	Population		Low H		Central	Central Lower			
	Population	%	95% CI	95% CI	estimate	estimate	Upper estimate		
Austria	8 451 149	0.55	0.34	0.71	46 481	28 734	60 003		
Belgium	11 161 642	0.7	0.4	1.2	78 131	44 647	133 940		
Bulgaria	7 284 552	4.25	2.80	5.70	309 593	203 967	415 219		
Croatia	4 284 889	1.47	0.84	2.10	62 988	35 993	89 983		
Cyprus	840 407	0.9	0.3	2	7 564	2 521	16 808		
Czech Republic	10 516 125	0.70	0.43	0.98	73 613	45 219	103 058		
Denmark	5 602 628	0.55	0.34	0.71	30 814	19 049	39 779		
Estonia	1 320 174	0.58	0.42	0.74	7 657	5 545	9 769		
Finland	5 426 674	0.2	0.1	0.4	10 853	5 427	21 707		
France	64 932 339	0.68	0.44	1.05	441 540	285 702	681 790		
Germany	80 219 695	0.6	0.4	0.8	481 318	320 879	641 758		
Greece	11 090 000	2.33	1.54	3.11	258 397	170 786	344 899		
Hungary	9 908 798	1.08	0.04	2.11	107 015	3 964	209 076		
Iceland	321 857	0.55	0.34	0.71	1 770	1 094	2 285		
Ireland	4 591 087	0.1	0	0.3	4 591	0	13 773		
Italy	59 685 227	1.89	1.26	2.52	1 128 051	752 034	1 504 068		
Latvia	2 023 825	1.39	1.10	1.67	28 131	22 262	33 798		
Liechtenstein	36 838	0.55	0.34	0.71	203	125	262		
Lithuania	2 971 905	2.03	1.37	2.69	60 330	40 715	79 944		
Luxembourg	506 953	0.55	0.34	0.71	2 788	1 724	3 599		
Malta	417 432	0.55	0.34	0.71	2 296	1 419	2 964		
Netherlands	16 779 575	0.1	0	0.2	16 780	0	33 559		
Norway	5 049 223	0.55	0.34	0.71	27 771	17 167	35 849		
Poland	38 533 299	1.44	1.16	1.72	554 880	446 986	662 773		
Portugal	10 562 178	1.35	0.66	2.04	142 589	69 710	215 468		
Romania	20 020 074	5.49	5.24	5.73	1 099 102	1 049 052	1 147 150		
Slovakia	5 410 836	0.70	0.43	0.98	37 876	23 267	53 026		
Slovenia	2 058 821	3.29	2.33	4.24	67 735	47 971	87 294		
Spain	46 727 890	0.66	0.34	0.97	308 404	158 875	453 261		
Sweden	9 555 893	0.2	0.1	0.4	19 112	9 556	38 224		
United Kingdom	63 182 180	0.54	0.30	0.60	341 184	189 547	379 093		
EU/EEA	509 474 165	1.12	0.79	1.47	5 705 260	4 003 937	7 514 179		

3.2.2 Foreign-born population by HBV endemicity level in EU/EEA countries

Table 4 shows the total population and the total foreign-born population residing in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries, along with the proportion of the total foreign-born population. With the prevalence estimates for the migrants' countries of origin, the foreign-born population in the EU/EEA countries can be further classified according to the endemicity level. Hence Table 4 also quantifies the population born in endemic countries, defined as those with an HBsAg prevalence of 2% or higher. The proportion of the foreign-born population born in endemic countries is also included. In this analysis the first 50 foreign-born populations are included in terms of population size, therefore the total number of foreign-born is slightly lower than the figures in Table 2 which cover the entire foreign-born population. For the whole of the EU/EEA, 53% of the foreign-born population was born in HBV-endemic countries. The highest proportion of migrants from HBV-endemic countries (>10%) is seen in Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia and Croatia.

Table 4. Total foreign-born population and foreign-born population from countries with intermediate and high HBV prevalence, for the 50 largest migrant groups

Country	Total population	Foreign- born population	Proportion foreign-born	Foreign- born population from endemic countries	Proportion foreign-born from endemic countries	Proportion from endemic countries of total foreign-born
Austria	8 451 149	1 298 945	15.4%	768 773	9.1%	59%
Belgium	11 161 642	1 596 848	14.3%	622 206	5.6%	36%
Bulgaria	7 284 552	90 990	1.2%	62 755	0.9%	65%
Croatia	4 284 889	582 271	13.6%	523 470	12.2%	90%
Cyprus	840 407	190 568	22.7%	139 689	16.6%	69%
Czech Republic	10 516 125	374 296	3.6%	234 291	2.2%	60%
Denmark	5 602 628	484 139	8.6%	224 384	4.0%	41%
Estonia	1 320 174	197 744	15.0%	184 642	14.0%	93%
Finland	5 426 674	257 044	4.7%	141 953	2.6%	51%
France	64 932 339	6 775 948	10.4%	3 591 002	5.5%	49%
Germany	80 219 695	10 426 860	13.0%	5 398 700	6.7%	50%
Greece	11 090 000	713 471	6.4%	615 986	5.6%	84%
Hungary	9 908 798	411 403	4.2%	302 781	3.1%	72%
Iceland	321 857	32 910	10.2%	7 857	2.4%	22%
Ireland	4 591 087	687 462	15.0%	205 071	4.5%	28%
Italy	59 685 227	5 319 754	8.9%	3 443 409	5.8%	60%
Latvia	2 023 825	278 243	13.7%	267 617	13.2%	96%
Liechtenstein	36 838	22 806	61.9%	2 140	5.8%	9%
Lithuania	2 971 905	139 712	4.7%	121 992	4.1%	87%
Luxembourg	506 953	189 858	37.5%	28 085	5.5%	14%
Malta	417 432	33 301	8.0%	9 629	2.3%	27%
Netherlands	16 779 575	1 772 756	10.6%	1 052 695	6.3%	55%
Norway	5 049 223	597 316	11.8%	277 047	5.5%	42%
Poland	38 533 299	659 657	1.7%	438 446	1.1%	65%
Portugal	10 562 178	854 830	8.1%	475 155	4.5%	55%
Romania	20 020 074	166 973	0.8%	103 740	0.5%	57%
Slovakia	5 410 836	155 346	2.9%	25 170	0.5%	16%
Slovenia	2 058 821	231 276	11.2%	160 220	7.8%	69%
Spain	46 727 890	5 930 170	12.7%	1 909 343	4.1%	31%
Sweden	9 555 893	1 304 130	13.6%	596 303	6.2%	41%
United Kingdom	63 182 180	6 845 805	10.8%	3 976 870	6.3%	50%
EU/EEA	509 474 165	48 622 832	9.5%	25 911 421	5.1%	53%



Figure 2. Foreign-born population (%) and proportion from HBV-endemic countries

Figure 2 provides a graphical representation of the distribution of foreign-born population by endemicity level of the country of origin. EU/EEA countries are sorted by the overall proportion of foreign-born population (dots, right y-axis).

3.2.3 Estimated chronic hepatitis B prevalence and number of infected cases in migrants in EU/EEA countries

The total number of infected CHB cases among the first 50 migrant populations from intermediate/high-endemic countries in each EU/EEA countries is listed in Table 5. The average CHB (HBsAg) prevalence was calculated based on the total foreign-born population from endemic countries. The estimated HBsAg prevalence among migrants from intermediate/high endemic countries ranges from 3% in Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Poland to 9% in Portugal. These differences reflect the composition of resident migrant population's countries of origin. In the EU/EEA as a whole, the HBsAg prevalence among migrants from endemic countries is estimated at 6%, and between 1 and 1.9 million migrants born in endemic countries are estimated to have a chronic HBV infection.

	Foreign-born	СН	CHB infected cases		
Country	pop. from endemic countries	Central estimate	Lower estimate	Higher estimate	Average CHB prevalence
Austria	768 773	33 456	25 757	41 040	4.4%
Belgium	622 206	42 530	32 218	54 309	6.8%
Bulgaria	62 755	2 436	1 860	3 039	3.9%
Croatia	523 470	18 673	11 966	25 376	3.6%
Cyprus	139 689	6 770	5 141	8 445	4.8%
Czech Republic	234 291	12 185	9 637	14 752	5.2%
Denmark	224 384	12 352	9 605	15 152	5.5%
Estonia	184 642	5 432	3 822	7 038	2.9%
Finland	141 953	8 136	6 206	10 067	5.7%
France	3 591 002	212 538	131 238	380 923	5.9%
Germany	5 398 700	234 792	180 867	288 066	4.3%
Greece	615 986	43 163	36 636	49 346	7.0%
Hungary	302 781	15 286	13 649	16 940	5.0%
Iceland	7 857	421	349	494	5.4%
Ireland	205 071	13 196	10 935	15 574	6.4%
Italy	3 443 409	213 063	174 632	251 539	6.2%
Latvia	267 617	7 866	5 269	10 454	2.9%
Liechtenstein	2 140	97	74	119	4.5%
Lithuania	121 992	3 765	2 469	5 057	3.1%
Luxembourg	28 085	1 450	913	2 019	5.2%
Malta	9 629	637	429	860	6.6%
Netherlands	1 052 695	56 650	40 335	73 016	5.4%
Norway	277 047	17 021	12 125	21 979	6.1%
Poland	438 446	11 679	7 018	16 342	2.7%
Portugal	475 155	42 688	29 595	55 795	9.0%
Romania	103 740	7 531	5 453	9 581	7.3%
Slovakia	25 170	1 073	846	1 301	4.3%
Slovenia	160 220	5 713	3 756	7 663	3.6%
Spain	1 909 343	118 316	92 282	148 318	6.2%
Sweden	596 303	33 850	23 728	44 011	5.7%
United Kingdom	3 976 870	244 409	195 342	294 417	6.1%
EU/EEA	25 911 421	1 427 174	1 074 152	1 873 032	5.5%

When cumulatively analysing the number of CHB cases among different migrants from intermediate/highendemicity countries to the EU, migrants from Albania, China, Romania, Russia and Turkey are estimated to include over 50 000 CHB cases each. Migrants from Algeria, Kazakhstan, India, Nigeria and Vietnam (all between 36 000 and 46 000 cases) also contribute substantially to the overall number of CHB cases in the EU/EEA. Table 6 lists the ten migrant groups with the highest estimated number of CHB cases, as well as the host countries with the largest populations of migrants born in these countries.

When analysing the list of the 50 largest countries of origin in each EU/EEA country, sorted in descending order by the estimated number of CHB cases, a sizeable number of CHB cases are found among migrants from low-prevalence countries (with an HBsAg prevalence in the general population of <2%) such as Poland (~61 000 cases), Morocco (~45 000 cases) and Italy (~22 000 cases). Low hepatitis B endemicity countries are, however, excluded. Tables per EU/EEA country with estimates for all 50 migrant groups can be found in Annex 5.11.

Table 6. Ten migrant groups (from intermediate/high-endemicity countries) with the highest
estimated number of CHB cases (rounded) and the main host EU/EEA countries

Migrant group	Total population	HBsAg prevalence	CHB cases	Host countries (first six with largest populations)*
Romania	2 817 458	5.5	155 000	Italy, Spain, Germany, Hungary, UK, Austria
China	1 012 550	10.2	104 000	UK, Italy, Spain, France, Germany, Netherlands
Turkey	2 266 977	4.3	97 000	Germany, France, Netherlands, Austria, Belgium, UK
Albania	804 570	9.0	72 000	Italy, Greece, Belgium, Austria, Bulgaria
Russia	1 810 197	2.9	52 000	Germany, Latvia, Estonia, Italy, Spain, Lithuania
Vietnam	365 048	12.5	46 000	France, Germany, Czech Republic, UK, Sweden, Norway
Nigeria	336 155	13.3	45 000	UK, Italy, Spain, Ireland, Netherlands, Austria
Kazakhstan	828 526	5.0	41 000	Germany, Latvia, Czech Republic, Poland, Lithuania, Estonia
Algeria	1 482 465	2.6	39 000	France, Spain, Belgium, Italy, Ireland
India	1 120 352	3.2	36 000	UK, Italy, Germany, France, Spain, Ireland

Migrants from China are represented in the list of first ten migrant populations (from intermediate/high-endemicity countries) with the highest number of estimates cases in 28 of the 31 EU/EEA countries. This is also the case in 19 of the 31 EU/EEA countries for migrants from Romania and for 18 of 31 EU/EEA countries for migrants from Russia (Table 6a).

Table 6a. Countries of origin of first-generation migrants with CHB found in five or more of the 31
EU/EEA countries*

Country of origin of migrants	No. of EU/EEA countries (of 31)	EU/EEA Countries
China	28	AUT, BEL, BLG, HR, CZ, DK, DE, FIN, FR, EE, HU, IRL, ISL, IT, LIE, LT, LUX, MT, NL, NO, PL, PT, RO, SK, SI, ES, SE, UK
Romania	19	AUT, BEL, BLG, HR, CY, CZ, DK, DE, GRC, HU, IRL, ISL, IT, LUX, MT, PL, PT, SK, ES
Russia	18	AT, BLG, HR, CY, CZ, DE, FIN, EE, GRC, HU, ISL, LT, LV, MT, PL, RO, SK, SI
Ukraine	14	BLG, HR, CZ, DE, EE, HU, IT, LT, LV, PL, PT, RO, SK, SI
Vietnam	14	BLG, CY, CZ, DK, DE, FIN, FR, HU, ISL, NL, NO, PL, SK, SE
Turkey	12	AUT, BEL, BLG, DK, DE, FIN, FR, GRC, LIE, NL, RO, SE
Moldova	11	BLG, CY, CZ, EE, IRL, IT, LT, LV, PT, RO, SI
Philippines	11	AUT, CY, DK, GRC, IRL, ISL, IT, MT, NO, ES, UK
Afghanistan	10	AUT, BEL, DK, DE, FIN, HU, NL, NO, SK, SE
Bosnia and Herzegovina	10	AUT, HR, DK, DE, LIE, LUX, NO, PL, SI, SE
Serbia	10	AUT, HR, HU, ISL, LIE, LUX, RO, SK, SI
Nigeria	8	AUT, FIN, HU, IRL, IT, MT, ES, UK
Somalia	7	DK, FIN, MT, NL, NO, SE, UK
Kazakhstan	6	CZ, DE, EE, LT, LV, PL
Lithuania	6	EE, IRL, ISL, LV, NO, PL
Pakistan	6	DK, GRC, IRL, NO, ES, UK
Thailand	6	DK, FIN, ISL, LIE, NO, SE
Georgia	5	CY, EE, GRC, LT, LV
Former Yugoslavia (bf. '92)	5	BEL, DE, FIN, NL, SE

*selected from the ten largest CHB-affected migrant groups from intermediate/high-endemicity countries within the EU/EEA.

Annex 5.9 lists the ten migrant populations with the highest number of HBsAg infected cases in each of the 31 EU/EEA countries. It lists the HBsAg prevalence in the migrant's country of origin and the estimated number of infected cases among the specific migrant population in the host EU/EEA country.

Migrants born in south-east or east Asian counties, including China, Vietnam and the Philippines and to a lesser extent Thailand, are among the top ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected cases. At least three of these countries are among the ten countries of origin with the highest number of infected cases in the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Hungary, Iceland, Liechtenstein, Norway, the Netherlands and Sweden.

People born either in Yugoslavia (before 1992) or in one of the former Yugoslav Republics feature among three or more of the top ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected cases in Austria, Liechtenstein and Luxembourg, as well as in Croatia and Slovenia. People born either in the former Soviet Union (before 1991) or in one of the former Soviet Republics are represented among three or more of the ten main migrant populations (in terms of estimated number of cases) in Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Germany, Hungary, Poland, Romania and Slovenia, as well as in Estonia, Lithuania and Latvia.

In the United Kingdom, migrants from India, Pakistan and Bangladesh are among the top ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected cases. Migrants from Maghreb countries such as Algeria and Tunisia are represented in the top ten list for France. There is considerable variation with regard to the African countries from which migrants to the EU/EEA originate. In Belgium, France, Luxembourg, Malta, Portugal and the United Kingdom four or more of the ten largest migrant populations in terms of number of CHB cases come from African countries. African countries of origin that contribute a large number of estimated cases include Eritrea, Ghana, Nigeria, Senegal, Somalia and South Africa.

3.2.4 Estimated anti-HCV prevalence and number of chronic hepatitis C cases in the general population of EU/EEA countries

The anti-HCV prevalence estimates in the general adult population retrieved from the systematic reviews for each EU/EEA country are listed in Table 7. The anti-HCV prevalence estimates in the general population range from 0.2% in the Netherlands to 4.4% in Italy. As an average of 70% of HCV infections are viraemic (chronic), Table 7 lists the estimated number of chronic hepatitis C (viraemic) cases with a central, a lower and an upper estimate. In

terms of absolute numbers, the EU/EEA country with the highest absolute number of estimated CHC cases among adults is Italy with \sim 1.6 million cases. Other EU/EEA countries with a high absolute number of CHC cases are Romania (\sim 380 000) and Spain (\sim 470 000).

Country	Total adult population (15+)	Anti-HCV prevalence estimate				l no. of viraen	
		%	Low	High	Central estimate	Lower estimate	Upper estimate
Austria	7 232 026	0.5	0.1	0.7	25 312	5 062	35 437
Belgium	9 263 570	0.9	0.1	1.2	58 360	6 484	77 814
Bulgaria	6 294 563	1.1	0.3	2.4	48 468	13 219	105 749
Croatia	3 632 461	1.1	1.1	1.6	33 055	27 970	40 684
Cyprus	705 459	0.6	0.5	1.0	2.963	2,469	9.383
Czech Republic	8 955 829	0.7	0.2	0.7	43 884	12 538	43 884
Denmark	4 625 032	0.7	0.2	0.7	22 663	16 188	22 663
Estonia	1 113 355	3.3	1.6	4.5	25 719	12 470	35 071
Finland	4 535 282	0.7	0.6	0.9	22 223	12 170	28 572
France	52 901 411	0.7	0.5	0.8	259 217	185 155	296 248
Germany	69 414 404	0.5	0.3	0.9	242 950	145 770	437 311
Greece	9 464 000	1.9	0.5	2.6	125 871	33 124	172 245
Hungary	8 477 933	0.8	0.4	2.7	47 476	23 738	160 233
Iceland	255 391	0.9	0.7	1.5	1 609	1 251	2 682
Ireland	3 586 829	1.1	0.7	1.6	27 619	17 575	40 172
Italy	51 336 889	4.4	1.6	7.3	1 581 176	574 973	2 623 315
Latvia	1 731 509	2.4	1.7	3.3	29 089	20 605	39 998
Liechtenstein	31 142	0.9	0.7	1.5	196	153	327
Lithuania	2 535 329	2.9	0.7	3	51 467	12 423	53 242
Luxembourg	417 377	0.9	0.6	0.9	2 629	1 753	2 629
Malta	355 704	0.9	0.7	1.5	2 241	1 743	3 735
Netherlands	13 901 653	0.2	0.1	0.4	19 462	9 731	38 925
Norway	4 122 334	0.7	0.6	0.9	20 199	17 314	25 971
Poland	32 736 685	1.1	0.6	1.9	252 072	137 494	435 398
Portugal	8 989 849	1.8	0.5	2.9	113 272	31 464	182 494
Romania	16 880 465	3.2	2.9	3.6	378 122	342 673	425 388
Slovakia	4 580 260	1.4	0.9	2	44 887	28 856	64 124
Slovenia	1 760 726	1.3	1.1	1.6	16 023	13 558	19 720
Spain	39 637 891	1.7	0.4	2.6	471 691	110 986	721 410
Sweden	7 944 034	0.6	0.5	0.7	33 365	27 804	38 926
United Kingdom	52 082 285	0.6	0.4	1.2	218 746	145 830	437 491
EU/EEA	429 501 677	1.0	0.5	1.5	4 222 026	1 999 421	6 621 241

Table 7. Anti-HCV prevalence	ce in the general population an	d estimated number of viraemic cases
------------------------------	---------------------------------	--------------------------------------

3.2.5 Foreign-born population by HCV endemicity level in EU/EEA countries

Table 8 shows the total adult population (>15 years), the total adult foreign-born population residing in EU/EEA countries and the proportion of the total foreign-born population. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates for countries of origin have been used to further classify the foreign-born population according to endemicity level, and here 'endemic' is defined as an anti-HCV prevalence of 1% or higher. The total size and proportion of the foreign-born population born in endemic countries is also included. As this analysis is restricted to the 50 largest (in absolute numbers) foreign-born adult populations, the total number of foreign-born persons in Table 8 is lower than that shown in Table 2 which includes the entire foreign-born population. For the EU/EEA, 79% of the foreign-born population is born in HCV-endemic countries. The highest proportion of migrants from HCV-endemic countries (>15%) is seen in Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Cyprus, Estonia and Latvia.

Table 8. Total adult foreign-born population and foreign-born population from endemic (>=1%) countries*

Country	Total adult population	Foreign- born adult population	Proportion foreign- born	Foreign- born adult pop. from HCV endemic countries	Proportion foreign-born from HCV endemic countries	Proportion from endemic countries of total foreign- born
Austria	7 232 026	1 230 059	17.0%	883 345	12.2%	72%
Belgium	9 263 570	1 486 598	16.0%	1 054 155	11.4%	71%
Bulgaria	6 294 563	71 105	1.1%	62 941	1.0%	89%
Croatia	3 632 461	563 593	15.5%	524 609	14.4%	93%
Cyprus	705 459	176 703	25.0%	128 712	18.2%	73%
Czech Republic	8 955 829	360 170	4.0%	331 840	3.7%	92%
Denmark	4 625 032	451 434	9.8%	278 041	6.0%	62%
Estonia	1 113 355	194 286	17.5%	189 495	17.0%	98%
Finland	4 535 282	233 644	5.2%	176 980	3.9%	76%
France	52 901 411	6 429 368	12.2%	5 714 076	10.8%	89%
Germany	69 414 404	10 157 980	14.6%	8 888 710	12.8%	88%
Greece	9 464 000	646 119	6.8%	588 275	6.2%	91%
Hungary	8 477 933	382 082	4.5%	336 360	4.0%	88%
Iceland	255 391	28 221	11.1%	18 311	7.2%	65%
Ireland	3 586 829	601 317	16.8%	321 771	9.0%	54%
Italy	51 336 889	4 996 331	9.7%	4 118 015	8.0%	82%
Latvia	1 731 509	274 856	15.9%	271 468	15.7%	99%
Liechtenstein	31 142	20 298	65.2%	14 672	47.1%	72%
Lithuania	2 535 329	132 866	5.2%	127 711	5.0%	96%
Luxembourg	417 377	175 239	42.0%	104 495	25.0%	60%
Malta	355 704	31 151	8.8%	17 833	5.0%	57%
Netherlands	13 901 653	1 686 927	12.1%	978 698	7.0%	58%
Norway	4 122 334	540 527	13.1%	357 877	8.7%	66%
Poland	32 736 685	566 257	1.7%	453 723	1.4%	80%
Portugal	8 989 849	791 848	8.8%	642 212	7.1%	81%
Romania	16 880 465	113 002	0.7%	102 854	0.6%	91%
Slovakia	4 580 260	135 759	3.0%	31 460	0.7%	23%
Slovenia	1 760 726	221 479	12.6%	208 026	11.8%	94%
Spain	39 637 891	5 507 896	13.9%	3 748 924	9.5%	68%
Sweden	7 944 034	1 219 021	15.3%	773 085	9.7%	63%
United Kingdom	52 082 285	6 351 825	12.2%	4 706 765	9.0%	74%
EU/EEA	429 501 677	45 777 961	10.7%	36 155 438	8.4%	79%

*For the 50 largest (i.e. absolute size) migrant groups



Figure 3. Foreign-born population (%) and proportion from HCV-endemic countries

Figure 3 represents the distribution of the adult foreign-born population by country-of-origin endemicity level. The EU/EEA countries are sorted by the overall proportion of foreign-born population (dots, right y-axis).

3.2.6 Estimated chronic hepatitis C prevalence and number of infected cases among migrants in EU/EEA countries

The total number of infected (viraemic) CHC cases from the 50 largest migrant population groups born in endemic countries residing in EU/EEA countries is listed in Table 9. The average CHC prevalence was calculated using the total foreign-born adult population from endemic countries. The estimated prevalence of HCV infection among migrants from endemic countries ranges from 0.9% in Croatia to 2.4% in Latvia. Tables for each EU/EEA country with estimates for all 50 migrant groups can be found in Annex 5.12. In the EU/EEA as a whole, the CHC prevalence among migrants from endemic countries is estimated at 1.6%, corresponding to an anti-HCV prevalence of 2.3%, and an estimated 300 000–900 000 CHC infections among migrants born in endemic countries.

Table 9. Estimated number of CHC cases and prevalence among migrants from endemic countries

	Foreign-born	CH	C infected cas	ses	Average
Country	pop. from endemic countries	Central estimate	Lower estimate	Upper Estimate	CHC prevalence
Austria	883 345	11 753	8 243	15 117	1.3%
Belgium	1 054 155	18 607	9 729	32 764	1.8%
Bulgaria	62 941	1 366	605	1 836	2.2%
Croatia	524 609	4 901	4 058	6 081	0.9%
Cyprus	128 712	2 740	1 821	3 567	2.1%
Czech Republic	331 840	5 937	2 596	8 219	1.8%
Denmark	278 041	3 894	2 244	5 194	1.4%
Estonia	189 495	5 090	1 625	7 033	2.7%
Finland	176 980	3 383	1 682	4 826	1.9%
France	5 714 076	88 799	37 816	154 348	1.6%
Germany	8 888 710	128 809	61 796	193 947	1.4%
Greece	588 275	12 959	9 854	15 519	2.2%
Hungary	336 360	6 548	4 980	7 889	1.9%
Iceland	18 311	206	111	307	1.1%
Ireland	321 771	5 485	2 934	8 188	1.7%
Italy	4 118 015	78 501	52 730	101 393	1.9%
Latvia	271 468	6 532	2 168	9 209	2.4%
Liechtenstein	14 672	172	82	223	1.2%
Lithuania	127 711	2 795	1 046	4 142	2.2%
Luxembourg	104 495	1 682	659	2 710	1.6%
Malta	17 833	295	182	438	1.7%
Netherlands	978 698	13 262	7 278	18 376	1.4%
Norway	357 877	4 822	2 601	6 907	1.3%
Poland	453 723	9 633	3 080	12 877	2.1%
Portugal	642 212	13 505	7 474	24 179	2.1%
Romania	102 854	2 090	912	2 923	2.0%
Slovakia	31 460	588	281	782	1.9%
Slovenia	208 026	2 030	1 607	2 563	1.0%
Spain	3 748 924	55 164	31 440	75 323	1.5%
Sweden	773 085	10 579	5 352	14 452	1.4%
United Kingdom	4 706 765	76 535	45 555	118 608	1.6%
EU/EEA	36 155 438	578 663	312 539	859 941	1.6%

When cumulatively analysing the CHC burden on the EU among the different migrant populations from endemic countries, migrants from Romania, Russia, Italy and Poland contribute substantially to the overall number of CHC cases in the EU/EEA countries of residence. Table 10 lists the ten migrant groups with the highest estimated number of CHC cases, as well as the host countries with the largest populations of migrants born in these countries.

Table 10. Ten migrant groups with the highest estimated number of CHC cases in the EU/EEA (rounded) and main host countries

Migrant group	Total adult migrant population	HCV preva- lence	CHB cases	Host countries (first six with largest populations)*
Romania	2 646 392	3.2	59 000	Italy, Spain, Germany, Hungary, UK, Austria
Russia	1 713 636	4.1	49 000	Germany, Latvia, Estonia, Italy, Lithuania, Spain
Italy	1 114 683	4.4	34 000	France, Germany, UK, Belgium, Spain, Netherlands
Poland	4 103 409	1.1	32 000	Germany, UK, Italy, France, Ireland, Netherlands
Morocco	2 418 072	1.6	27 000	France, Spain, Italy, Belgium, Netherlands, Germany
Pakistan	756 170	5.0	27 000	UK, Italy, Spain, Germany, Greece, France
Ukraine	993 459	3.6	25 000	Poland, Germany, Italy, Czech Republic, Spain, Latvia
Egypt	194 852	15.7	21 000	Italy, UK, France, Netherlands, Austria, Greece
Kazakhstan	807 781	3.3	19 000	Germany, Latvia, Czech Republic, Poland, Lithuania, Estonia
Nigeria	313 212	8.4	18 000	UK, Italy, Spain, Ireland, Austria, Netherlands

*if migrant population is at least 1 000

There are an estimated 50 000–60 000 cases of CHC among migrants from Romania and Russia. There are between 25 000 and 35 000 estimated cases among migrants from Italy, Poland, Morocco, Pakistan and Ukraine. There are around 20 000 estimated cases among migrants from Egypt, Kazakhstan and Nigeria. Adult migrants

from Russia, a high CHC prevalence country (2.9% viraemic prevalence) are among the ten migrant populations (from endemic countries) with the largest number of cases in 25 of 31 EU/EEA countries. This is the case for migrants from Romania and Italy in 20 EU/EEA countries. Although small in terms of population size, migrants from Egypt are among the ten largest CHC-infected migrant populations in 16 of the 31 EU/EEA countries due to the very high anti-HCV prevalence (~14–17.5%) in Egypt (Table 10a).

Table 10a. Countries of origin of CHC-infected first-generation migrants represented in >5 EU/EEA countries Countries

Representation of chronic hepatitis-C-infected migrant origin countries in the EU/EEA							
Migrants' country of origin	Number of EU/EEA countries (out of 31)	EU/EEA countries					
Russia	25	AUT, BLG, HR, CY, CZ, EE, FIN, DE, GRC, HU, ISL, IRL, IT, LV, LIE, LT, LUX, MT, NO, PL, RO, SK, SI, ES, SE					
Italy	20	AUT, BEL, HR, DK, FIN, FR, DE, HU, ISL, IRL, LIE, LUX, MT, NL, PL, RO, SK, SI, ES, UK					
Romania	20	AUT, BEL, BLG, CY, CZ, DK, DE, GRC, HU, ISL, IRL, IT, LUX, MT, NO, PL, PT, SK, ES, SE					
Ukraine	18	BLG, CY, CZ, EE, DE, GRC, HU, ISL, IT, LV, LT, MT, PL, PT, RO, SK, SI, ES					
Egypt	16	AUT, HR, CY, FIN, FR, GRC, HU, IRL, IT, LIE, MT, NL, PL, SK, SI, UK					
Poland	12	AUT, BEL, CZ, DK, DE, ISL, IRL, NL, NO, SK, SE, UK					
Pakistan	9	CY, DK, GRC, IRL, IT, NO, ES, SE, UK					
Lithuania	8	DK, EE, ISL, IRL, LV, NO, PL, UK					
Nigeria	8	AUT, FIN, HU, IRL, IT, MT, ES, UK					
Turkey	8	AUT, BEL, BLG, DK, DE, LIE, NL, RO					
Bosnia and Herzegovina	7	AUT, HR, DK, LIE, LUX, SI, SE					
Iraq	7	DK, FIN, DE, NL, NO, RO, SE					
Kazakhstan	6	CZ, EE, DE, LV, LT, PL					
Moldova	6	BLG, CZ, IT, LV, PT, RO					
United States	6	ISL, IRL, MT, NO, PL, SK					
Uzbekistan	6	BLG, CZ, EE, DE, LV, LT					
Armenia	5	BLG, EE, GRC, LT, PL					
China	5	FIN, HU, NL, RO, UK					
Georgia	5	CY, EE, GRC, LV, LT					
Latvia	5	EE, ISL, IRL, LT, NO					
Morocco	5	BEL, FR, IT, NL, ES					
Serbia	5	AUT, HR, HU, SK, SI					
Syria	5	BLG, CY, GRC, RO, SE					
Thailand	5	DK, FIN, ISL, NO, SE					

*Selected from among the top ten migrant groups from intermediate and high-endemicity countries with the highest number of estimated CHC cases in the EU/EEA.

Migrants from the Maghreb countries Algeria, Morocco and Tunisia are represented among the largest ten migrant groups by CHC case number in France. Pakistan is the most common south-Asian country of origin in the list of ten with the highest number of cases and features on the top ten list for nine EU/EEA countries.

People born either in the former Soviet Union (before 1991) or in one of the former Soviet Republics constitute three or more of the ten migrant groups with the highest estimated number of CHC cases in 16 of 31 EU/EEA countries. In Estonia, Lithuania and Latvia the entire list of ten is comprised of former Soviet Republics. In Bulgaria, the Czech Republic and Poland five to six of the ten migrant groups with the highest number of infected cases originate from one of the former Soviet Republics. This is also the case for three to four of the top ten in Cyprus, Finland, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Norway and Romania.

EU/EEA countries with three to five African countries represented among the ten migrant groups with the highest estimated number of CHC cases are Belgium, France, Luxembourg, Portugal and the UK.

People born either in the former Yugoslavia (before 1992) or in one of the former Yugoslav Republics are represented in six of the ten migrant groups with the largest of number of CHC cases in Croatia and Slovenia (countries making up the former Yugoslavia) and among three of the top ten groups in Austria. Annex 5.10 lists the ten migrant populations with the highest number of anti-HCV infected cases, the anti-HCV prevalence and the estimated number of infected viraemic cases (70% of anti-HCV) in these countries of origin for each of the EU/EEA countries.

3.2.7 Cumulative burden of chronic hepatitis B and C among migrants

To identify the ten migrant populations with the largest number of CHB and CHC cases in the EU/EEA as a whole, the total number of chronic hepatitis B and C cases per migrant group were estimated from the top ten migrant groups from endemic countries. As four countries were in the top ten for both CHB and CHC, the total list includes 16 migrant populations. Figure 3 shows that migrants from Poland form the largest migrant group with almost 4.3 million migrants in EU/EEA countries and an estimated 60 000 CHB and 30 000 CHC cases. More than 10% of the one million migrants from China are estimated to have a chronic HBV infection, while less than 10 000 (1%) are estimated to have a chronic HCV infection.

The contribution of HBV and HCV to the total burden of chronic viral hepatitis differs for each migrant population. In migrants from China, Vietnam, Turkey, Albania and India, more than 80% of the chronic viral hepatitis infections are chronic hepatitis B infections. In migrants born in Ukraine, Russia and Pakistan, HBV and HCV contribute almost equally. Only in migrants from Egypt and Italy is the estimated number of CHC cases substantially higher than CHB cases.

Figure 4. Estimated number of CHB and CHC cases among migrants in the EU/EEA and size of the migrant population



* low-endemic country for HBV (HBsAg prevalence <2%)

low-endemic country for HCV (anti-HCV prevalence <1%)

3.3 Relative contribution of migrant populations

3.3.1 Relative contribution of foreign-born migrants (all ages) from endemic countries to the overall CHB burden in EU/EEA countries

To estimate the relative proportion of affected migrants from intermediate and high-endemic countries to the overall number of people infected with chronic hepatitis B, the estimated number of infected cases among migrants was divided by the total number of infected persons, based on the general population prevalence estimate and the total population.

The relative contribution of first-generation migrants from intermediate and high-endemicity countries to the overall CHB case burden varies across countries from 1% to >100% (Table 11 and Figure 4). The relative burden among migrants in proportion to the overall CHB burden in Cyprus, Iceland, the Netherlands and Sweden is estimated to be very high (ranges from 90% to >100%), while it is relatively low (1–3%) in the eastern European countries of Bulgaria, Poland, Romania and Slovakia.

Table 11. Relative contribution of CHB cases among migrants from endemic countries to the total number of CHB cases in EU/EEA host countries

Country	Sum total population of migrants from endemic countries*	Contribution of migrants from endemic countries to total population in host country		umber of CHB o om 50 endemic	Relative contribution (%) of CHB cases among migrants from endemic countries to total number of CHB cases in host country [#]			
		%	CHB cases	Lower estimate	Upper estimate	%	Lower range	Upper range
Austria	768 773	9.1%	33 456	25 757	41 040	72%	43%	>100%
Belgium	622 206	5.6%	42 530	32 218	54 309	54%	24%	>100%
Bulgaria	62 755	0.9%	2 436	1 860	3 039	1%	0%	1%
Croatia	523 470	12.2%	18 673	11 966	25 376	30%	13%	71%
Cyprus	139 689	16.6%	6 770	5 141	8 445	90%	31%	>100%
Czech Republic	234 291	2.2%	12 185	9 637	14 752	17%	9%	33%
Denmark	224 384	4.0%	12 352	9 605	15 152	40%	24%	80%
Estonia	184 642	14.0%	5 432	3 822	7 038	71%	39%	>100%
Finland	141 953	2.6%	8 136	6 206	10 067	75%	29%	>100%
France	3 591 002	5.5%	212 538	131 238	380 923	48%	19%	>100%
Germany	5 398 700	6.7%	234 792	180 867	288 066	49%	28%	90%
Greece	615 986	5.6%	43 163	36 636	49 346	17%	11%	29%
Hungary	302 781	3.1%	15 286	13 649	16 940	14%	7%	>100%
Iceland	7 857	2.4%	421	349	494	24%	15%	45%
Ireland	205 071	4.5%	13 196	10 935	15 574	>100%	79%	>100%
Italy	3 443 409	5.8%	213 063	174 632	251 539	19%	12%	33%
Latvia	267 617	13.2%	7 866	5 269	10 454	28%	16%	47%
Liechtenstein	2 140	5.8%	97	74	119	48%	28%	95%
Lithuania	121 992	4.1%	3 765	2 469	5 057	6%	3%	12%
Luxembourg	28 085	5.5%	1 450	913	2 019	52%	25%	>100%
Malta	9 629	2.3%	637	429	860	28%	14%	61%
Netherlands	1 052 695	6.3%	56 650	40 335	73 016	>100%	>100%	>100%
Norway	277 047	5.5%	17 021	12 125	21 979	61%	34%	>100%
Poland	438 446	1.1%	11 679	7 018	16 342	2%	1%	4%
Portugal	475 155	4.5%	42 688	29 595	55 795	30%	14%	80%
Romania	103 740	0.5%	7 531	5 453	9 581	1%	0%	1%
Slovakia	25 170	0.5%	1 073	846	1 301	3%	2%	6%
Slovenia	160 220	7.8%	5 713	3 756	7 663	8%	4%	16%
Spain	1 909 343	4.1%	118 316	92 282	148 318	38%	20%	93%
Sweden	596 303	6.2%	33 850	23 728	44 011	>100%	62%	>100%
UK	3 976 870	6.3%	244 409	195 342	294 417	72%	52%	>100%
EU/EEA	25 178 155	5.1%	1 427 174	1 074 152	1 873 032	25%	14%	47%

Figure 5. Relative burden among migrants in proportion to the total number of HB cases per country



3.3.2 Relative burden among migrants from endemic countries in proportion to the overall CHC burden among adults in EU/EEA countries

The relative proportion of infected migrants from intermediate/high-endemicity countries to the overall CHC burden in the EU/EEA countries, along with the lowest and highest estimate of infected cases, is shown in Table 12 and Figure 5. This relative contribution is low in the eastern EU/EEA countries of Bulgaria, Poland, Romania and Slovakia (ranging from 1–4%), while it is estimated to be relatively high in Cyprus, Liechtenstein, the Netherlands and Luxembourg (ranging from 92–64%, in descending order).

Table 12. Relative contribution of CHC cases among migrants from endemic countries to the total number of CHC cases in EU/EEA host countries

Country	Sum total population of adult migrants from endemic countries*	Contribution (%) of adult migrants from endemic countries to total adult population in host country	(viraem) migrants f selecte	ated number ic) cases amo from endemi ed from the 5 us migrant c	ong adult c countries 50 most	Relative contribution (%) CHC cases among adult migrants from endemic countries to total number CHC cases in host country		
		%	CHC cases	Lower estimate	Upper estimate	%	Lowest estimate	Highest estimate
Austria	883 345	12.2%	11 753	8 243	15 117	46%	23%	>100%
Belgium	1 054 155	11.4%	18 607	9 729	32 764	32%	13%	>100%
Bulgaria	62 941	1.0%	1 366	605	1 836	3%	1%	14%
Croatia	524 609	14.4%	4 901	4 058	6 081	15%	10%	22%
Cyprus	128 712	18.2%	2 740	1 821	3 567	92%	19%	>100%
Czech Republic	331 840	3.7%	5 937	2 596	8 219	14%	6%	66%
Denmark	278 041	6.0%	3 894	2 244	5 194	17%	10%	32%
Estonia	189 495	17.0%	5 090	1 625	7 033	20%	5%	56%
Finland	176 980	3.9%	3 383	1 682	4 826	15%	6%	25%
France	5 714 076	10.8%	88 799	37 816	154 348	34%	13%	83%
Germany	8 888 710	12.8%	128 809	61 796	193 947	53%	14%	>100%
Greece	588 275	6.2%	12 959	9 854	15 519	10%	6%	47%
Hungary	336 360	4.0%	6 548	4 980	7 889	14%	3%	33%
Iceland	18 311	7.2%	206	111	307	13%	4%	25%
Ireland	321 771	9.0%	5 485	2 934	8 188	20%	7%	47%
Italy	4 118 015	8.0%	78 501	52 730	101 393	5%	2%	18%
Latvia	271 468	15.7%	6 532	2 168	9 209	22%	5%	45%
Liechtenstein	14 672	47.1%	172	82	223	88%	25%	>100%
Lithuania	127 711	5.0%	2 795	1 046	4 142	5%	2%	33%
Luxembourg	104 495	25.0%	1 682	659	2 710	64%	25%	>100%
Malta	17 833	5.0%	295	182	438	13%	5%	25%
Netherlands	978 698	7.0%	13 262	7 278	18 376	68%	19%	>100%
Norway	357 877	8.7%	4 822	2 601	6 907	24%	10%	40%
Poland	453 723	1.4%	9 633	3 080	12 877	4%	1%	9%
Portugal	642 212	7.1%	13 505	7 474	24 179	12%	4%	77%
Romania	102 854	0.6%	2 090	912	2 923	1%	0%	1%
Slovakia	31 460	0.7%	588	281	782	1%	0%	3%
Slovenia	208 026	11.8%	2 030	1 607	2 563	13%	8%	19%
Spain	3 748 924	9.5%	55 164	31 440	75 323	12%	4%	68%
Sweden	773 085	9.7%	10 579	5 352	14 452	32%	14%	52%
UK	4 706 765	9.0%	76 535	45 555	118 608	35%	10%	81%
EU/EEA	36 155 438	8.4%	578 663	312 539	859 941	14%	5%	43%

* Anti-HCV prevalence >=1%, selected from the 50 largest migrant groups in the respective EU/EEA country

> 100% is the result when the estimated number of cases among migrants is higher than the estimated number of cases in the total population of the host country.



Figure 6. Relative burden among migrants in proportion to the total number of CHC cases per country

3.4 The prevalence of HBsAg/anti-HCV among migrants

3.4.1 Summary of included articles

From the final selection of 54 articles, we extracted around 335 prevalence estimates among first-generation, second or subsequent generation migrants. Migrant status was measured by country or region of birth or by self-reported ethnicity. Populations included blood donors, adult residents (i.e. the general population), health service users (mostly GP attendees, those visiting clinics for sexually transmitted infections (STI), and international health, tropical medicine or public health clinic attendees), unspecified patients, asylum seekers and refugees (often defined as residence in a refugee camp), international adoptees, pregnant women, and school-age children. In the summary tables below, we report the HBsAg and anti-HCV prevalence among migrants (where the number screened from a specific country of origin is >10), compare these findings to pooled country of origin (in-country) estimates from systematic reviews, and describe any data available that compares first with second (or subsequent) generation migrants.

3.4.2 HBsAg prevalence among migrants from the Eastern Mediterranean Region

3.4.2.1 Summary of prevalence estimates

Estimates of HBsAg prevalence from larger studies among various migrant populations from Egypt, Iraq, Iran, Morocco and Turkey were available from the Eastern Mediterranean Region (EMR) (Table 13). Three pooled estimates were derived – from health service users and the general population of migrants from Turkey, and from a general population estimate among migrants from Morocco. Larger samples were compared with the Kowdleyderived country of origin estimates (Table 14). Three estimates (among international health clinic attendees and outpatients) for the North African/Middle Eastern region were available and these were pooled into an estimate for comparison with the regional estimate from Kowdley, which does however include Sudan [24-26]. Differences between first generation migrants (FGM) and second generation migrants (SGM) are also explained.

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. no
Egypt	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	465	1.1		27
Iraq	Italy	2000	FGM	Children	Refugees	146	1.4	Kurdish	28
Iraq	Italy	2000	FGM	Adults	Refugees	487	2.5	Kurdish	28
Iraq	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	290	0.7		29
Iran	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	153	0.7		29
Morocco	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	44	0		30
Morocco	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	261	0.4		31
Morocco	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	30 5	0.3 (0–1.8)	Pooled	30,31
Morocco	Spain	2001- 2005	FGM	Adults	Public health clinic attendees	54	5.6		32
Morocco	NL	2004	SGM	Adults	Residents	12	0		31
Turkey	Germany	N.R	N.R	Adults	Clinic attendees	128 5	4.9	Multi-centre (five city) study	33
Turkey	Germany	2010- 2012	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	606	4.8		34
Turkey	Germany	N.R	FGM	Adults	Health service users	18 91	4.9 (4.0–6.0)	Pooled	33,34
Turkey	Italy	2000	FGM	Children	Refugees	123	3.3	Kurdish	28
Turkey	Italy	2000	FGM	Adults	Refugees	245	8.6	Kurdish	28
Turkey	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	54	0		30
Turkey	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	304	4.9		31
Turkey	NL	2008-09	FGM	Adults	Residents	544	3.1		29
Turkey	NL	2004/ 2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	90 2	3.7 (2.5–5.1)	Pooled	29-31
Turkey	NL	2008-09	SGM	Adults	Residents	103	1.0		29

Table 13. HBsAg prevalence extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from the EMR

Comparing HBsAg prevalence estimates among migrants from the EMR (in host EU/EEA countries) with EMR country of origin (in-country) estimates

Egypt

Just one estimate was available among migrants from Egypt. The prevalence found among adult residents was lower than the estimate by Kowdley and the two CIs did not overlap. Similarly, Kowdley found that in-country estimates are significantly higher than those found among migrants.

Irag

Two estimates were available among adult migrants from Irag – one among adult residents and the other among (Kurdish) refugees. The prevalence among both groups of migrants was comparable to that found by Kowdley and there was a significant overlap in the CIs. Interestingly, no in-country studies were retrieved by Kowdley and the estimate is based on two studies (n=1 867) among migrant populations.

Iran

Just one estimate was retrieved for migrants from Iran. The prevalence among adult residents was lower than the estimate by Kowdley and the two CIs did not overlap. Similarly, Kowdley found a significantly higher in-country estimate than among migrants.

Morocco

Two estimates were available – a pooled estimate among residents and one among public health clinic attendees for comparison with the in-country estimate. The estimate among residents (i.e. the general population) was lower whereas the estimate among public health clinic attendees was comparable. Interestingly, Kowdley found the estimate derived from migrants was significantly higher than the in-country prevalence (1.5% vs. 4.5% p<0.001).

Turkey

Four estimates were available among migrants from Turkey – among adult residents, among health service users, and among both adult and child refugees. The prevalence in adult resident migrants was comparable to the incountry estimate. Conversely, the prevalence among adult (Kurdish) refugees was higher whereas the prevalence among child refugees was lower than the in-country estimate. For all groups except adult refugees the CIs overlap with Kowdley. Kowdley found that the prevalence among migrants from Turkey did not differ significantly from the in-country prevalence.

Table14. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among EMR migrants with in-country prevalence from systematic reviews

Country		Migrants				Comparison		
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Ref.	Companson
Egypt	Residents	1.1	0.4–2.5	Pooled	4.2#	1.9–6.5	13	Lower
Iraq	Residents	0.7	0-3.6	Pooled	1.3	0-2.9	13	Comparable
Iraq	Refugees	2.2	1.2-3.6	Pooled	1.3	0-2.9	13	Comparable
Iran	Residents	0.7	0.1-2.5	Pooled	3.1	2.7-3.5	13	Lower
Morocco	Residents	0.3	0-1.8	Pooled	1.8	1.5-5.9	13,16	Lower
Morocco	PHC attendees	5.6	1.2-15.4	Pooled	1.8	1.5-5.9	13,16	Comparable
Turkey	Residents	3.7	2.5-5.1	Pooled	4.3#	3.7-4.9	13	Comparable
Turkey	Health service users	4.9	4.0–6.0	Pooled	4.3#	3.7–4.9	13	Comparable
Turkey	Adult refugees	8.6	5.4-12.8	Pooled	4.3#	3.7-4.9	13	Higher
Turkey	Child refugees	3.3	0.9-8.1	Pooled	4.3#	3.7-4.9	13	Lower
North Africa/ Middle East	Health service users	3.7	1.4–7.8	Pooled	6.6*	4.6–3.8	13	Lower

[#] Kowdley >2000 estimate

*Kowdley regional estimate includes Sudan

First- and second-generation migrants

Information about first- compared to second- and subsequent generations was only available for migrants from Morocco and Turkey. The prevalence in the second-generation (SGM) was lower than that found among the first-generation (FGM) for both groups and there was an overlap in CIs (Turkey: FGM 3.7% (95% CI: 2.5–5.1) vs. SGM: 1.0% (95% CI: 0–5.3); Morocco: FGM 0.3% (95% CI: 0–1.8) vs. SGM 0% (95% CI: 0–26.5).

3.4.3 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from the Eastern Mediterranean Region

Estimates of anti-HCV prevalence from larger samples among various migrant populations from Egypt, Morocco, Iraq, Iran and Turkey were available (Table 15). These were compared with the samples extracted from Lehman (for Egypt), Gower (for Iraq, Iran and Morocco) and Bruggman (for Turkey) (Table 16). Differences observed between first and subsequent generations are also explained.

		-							
Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Egypt	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	465	2.4		27
Iraq	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	290	0.3		29
Iraq	Italy	2000	FGM	All	Refugees	637	0.2		28
Iran	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	153	0.7		29
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	STI clinic attendees	37	0		35
Morocco	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	66	3.0		32
Morocco	Various	2001- 2009	FGM	Adults	Clinic attendees	103	1.9 (0.2 – 6.8)	Pooled	32,35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	482	0		35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Health survey respondents	255	0.4		35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Gen. population	36	2.8		35
Morocco	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	40	2.5		30
Могоссо	NL	2003- 2009	FGM	Adults	Gen. Population	331	0.9 (0.2 – 2.6)	Pooled	30,35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Pregnant women	67	0		35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Health survey respondents	12	0		35
Morocco	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Gen. population	7	0		35
Morocco	NL	2003- 2009	SGM	Adults	Gen. population	19	0 (0-17.7)	Pooled	35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	STI clinic attendees	14	0		35
Turkey	Germany	2010-2012	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	606	0.8		34
Turkey	Various	2003- 2012	FGM	Adults	Health service users	620	0.8 (0.3 -1.9)	Pooled	34,35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	218	0.5		35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Health survey respondents	309	0		35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	FGM	Adults	Gen. population	65	0		35
Turkey	NL	2008-2009	FGM	Adults	Residents	544	0.4		29
Turkey	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	47	0		30

Table 15. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from the EMR

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Turkey	NL	2003- 2011	FGM	Adults	Gen. population	965	0.2 (0 – 0.8)	Pooled	29,30, 35
Turkey	Italy	2000	FGM	All	Refugees	368	0		28
Turkey	NL	2008-2009	SGM	Adults	Residents	103	0		29
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Health survey respondents	13	0		35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Gen. population	15	0		35
Turkey	NL	2003- 2011	SGM	Adults	Gen. population	131	0 0 – 2.8)	Pooled	29,35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	STI clinic attendees	28	0		35
Turkey	NL	2003-2009	SGM	Adults	Pregnant women	33	0		35

Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among migrants from the EMR (in host EU/EEA countries) with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Egypt

The prevalence derived from a general population sample of migrants from Egypt was considerably lower than the in-country estimate by Lehman.

Iraq

The two estimates among migrants from Iraq – one among refugees and one among the general population – were very similar (0.2% vs. 0.3%) although only the estimate among residents falls within the Gower uncertainty range. As there is significant comparability in the two estimates, it is likely that the prevalence among migrants is lower than the in-country prevalence.

Iran

The one estimate among adult resident migrants from Iran was comparable with the in-country estimate.

Morocco

Estimates were derived for three different migrant populations from Morocco – a general population sample, a sample of pregnant women and a pooled estimate from health service users. The prevalence among pregnant women was lower than the in-country estimate whereas the prevalence among health service users was higher. The general population estimate was comparable to the in-country estimate.

Turkey

The prevalence in three Turkish migrant populations – from a general population sample, pregnant women and refugees – was lower than the in-country estimate. The estimate among health service users was comparable.

Table 16. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among EMR migrants to in-country prevalence

Country	Μ	ligrants			In-countr	у		Comparison
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Ref.	Comparison
Egypt	Residents	2.4	1.2-4.2	Pooled	15.7	13.9–17.5	21	Lower
Iraq	Residents	0.3	0–1.9	Pooled	3.2	0.3–3.2*	17	Comparable
Iraq	Refugees	0.2	0–0.9	Pooled	3.2	0.3–3.2*	17	Lower
Iran	Residents	0.7	0–3.6	Pooled	0.5	0.2–1*	17	Comparable
Morocco	Gen. population	0.9	0.2–2.6	Pooled	1.6	0.6–1.9*	17	Comparable
Morocco	Pregnant women	0	0–0.8	Pooled	1.6	0.6–1.9*	17	Lower
Morocco	Health service users	3.3	0.7–9.3	Pooled	1.6	0.6–1.9*	17	Higher
Turkey	Gen. population	0.2	0–0.8	Pooled	1.0	0.7–1.1	18	Lower
Turkey	Pregnant women	0.5	0–2.5	Pooled	1.0	0.7–1.1	18	Lower
Turkey	Health service users	0.8	0.3–1.0	Pooled	1.0	0.7–1.1	18	Comparable
Turkey	Refugees	0	0–1.0	Pooled	1.0	0.7–1.1	18	Lower

*Not a 95% CI but an uncertainty range (see methods)

First- and second generation migrants

Country-level prevalence among FGM and SGM were available for Morocco and Turkey. No cases were found among the small sample sizes although the CIs from the pooled general population SGM estimates do overlap with the lower limit of the FGM estimates.

3.4.4. HBsAg prevalence among migrants from South Asia

Summary of prevalence estimates

HBsAg prevalence estimates from larger studies were available among various migrant populations from Afghanistan, Bangladesh, India and Pakistan (Table 17). The estimates were compared with those extracted from Kowdley (Table 18). Differences observed between first and subsequent generations are also explained.

Table 17. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from South Asia

Country of birth/ethnicity	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No.
Afghanistan	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	293	2.1		29
Afghanistan	Italy	2009	FGM	All	Refugees	11	0		36
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	726	1.5	>16 years	37
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	208	3.2	-	38
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	934	1.3	Pooled	37,38
							(0.7-2.2)		
Bangladesh	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	40	5.0		32
Bangladesh	UK	2001-05	FGM	Children	School children	59	1.7	7–11 years	39
Bangladesh	UK	2001-05	SGM	Children	School children	484	0.2	7–11 years	39
India	Italy	2005	FGM	Adults	Refugees	23	0	>15 years	40
India	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	17	0		32
India	UK	2001-05	FGM	Children	School children	36	0	7–11 years	39
India	UK	2001-05	SGM	Children	School children	591	0	7–11 years	39
India	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	1197	0.1	>16 years	37
Pakistan	Norway	2007-09	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	206	0.5		41
Pakistan	UK	2009-10	FGM	Adults	Residents	882	0.8		42
Pakistan	Norway	2009	FGM	Adults	Residents	224	1.3		43
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	2458	1.8	>16 years	37
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	222	3.2		38
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	378	1.6	Pooled	37,38,
						6	(1.2-2.1)		42,43
Pakistan	UK	2009-10	SGM	Adults	Residents	148	0.7		42
Pakistan	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	218	4.1		32
Pakistan	Italy	2009	FGM	All	Refugees	14	0	7–52 years	36
Pakistan	Italy	2005	FGM	Adults	Refugees	41	12.2		40
Pakistan	Italy	2003-09	FGM	All	Refugees	143	14.7	1–56 years	44
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	All	Refugees	198	13.3 (8.8 – 18.7)	Pooled	36, 40,44
Pakistan	UK	2001-05	FGM	Children	School children	85	0	7–11 years	39
Pakistan	UK	2001-05	SGM	Children	School children	1047	0	7–11 years	39

N.R. - not reported

Afghanistan

The one estimate available among (adult resident) migrants from Afghanistan was considerably lower than the incountry estimate and there was no overlap in the CIs. Interestingly, Kowdley found that the prevalence among migrants from Afghanistan was considerably higher than the in-country prevalence.

. .

.

... .

Bangladesh

Three estimates were available among migrants from Bangladesh – among adult residents, school-age children and attendees of a public health clinic. The prevalence among resident and school-age migrants was lower than the in-country estimate, although the CI from the estimate in school-age children overlaps with the in-country estimate by Kowdley. The prevalence found among attendees of a public health clinic was comparable to the in-country prevalence. Kowdley found no significant difference between the in-country prevalence and the prevalence in migrants.

India

Four estimates were available among migrants from India - among adult residents, school-age children, attendees of a public health centre and refugees. Estimates for all groups of migrants from India were lower than the incountry estimate, although the upper limit of the migrant CI only came outside the lower limit of the Kowdley estimate for adult residents. This mirrors the findings of Kowdley: a significantly higher in-country prevalence when comparing the migrant and in-country prevalence for India.

Pakistan

Five estimates were available among migrants from Pakistan - among school-age children, pregnant women, adult residents, attendees of a public health clinic and refugees. As no cases were found among 85 school-age migrant children, the zero prevalence was lower than Kowdley's estimate and the CI. The prevalence among pregnant women was lower than the in-country estimate. The prevalence among resident migrants was also lower than the Kowdley estimate. The prevalence among attendees of a public health clinic was comparable to the in-country estimate. The prevalence found among refugees was considerably higher than the in-country estimates and there was no overlap in the two CIs. Kowdley found that the prevalence in migrants was significantly lower than the in-country prevalence, which is in line with our results for the general adult population (pregnant women and residents) but the opposite of what we observed for more vulnerable migrant groups, such as refugees and public health clinic attendees.

Table 18. Com	parison of HBsAg estimates from stu	idies among southern Asian mig	grants with in-
country preval	ence from Kowdley		
Country	Migrants	In-country	Comparison

. ..

. .

Country		Migrants			In-country		Comparison
	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	
Afghanistan	Residents	2.1	0.8–4.4	Pooled	10.46	5.9–15.1	Lower
Bangladesh	Residents	1.3	0.7-2.2	Pooled	4.8	4.0-5.6	Lower
Bangladesh	School children	1.7	0-9.1	Pooled	4.8	4.0-5.6	Lower
Bangladesh	PHC attendees	5.0	0.6-16.9	Pooled	4.8	4.0-5.6	Comparable
India	Residents	0.1	0-0.5	Pooled	3.2	2.9–3.6	Lower
India	School children	0	0–9.7	Pooled	3.2	2.9-3.6	Lower
India	Refugees	0	0-14.8	Pooled	3.2	2.9-3.6	Lower
India	PHC attendees	0	0-19.1	Pooled	3.2	2.9–3.6	Lower
Pakistan	School children	0	0-4.25	Pooled	4.2	3.6-4.8	Lower
Pakistan	Pregnant women	0.5	0–2.7	Pooled	4.2	3.6-4.8	Lower
Pakistan	Residents	1.9	1.4-2.4	Pooled	4.2	3.6-4.8	Lower
Pakistan	PHC attendees	4.1	1.9-7.7	Pooled	4.2	3.6-4.8	Comparable
Pakistan	Refugees	13.3	8.8–18.7	Pooled	4.2	3.6–4.8	Higher

First and second generation migrants

.... .

Country-level information comparing first and second-generation migrants was only available for school-age children from Bangladesh, India and Pakistan. These data suggest a comparable prevalence in the two generations for India and Pakistan, but that the prevalence among children born in Bangladesh is higher than that among Bangladeshi children. Regional estimates for South Asia among first and second/third-generation resident migrants were available and suggest a 10-fold increase in prevalence when comparing first with subsequent generations (2.0% vs. 0.2%) [38].

3.4.5 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from South Asia

Estimates of anti-HCV prevalence from larger samples among various migrant populations from Afghanistan, Bangladesh, India and Pakistan were available (Table 19). These were compared with estimates from Gower (for Afghanistan, Bangladesh and India) and Waheed (for Pakistan) (Table 20). Differences observed between first- and subsequent generations are also explained.

Table 19. Anti-HCV	evalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from South Asia	1

Country of birth/ethnicity	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Afghanistan	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	293	1		29
Afghanistan	Italy	2009	FGM	All	Refugees	11	9.1		36
Bangladesh	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	45	0		32
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	208	0		37
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	726	0.6		38
Bangladesh	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	934	0.4 (0.1-1.1)	Pooled	37,38
India	UK	2009-10	FGM	Adults	Residents	137	2.9		42
India	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	1197	0.2		37
India	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	133 4	0.4 (0.2 – 1.0)	Pooled	37,38
India	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	20	0		32
Pakistan	Spain	2001-04	FGM	Adults	Health service users	136	8.1		24
Pakistan	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	260	9.6		32
Pakistan	Spain	2001-05	FGM	Adults	Health service users	396	9.1 (6.5-12.4)	Pooled	24,32
Pakistan	Italy	2009	FGM	All	Refugees	14	0	7 – 52 years	36
Pakistan	UK	2009	FGM/SGM	Adults	Residents	170	4.1		45
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	222	1.8		38
Pakistan	UK	2009-10	FGM	Adults	Residents	882	3.1		42
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	2458	2.7		37
Pakistan	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	356 2	2.8 (2.3-3.4)	Pooled	37,38,42
Pakistan	UK	2009-10	SGM	Adults	Residents	148	0.7		42

N.R. - Not reported

Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among migrants from South Asian countries (in host EU/EEA countries) with country of origin (in-country) estimates Afghanistan

The one estimate available among (adult resident) migrants from Afghanistan was comparable to the in-country estimate.

Bangladesh

Two estimates were available among migrants from Bangladesh – for adult residents and attendees of a public health clinic. No cases were found among public health clinic attendees and the corresponding zero prevalence was lower than the in-country estimate. The estimate among residents was comparable with the in-country estimate.

India

Two estimates were available among migrants from India – for adult residents and attendees of a public health clinic. Although the estimate for public health clinic attendees was lower than the in-country estimate, the estimate for residents was comparable to the in-country estimate.

Pakistan

Two estimates were available among migrants from Pakistan – for adult residents and health service users. The prevalence among resident migrants from Pakistan was lower than the in-country estimate [23] The prevalence among health service users was higher than the in-country prevalence reported by Waheed [23].

Table 20. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among South Asian migrants with incountry prevalence

Country	Mi	Migrants			ountry		Comparison
	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	Limits	Ref.	
Afghanistan	Residents	1.0	0.2-3.0	1.1	0.6-1.9	17	Comparable
Bangladesh	Residents	0.4	0.1-1.1	1.3	0.2-2.2	17	Comparable
Bangladesh	PHC attendees	0	0-1.8	1.3	0.2-2.2	17	Lower
India	Residents	0.4	0.2-1.0	0.8	0.4-1.0	17	Comparable
India	PHC attendees	0	0-16.9	0.8	0.4-1.0	17	Lower (<25 screened)
Pakistan	Residents	2.8	2.3–3.4	5.5	4.4–5.5	23	Lower
Pakistan	Health Service Users	9.1	6.5–12.4	5.5	4.4–5.5	23	Higher
First and second-generation migrants

Estimates among adult resident FGM and SGM from Pakistan were available and show a lower prevalence among SGM (0.7%, 95% CI: 0–3.7) than that found among FGM (2.8%, 95% CI: 2.3–3.4). There is slight overlap in the CI although this is probably explained by differences in sample size, given the small SGM sample size and consequent wide CI compared to the larger pooled FGM sample size (n=148 vs. n=3562).

3.4.6 HBsAg prevalence among migrants from South East Asia

Estimates among various migrant populations from China, Hong Kong, Vietnam and the Philippines were available (Table 21). These were compared with the estimates reported in Kowdley (Table 22). Differences observed between first and subsequent generations are also explained.

Table 21. HBsA	G prevalen	ce estim	ates extra	cted/poo	led from stu	dies amo	ong South Ea	ist Asian
migrants								

Country of birth/ethnicity	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
China	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	163	11.0		38
Hong Kong	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	307	7.8	44.00	38
China & HK	NL	2009	FGM	All	Residents	849	9.7	11–89 years	46
China & HK	UK & NL	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	1319	9.4 (7.9- 11.1)	Pooled	38,46
China	Italy	2003-09	FGM	All	Refugees	52	57.7		44
China	UK	2001-05	SGM	Children	School children	27	0	7–11 years	39
China and HK	NL	2009	SGM	All	Residents	111	2.7		46
British Chinese	UK	N.R	SGM	Adults	Residents	75	6.7	All cases >28 years	38
China & HK	UK & NL	N.R	SGM	Adults	Residents	186	4.3 (1.9- 8.3)	Pooled	46,38
Chinese	UK	2009-12	FGM/SGM	Adults	Residents	229	8.7		47
Chinese	UK	1996-08	N.R	Adults	Blood donors	39263	0.3		48
Chinese	UK	2010-13	N.R	Adults	Pregnant women	93	4.3		49
Philippines	Spain	2001-05	FGM	All	PHC attendees	150	3.3		32
Vietnam	UK	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	23	17.4		38
Vietnam	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	126	9.5		29
Vietnam	Various	N.R	FGM	Adults	Residents	149	10.7 (6.3– 16.9)	Pooled	38,29
					Internation	10	20.0		50#

[#] Screened negative on arrival in France.

Comparing HBsAg prevalence estimates among migrants from South East Asia with country of origin (in-country) estimates by Kowdley

China and Hong Kong

The pooled prevalence among residents born in China and Hong Kong was comparable to the prevalence in China, whereas the prevalence in pregnant women (first and subsequent generations) is lower. Kowdley found no significant difference between in-country prevalence in China (including Taiwan and Hong Kong) and that derived from studies among migrants.

Philippines

The prevalence in attendees of a public health centre was lower than the estimated in-country prevalence. Conversely, Kowdley found that the in-country prevalence derived from migrants was higher than the estimate.

Vietnam

The pooled prevalence in resident migrants from Vietnam was very high (>10%) but lower than the in-country prevalence whereas Kowdley found no significant difference between in-country and migrant-derived estimates.

Table 22. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among South East Asian migrants with incountry prevalence from Kowdley

Country		Migrants		In-cou	Comparison		
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	95% CI	Comparison	
China & Hong Kong	Residents	9.4	7.9–11.1	10.2#	9.4–11.2	Comparable	
China	Pregnant women	4.3	1.2-10.7	10.2#	9.4–11.2	Lower	
Philippines	PHC attendees	3.3	1.1–7.6	7.4	6.3-8.4	Lower	
Vietnam	Residents	10.7	6.3–16.9	12.5	11.5-13.5	Lower	

[#] Kowdley >2000 estimate

First- and second-generation migrants

Two prevalence estimates for FGM and SGM from China and Hong Kong were available [38,46]. The pooled data from these studies indicate that the prevalence in SGM (4.3%, 95% CI 1.9–8.3)) was lower than in FGM (9.4%, 95% CI 7.9–11.1). All SGM that were found to be HBsAg positive were born after the introduction of the hepatitis B antenatal screening programme. No HBsAg cases were found among 27 SGM Chinese school children in the UK.

3.4.7 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from South East Asia

Estimates among migrants from the Philippines attending a public health centre and adult resident migrants from Vietnam were available (Table 23). These were compared with the estimates reported in Gower (Table 24). No country- or regional-level information was retrieved on the anti-HCV prevalence among SGM.

Table 23. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from studies among South-East Asian migrants

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Ref. No
Philippines	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	All	PHC attendees	156	0.6	32
Vietnam	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	126	1.6	29

Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among migrants from South-East Asia with country of origin (in-country) estimates by Gower

Both the estimates for migrants from Vietnam and the Philippines were comparable with the in-country estimates (Table 24).

Table 24. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among South-East Asian migrants with incountry prevalence from Gower

	Country		Migrants		In-cour	ntry	Comparison		
		Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	Limits	Comparison		
	Vietnam	Residents	1.6	0.2-5.6	1.0	0.8-1.8	Comparable		
	Philippines	PHC attendees	0.6	0.02-3.5	0.9	0.3-2.0	Comparable		

3.4.8 HBsAg prevalence among migrants from eastern Europe

Estimates of HBsAg prevalence among various migrant populations from Albania, the former USSR, Kazakhstan, Kosovo, Romania, Russia and Poland were available (Table 25). These were compared with the in-country estimate derived from two studies (Table 26). No information was retrieved to compare FGM with SGM.

Table 25. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among eastern European migrants

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence(%)	Comments	Ref. no
Albania	Greece	2000-09	FGM	All	Residents	504	11.7	10-23 years	51
Albania	Italy	1997	FGM	Children	Refugees	331	8.8		52
Albania	Italy	1997	FGM	Adults	Refugees	405	15.6		52
Albania	Greece	N.R	FGM	Adults	Refugees	76	22.4		53
Albania	Italy	2005	FGM	Adults	Refugees	62	12.9	>15 years	40
Albania	Italy	2003-09	FGM	All	Refugees	32	53.1		44
Albania	Various	1997- 2009	FGM	Adults	Refugees	575	18.3 (15.2-21.7)	Pooled	40,44 52,53
Albania	Greece	2009-11	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	148	5.4	Antenatal screening attendees	52
Albania	Greece	2009-11	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	417	7.4	Antenatal screening non- attendees	54
Albania	Greece	2009- 2011	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	565	6.9 (5.0–9.3)	Pooled	54
Former USSR	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	65	0		29
Former USSR	Greece	1992-94	FGM	Adults	Residents	610	5.3		55
Former USSR	Various	1992-94, 2001	FGM	Adults	Residents	675	4.7 (3.3–6.6)	Pooled	29,55
Former USSR	Greece	1992-94	FGM	Children	Residents	363	1.1		55
Kazakhstan	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	43	7.0		34
Kosovo	Italy	1999	FGM	Children	Refugees	370	1.6	2-20 years	56
Kosovo	Italy	1999	FGM	Adults	Refugees	156	5.8		56
Romania	Italy	2003-09	FGM	All	Refugees	62	30.7		44
Russia	France	2009-11	FGM	Children	Adoptees	12	0		50
Russia	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	29	10.3		34
Poland	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	14	0%		34

3.4.9 Comparing HBsAg prevalence estimates among migrants from eastern European countries with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Albania

The prevalence in pregnant women was lower than the in-country prevalence. In contrast, the prevalence in both residents and refugees from Albania was higher than the in-country estimate. Kowdley also compared the in-country estimate and the estimate derived from migrant studies, but found no significant difference.

Former USSR

The pooled prevalence in residents from the former USSR was comparable to the in-country estimate. Kowdley also found no significant difference when comparing the in-country with migrant-derived estimates.

Kazakhstan

The prevalence in migrants from Kazakhstan screened via general practitioners (GPs) in Germany was higher than the in-country estimate. There is no data available from Kowdley to compare migrant with in-country estimates.

Kosovo

The prevalence in adult refugees from Kosovo was higher than the regional estimate for eastern Europe whereas the prevalence among child refugees was lower.

Poland

The only available estimate is among 14 people screened in a doctor's practice in Germany where no CHB was found, while the in-country prevalence is 1.4%.

Romania

The prevalence among refugees from Romania in Italy was much higher than the in-country estimate, and the lower limit of the migrant estimate was higher than the upper limit of the in-country estimate. Kowdley found no significant difference when comparing in-country estimates to those derived from migrant studies.

Russia

The prevalence in FGM from Russia was higher than the in-country estimate, although there is some overlap in CIs, mainly due to the small sample size for the migrant-derived estimate. Kowdley found no significant difference between in-country and migrant prevalence.

Table 26. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among eastern European migrants with i	i n-
country prevalence from systematic reviews/meta analyses	

Country		Migrants		In-	country		Comparison	Remarks
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	95% CI	Ref.	Companson	Remarks
Albania	Pregnant women	6.9	5.0–9.3	9.0	8.1–9.8	1	Lower	
Albania	Residents	11.7	9.0–14.8	9.0	8.1–9.8	1	Higher	
Albania	Refugees	18.3	15.2–21.7	9.0	8.1–9.8	1	Higher	
Former USSR	Residents	4.7	3.3–6.6	3.8	2.7–4.9	13	Comparable	
Kosovo	Adult refugees	5.8	2.7-10.7	3.3*	2.3–4.2	13	Higher	
Kosovo	Child refugees	1.6	0.6–3.5	3.3*	2.3–4.2	13	Lower	
Poland	GP attendees	0.0	0.0–23.2	1.4	1.2–1.7	13	Lower	<25 screened
Romania	Refugees	31	20–44	5.5#	5.2–5.7	13	Higher	
Russia	GP attendees	10.3	2.2–27.4	2.9	2.2–3.6	13	Higher	
Kazakhstan	GP attendees	7.0	1.5-19.1	5.0	3.3–6.6	13	Higher	

*Regional estimate for eastern Europe

[#] Kowdley >2000 estimate

3.4.10 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from eastern Europe

Estimates among various migrant populations from Albania, the former USSR, Kazakhstan, Kosovo, Poland and Russia were available (Table 27). These were compared with the in-country estimate derived from systematic reviews/meta analyses [17, 22] (Table 28). No information was retrieved about the anti-HCV prevalence among FGM compared to SGM.

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Albania	Italy	1997	FGM	All	Refugees	670	0.2	50% children	52
Albania	Greece	N.R	FGM	Adults	Refugees	76	1.3		53
Former USSR	NL	2011	FGM	Adults	Residents	65	3.1		29
Kosovo	Italy	1999	FGM	All	Refugees	526	0.6	70% children	52
Poland	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	14	7.1		34
Russia	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	29	6.9		34
Kazakhstan	Germany	2010-12	FGM	Adults	GP attendees	42	9.3		34

Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among eastern European migrants with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Albania

The prevalence in Albanian refugees in Greece is lower than the in-country estimate [22].

Former USSR

The prevalence in resident adult migrants from the former USSR in the Netherlands is comparable to the in-country estimate.

Poland, Russia, Kazakhstan

Prevalence estimates for GP attendees among migrants from these countries were available from a study in Germany but the numbers per country are small (n=14-42) [34]. The prevalence found in migrants from both Poland and Russia was higher than the prevalence in the country of origin.

Table 28. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among eastern European migrants with incountry prevalence from systematic reviews/meta analyses

Countral		Migrants		In-	country		Companicon	Remarks
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	95% CI	Ref.	Comparison	Remarks
Albania	Refugees	1.3	0.0–7.1	2.4*	2.0–2.8	22	Lower	
Former USSR	Residents	3.1	0.4–10.7	3.3*	1.6-4.5	17	Comparable	
Poland	GP attendees	7.1	0.2–33.9	1.1	0.6–1.9	34	Higher	<25 screened
Russia	GP attendees	6.9	0.9–22.8	4.1	1.2–5.6	17	Higher	
Kazakhstan	GP attendees	9.3	2.2–22 1	3.3	1.0-6.7	17	higher	

*Regional estimate from Global Burden of Disease eastern European region

*Regional estimate from Global Burden of Disease central European region

3.4.11 HBsAg prevalence among migrants from Latin America

Estimates were available for various migrant populations from Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Dutch Antilles, Haiti, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Suriname (Table 29). None of these 15 estimates could be pooled due to heterogeneity in the populations. Each estimate was compared to the in-country estimate from Kowdley (Table 30). No country-level data on SGM from Latin America was available, although it was possible to make some comparisons of FGM and SGM from the Caribbean.

Country of birth	Study country	Study period	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence (%)	Ref. No
Argentina	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	18	5.6	32
Bolivia	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	50	0	32
Brazil	Italy	2005-2006	FGM	Adults	Refugees	80	15.0	57
Brazil	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	13	0	32
Chile	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	13	0	32
Colombia	Italy	2005-2006	FGM	Adults	Refugees	23	0	57
Colombia	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	55	0	32
Colombia	France	2009-2011	FGM	Children	International adoptees	18	0	50
Dominican Republic	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	35	0	32
Dutch Antilles	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	38	2.6	30
Ecuador	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	294	0	32
Haiti	France	2009-2011	FGM	Children	International adoptees	40	0	50
Paraguay	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	17	0	32
Peru	Italy	2005-2006	FGM	Adults	Refugees	14	0	57
Peru	Spain	2001-2005	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	29	0	32
Suriname	NL	2004	FGM	Adults	Residents	56	0	30

Comparing HBsAg prevalence estimates among Latin American migrants (in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Bolivia

The estimate for public health centre attendees from Bolivia was lower than the estimate derived by Kowdley, although there is some overlap in the CIs of the two estimates.

Brazil

The estimate among refugees from Brazil is considerably higher than the Kowdley in-country estimate and there is no overlap between the two CIs. There were no migrant-specific estimates from Kowdley with which to compare this finding.

Colombia

We compared the largest of the three estimates among migrants from Colombia with the in-country estimate. This estimate, among public health centre attendees, was lower than the Kowdley estimate. Kowdley however found no significant difference in prevalence between in-country and migrant-derived studies.

Dominican Republic

The prevalence among migrants from the Dominican Republic was much lower than the in-country estimate. Most of the studies used to calculate the prevalence in Kowdley were published before 1990, and no studies published after 1999 were available. As there is a large but statistically non-significant decline in prevalence from pre-1990 to 1990–1999 (12.5 vs. 5.2 p=0.13) and a significantly lower prevalence (4.8% vs. 12.6%) comparing the prevalence in migrants with in-country derived estimates, it is likely that the Kowdley in-country estimate is an over-estimate of the current prevalence in migrants from the Dominican Republic.

Dutch Antilles and Suriname

Two estimates, among residents, were retrieved for migrants from the Dutch Antilles and Suriname and compared to a regional estimate for the Caribbean region. The estimate from Suriname was lower than the regional estimate, whereas the estimate from the Dutch Antilles was comparable to the regional estimate. However, of the 36 studies included in the assessment that focused on the Caribbean region, 16 were published before 1990, and only eight were from 2000 onwards. Since analysis of pre-1999 compared with 2000 onwards shows a significant decline over time for all countries in the region where estimates are available, it is likely that the regional estimate (dominated by older studies reporting a higher prevalence) is an over-estimate.

Ecuador

No cases were detected among almost 300 public health centre attendees from Ecuador, corresponding to a lower prevalence than reported in Kowdley. There were no studies among migrants retrieved by the Kowdley study with which to compare this finding.

Haiti

No cases were detected among 40 international adoptees from Haiti living in France. This was lower than the estimated in-country prevalence in Kowdley. There was, however, no significant difference when comparing in-country with migrant-derived estimates, although there was a significant decline in prevalence over time. Since the estimate for migrants is among children (under 10 years), it is likely that the in-country estimate is an over-estimate.

Peru

The prevalence derived from estimates among migrants from Peru was lower than the estimate from Kowdley. There were no studies retrieved by Kowdley estimating the prevalence in migrants with which to compare this finding, although Kowdley did find a significant decline in prevalence over time (pre 1999 versus post 2000). Is therefore likely that the prevalence in migrants is comparable to the more recent estimates.

Table 30. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among Latin American migrants with incountry prevalence from Kowdley

Country	Mig	rants			In-country		Companian
Country	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Comparison
Bolivia	PHC attendees	0	0-7.1	Pooled	3.3	0.1-6.0	Lower
Brazil	Refugees	15.0	8.0-27.7	Pooled	1.8	1.5-2	Higher
Colombia	PHC attendees	0	0-6.5	Pooled	1.2	0.3-2.1	Lower
Dominican Republic	PHC attendees	0	0–10.0	Pooled	10.8	5.9–15.5	Lower
Dutch Antilles	Residents	2.6	0.1-13.8	Pooled	4.5*	2.5-6.6	Comparable
Ecuador	PHC attendees	0	0-1.3	Pooled	0.5	0.4-0.5	Lower
Haiti	International adoptees	0	0-8.8	Pooled	4.8	3.9-5.7	Lower
Peru	PHC attendees	0	0–11.9	Pooled	1.9	1.3-2.4	Lower
Suriname	Residents	0	0-6.4	Pooled	4.5*	2.5-6.6	Lower

* Caribbean regional estimate

First- and second-generation migrants

Just one study was retrieved reporting a prevalence estimate for FGM and SGM among Caribbean children aged 7-11 years [39]. As this study found no HBsAg cases of in either group, there is little we can infer about differences in prevalence between FGM and SGM.

3.4.12 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from Latin America

Estimates among various migrant populations from Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Cuba, Dominican Republic, Dutch Antilles, Ecuador, Paraguay, Peru and Suriname were available (Table 31). Three estimates among migrants from Suriname were pooled into a resident (i.e. general population) estimate. These estimates were compared with in-country estimates (Table 32) retrieved from Gower, although for many countries there was no country-specific estimate available and the relevant GBD regional estimate was used. Country-level data comparing FGM with SGM was only available for migrants from Suriname – among residents, STI clinic attendees and pregnant women [35].

Study Country	Study period	Country of birth	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Spain	2001-2005	Argentina	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	52	0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Bolivia	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	57	0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Brazil	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	13	0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Chile	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	13	0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Colombia	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	66	1.5		32
Spain	2001-2005	Cuba	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	10	10.0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Dominican Republic	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	39	0		32
NL	2004	Dutch Antilles	FGM	Adults	Residents	38	2.6		30
Spain	2001-2005	Ecuador	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	323	1.2		32
Spain	2001-2005	Paraguay	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	18	0		32
Spain	2001-2005	Peru	FGM	Adults	PHC attendees	33	0		32
NL	2004	Suriname	FGM	Adults	Residents	57	1.8		30
NL	2011	Suriname	FGM	Adults	Health survey respondents	66	3.0		35
NL	2011	Suriname	FGM	Adults	Residents	102	1.7		35
NL	2004; 2011	Suriname	FGM	Adults	Residents	225	2.2 (0.7- 5.1)	Pooled	30,35
NL	2011	Suriname	SGM	Adults	Residents	24	0		35
NL	2011	Suriname	FGM	Adults	STI clinic attendees	177	0		35
NL	2011	Suriname	SGM	Adults	STI clinic attendees	355	0		35
NL	2011	Suriname	FGM	Adults	Pregnant women	281	0		35
NL	2011	Suriname	SGM	Adults	Pregnant women	131	0		35

Table 31. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from studies among Latin American migrants

Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among Latin American migrants (in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Argentina

No cases were found among the 52 public health clinic attendees from Argentina in Spain. This prevalence was lower than the 1.5% in-country estimate.

Bolivia

No cases were found among the 57 migrants from Bolivia. This was lower than the only available estimate of 0.9% in the GBD region of Andean Latin America.

Colombia

The estimate of 1.5% anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from Colombia was higher than the Central Latin America GBD region estimate (the only figure available for comparison from Gower).

Dominican Republic

No cases of anti-HCV were detected among 39 public health centre attendees from the Dominican Republic in Spain and this figure was lower than the Caribbean GBD region estimate of 0.8%.

Dutch Antilles

A higher prevalence was found among resident migrants from the Dutch Antilles than the prevalence for the GBD region of the Caribbean.

Ecuador

A comparable prevalence was found among a large (>300) sample of migrants from Ecuador to that for the Andean Latin America GBD region.

Peru

No cases of anti-HCV were detected among 33 migrants to Spain from Peru, a lower prevalence than the reported in-country prevalence.

Suriname

Three estimates were available for migrants from Suriname – a pooled estimate for the general population, an estimate among pregnant women and an estimate for STI clinic attendees. Cases of anti-HCV were only found among the general population; the 2.4% prevalence is higher than the Caribbean GBD regional estimate, whereas the other two estimates among migrants were lower. Being older seems to be significant as the age range is wider and the median age is higher in the general population than in the other two estimates (49 years versus 31 years in pregnant women and 25 years in STI clinic attendees).

Table 32. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among Latin American migrants with in-
country prevalence from Gower

Country		Migrants		In-cou	ntry	Comparison
	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	Limits	
Argentina	PHC attendees	0	0–6.9	1.5	0.5–2.5	Lower
Bolivia	PHC attendees	0	0–6.3	0.9*	0.4–1.3	Lower
Colombia	PHC attendees	1.5	0-8.2	1.0#	0.8–1.4	Higher
Dominican Republic	PHC attendees	0	0–9.0	0.8\$	0.2–1.3	Lower
Dutch Antilles	Residents	2.6	0.1–13.8	0.8\$	0.2–1.3	Higher
Ecuador	PHC attendees	1.2	0.3–3.1	0.9*	0.4–1.3	Comparable
Peru	PHC attendees	0	0-10.6	1.2	0.4–1.6	Lower
Suriname	Residents	2.4	0.5–7.0	0.8 ^{\$}	0.2–1.3	Higher
Suriname	Pregnant women	0	0–1.3	0.8 ^{\$}	0.2–1.3	Lower
Suriname	STI clinic attendees	0	0–2.1	0.8\$	0.2–1.3	Lower

* Andean Latin America GBD regional estimate

[#] Central Latin America GBD regional estimate

^{\$} Caribbean GBD regional estimate

First- and second-generation migrants

Data to compare the prevalence in FGM to SGM were only available for migrants from Suriname [35]. In the general population, the prevalence among FGM was 2.4% compared to 0% among SGM, although the sample sizes did vary considerably (123 FGM versus 24 SGM), reducing the potential to detect cases in a low prevalence population. There was no difference in the prevalence among FGM or SGM pregnant women and STI clinic attendees and no cases were found in either population.

3.4.13 HBsAg prevalence among migrants from Africa

Estimates were available among diverse migrant populations from Africa including the general population, refugees, health service users and adoptees. Countries of origin included Burkina Faso, Cape Verde, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Ghana, Ivory Coast, Liberia, Mali, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Somalia and Sudan (see Table 33). Three pooled estimates were possible – among refugees from Eritrea, Liberia and Somalia. Estimates from larger studies were compared with in-country and migrant-derived estimates from Kowdley, although for some countries only a regional estimate was available for comparison purposes (Table 34).

Table 33. HBsAg prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among migrants from Africa

	5.			· •			5 5		
Study Country	Study period	Country of birth/ethnicity	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	HBsAg prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Italy	2009	Burkina Faso	FGM	All	Refugees	19	15.8	7–52 years	36
NL	2004	Cape Verde	FGM	Adults	Residents	13	0		30
Spain	2002-08	Equatorial Guinea	FGM	N.R	Tropical Medicine Unit patients	1220	7.9		24
Italy	2009	Eritrea	FGM	All	Refugees	30	3.3	7–52 years	36
Italy	2005	Eritrea	FGM	Adults	Refugees	197	5.1	>15 years	40
Italy	2003-09	Eritrea	FGM	All	Refugees	665	6.3		44
Italy	2003- 09	Eritrea	FGM	All	Refugees	892	5.9 (5.4–7.7)	Pooled	36/40, 44
France	2009-11	Ethiopia	FGM	Children	International adoptees	40	0		50
Italy	2005	Ethiopia	FGM	Adults	Refugees	38	13.2	>15 years	40
Spain	2001-04	Ghana	FGM	All	International health dinic attendees	92	16.3		24
Italy	2009	Ghana	FGM	All	Refugees	30	26.7	7–52 years	36
Italy	2009	Ivory Coast	FGM	All	Refugees	17	11.8	7–52 years	36
Italy	2005	Liberia	FGM	Adults	Refugees	83	18.1		40
Italy	2003-09	Liberia	FGM	All	Refugees	114	26.3		44
Italy	2003- 09	Liberia	FGM	All	Refugees	197	22.8 (17.2 – 29.4)	Pooled	40,44
Italy	2009	Mali	FGM	All	Refugees	15	13.3	7–52 years	36
Italy	2009	Nigeria	FGM	All	Refugees	165	8.5	7–52 years	36
Spain	2001-04	Senegal	FGM	All	International health dinic attendees	81	22.2		24
Spain	2001-04	Sierra Leone	FGM	All	International health dinic attendees	133	15.8		24
Italy	2009	Somalia	FGM	All	Refugees	187	15.8	7–52 years	36
Malta	2010-11	Somalia	FGM	Adults	Refugees	416	6.3		58
Italy	2003-09	Somalia	FGM	All	Refugees	568	4.2		44
Various	2003- 11	Somalia	FGM	All	Refugees	117 1	5.4 (3.4–5.9)	Pooled	36,44 58
UK	2000	Somalia	FGM	All	Residents	317	7.3		59
UK	2000	Somalia	FGM/SGM	Women	Residents	112	6.3	15-44 years	59
UK	2000	Somalia	FGM/SGM	Children	Residents	194	3.6		59
UK	2000	Somalia	FGM/SGM	Adults	Residents	245	7.6		59
UK	2000	Somalia	SGM	All	Residents	122	1.6		59
	2005	Sudan	FGM	Adults	Refugees	53	22.7	>15 years	40

Comparing HBsAg prevalence estimates among migrants from Africa (in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Equatorial Guinea

The prevalence among Tropical Medicine Unit patients from Equatorial Guinea was lower than the regional prevalence for Middle Africa in Kowdley. However, as the Middle Africa estimate only includes in-country estimates from Cameroon published before 2000, the comparability of this estimate with one specifically for migrants from Equatorial Guinea is questionable.

Eritrea

The prevalence among refugees from Eritrea was much lower than the Kowdley estimate, although the latter estimate was based on just two studies of 171 subjects and published before 1999. The estimate among refugees was derived by pooling three studies from Italy, comprising nearly 900 subjects and carried out between 2003 and 2009. The estimate among refugees could indeed be a more accurate reflection of the current prevalence of CHB in Eritrea.

Ethiopia

Both samples from Ethiopia were small (n=38-40) and produced heterogeneous estimates; no cases of CHB were found among 40 international adoptees, whereas a prevalence of 13.2% was found among refugees. The latter estimate was much higher than the Kowdley estimate. Kowdley also found that the prevalence among migrants was higher than in-country prevalence estimates.

Ghana

The prevalence among refugees from Ghana was more than 10 percentage points higher than the prevalence found among international health clinic attendees. The former was higher than the in-country estimate whereas the health service estimate is comparable to the in-country prevalence. Kowdley found no significant difference when comparing prevalence in migrants to in-county derived estimates.

Liberia

The estimate derived from Liberian refugees was higher than the Kowdley estimate. Kowdley however, found no significant difference when comparing migrant-derived estimates with in-country estimates.

Nigeria

The prevalence among refugees from Nigeria was lower than the in-country whereas Kowdley found no studies in emigrants to compare with the in-country estimate.

Senegal

A higher prevalence among health service users was found among migrants from Senegal compared to the in-country estimate. Kowdley also compared the prevalence in migrants (which, incidentally, is the same estimate as listed here [24]) to the pooled in-country prevalence and also found it to be significantly higher (22.2% versus 12.3% p=0.04).

Sierra Leone

The estimate among health service users was comparable to that found in Sierra Leone; Kowdley also found no significant difference when comparing the migrant-derived estimate with the in-country estimate.

Somalia

Two estimates were available for migrants from Somalia – a pooled prevalence estimate among refugees and a single study among adult residents. Interestingly, the prevalence was higher among adult residents than among refugees (7.3% compared to 5.3%) although the CIs of the two estimates do overlap. Both estimates are lower than the incountry prevalence. Kowdley also found a significantly higher in-country prevalence than among migrants (7.3% versus 14.5%).

Sudan

One estimate, among refugees, was available for migrants from Sudan, and although this estimate is ten percentage points higher than the prevalence reported by Kowdley, it is comparable. Kowdley found no studies among migrants from Sudan.

Table 34. Comparison of HBsAg estimates from studies among migrants from Africa to in-country prevalence from Kowdley

Country	Migra	nts		In-cou	intry	Comparison
	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Prevalence	95% CI	
Equatorial Guinea	Tropical Medicine Unit patients	7.9	6.4–9.5	11.4*	8.5–14.4	Lower
Eritrea	Refugees	5.9	5.4–7.7	15.5	2.0–29.0	Lower
Ethiopia	International adoptees	0	0-8.8	5.5#	2.6-8.4	Lower
Ethiopia	Refugees	13.2	4.4–18.1	5.5#	2.6-8.4	Higher
Ghana	International health clinic attendees	16.3	9.4–25.5	13.4	10.5–16.4	Comparable
Ghana	Refugees	26.7	12.3-45.9	13.4	10.5–16.4	Higher
Liberia	Refugees	22.8	17.2–29.4	16.5	11.5–21.5	Higher
Nigeria	Refugees	8.5	4.7–18.8	13.3	11.6–15.1	Lower
Senegal	International health clinic attendees	22.2	13.7–32.8	12.7	10.1–15.2	Higher
Sierra Leone	International health clinic attendees	15.8	10.1–23.1	11.9	6.5–17.3	Comparable
Somalia	Refugees	5.4	3.4–5.9	12.4	8.9–15.9	Lower
Somalia	Residents	7.3	4.6-10.7	12.4	8.9–15.9	Lower
Sudan	Refugees	22.6	12.3-36.2	18.6	14.2-23.0	Comparable

*Regional estimate for Middle Africa

[#] Studies >2000 due to significant decrease in prevalence over time

First- and second-generation migrants

Comparison of a general population estimate for FGM and SGM migrants from Somalia was possible [59]. A higher prevalence was found among FGM than SGM (7.3% (CI: 4.7–10.7) versus 1.6% (CI: 0.2–5.8)).

3.4.14 Anti-HCV prevalence among migrants from Africa

Estimates were available from two groups of migrants (international/Tropical Medicine Unit patients and refugees) from Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ghana, Ivory Coast, Mali, Nigeria and Somalia (Table 35). Pooled estimates were available for two groups – health service users from Equatorial Guinea and refugees from Somalia. Estimates were compared with in-country estimates from Gower (Table 36), although only the GBD region estimate was available for Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea and Ghana. No data on SGM were available.

Study country	Study period	Country of birth	Generation	Age groups	Population	N	Anti-HCV prevalence (%)	Comments	Ref. No
Italy	2009	Burkina Faso	FGM	All	Refugees	19	10.5		36
Spain	2001-04	Cameroon	FGM	All	Residents	97	4.1		24
Netherlands	2004	Cape Verde	FGM	Adults	Residents	13	0		30
Spain	2001-04	Equatorial Guinea	FGM	All	Health service users	307	9.8		24
Spain	2002-08	Equatorial Guinea	FGM	N.R	Tropical Medicine Unit patients	1220	19.2		60
Spain	2001- 2008	Equatorial Guinea	FGM	N.R	Patients	1527	17. (15.4– 19.3)	Pooled	24, 60
Italy	2009	Eritrea	FGM	All	Refugees	30	3.3		36
Italy	2009	Ghana	FGM	All	Refugees	30	3.3		36
Italy	2009	Ivory Coast	FGM	All	Refugees	17	5.9		36
Italy	2009	Mali	FGM	All	Refugees	15	26.7		36
Italy	2009	Nigeria	FGM	All	Refugees	165	6.1		36
Italy	2009	Somalia	FGM	All	Refugees	187	0		36
Malta	2010-11	Somalia	FGM	Adults	Refugees	416	0.2		58
Various	2009-11	Somalia	FGM	Adults	Refugees	603	0.2 (0– 0.9)	Pooled	36, 58

Table 35. Anti-HCV prevalence estimates extracted/pooled from studies among African migrants

3.4.15 Comparing anti-HCV prevalence estimates among migrants from Africa (in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (in-country) estimates

Equatorial Guinea

The prevalence among Tropical Medicine Unit patients from Equatorial Guinea was higher than the prevalence for the Central Sub-Saharan Africa GBD region. Interestingly, the only data source for Equatorial Guinea in the Gower study cites this same study. The GBD regional estimate is based on studies in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) and Gabon that report higher upper limits than the regional upper range of 9.2% (13.7% for the DRC and 20.7R in Gabon). These upper limits are closer to the migrant-derived estimate for Equatorial Guinea, suggesting the GBD regional estimate is an under-estimation for Equatorial Guinea.

Eritrea

The prevalence among refugees from Eritrea was higher than the Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa GBD regional estimate, although the sample among refugees is small (n=30).

Ghana

The prevalence among refugees from Ghana was comparable with the West Sub-Saharan GBD regional estimate.

Nigeria

The prevalence among refugees from Nigeria was comparable with the in-country estimate, which interestingly is a meta-analysed estimate of three studies among healthy patients, antenatal attendees and accident and emergency attendees.

Somalia

Two studies were pooled into an estimate for refugees from Somalia and this estimate is lower than the Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa GBD regional estimate. There was also little overlap in the ranges and the Gower estimate came outside the upper limit of the prevalence estimate derived from studies among refugees.

Table 36. Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from studies among African migrants with in-country prevalence from Gower

Country	Mig	rants				Comparison	
	Population	Prevalence	95% CI	Population	Prevalen ce	Limits	
Equatorial Guinea	International/Tropical Medicine Unit patients	17.3	15.4–19.3	Pooled	4.2*	2.4–9.2	Higher
Eritrea	Refugees	3.3	0.1–17.2	Pooled	1.0#	0.6–3.1	Higher
Ghana	Refugees	3.3	0.1–17.2	Pooled	5.3 ^{\$}	2.9–9.1	Comparable
Nigeria	Refugees	6.1	2.9–10.9	Pooled	8.4	3.9–12.8	Comparable
Somalia	Refugees	0.2	0–0.9	Pooled	1.0 ⁺	0.6–3.1	Lower

* Central Sub-Saharan Africa GBD regional estimate

Eastern Sub-Saharan African GBD regional estimate

^{\$} West Sub-Saharan Africa GBD regional estimate

3.4.16 Comparing HBsAg prevalence from migrant studies (in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (in-country) estimates for different types of population

We were able to compare 61 estimates of HBsAg prevalence among migrant populations (residing in the EU/EEA) with country of origin (or regional) estimates. We found that 34 estimates were lower, that 13 were higher and that 13 were comparable to the HBsAg prevalence in the migrants' country of origin. We found considerable heterogeneity in the migrant populations from which these estimates were obtained; 19 were studies among health service users/patients (including public health or tropical medicine clinics, GPs, STI clinics and clinics in general); 17 were studies among refugee populations; 16 were among the general population (i.e. residents); three were studies of school-age children; three were among pregnant women; and two studies were among international adoptees.

Patients

Of the 19 studies among patients, 14 were from public health clinic, tropical medicine unit or international health clinic attendees, three were from GPs, and two were pooled estimates among outpatients. Among the 14 studies from clinic attendees, five were from Latin America, four were from Africa, three from South Asia, and one each from the EMR and South East Asia. Of these 14 estimates, five were comparable with than the in-country estimates, one was higher (among migrants from Senegal) and eight were lower. Among the three studies from GPs, all of which were from eastern Europe, two were higher (among migrants from Kazakhstan and Russia) and one was lower (among migrants from Poland). The two pooled estimates are both from the EMR. The pooled estimate among out-patients from North Africa/Middle East was lower, whereas the other estimate, from Turkish migrants, was comparable with the in-country estimate.

Refugees

Of the 17 studies among refugees, seven studies related to refugees from African countries of origin, four from eastern European countries of origin, three from the EMR, two from South Asian and one from Latin American countries of origin. While six were lower and two were comparable with the in-country estimates, nine were higher than the estimated prevalence in the refugees' country of origin.

General population

Among the 16 studies in the general migrant population, five were among migrants from the EMR, four were from South Asia, two each were from eastern European countries, Latin America and South East Asia, and one was for migrants from Africa. Two of these (migrants from Suriname and the Dutch Antilles) could only be compared with a regional estimate but among the remaining 14 general population estimates, nine were lower than the in-country estimate. Although lower than the in-country estimate, four of these migrant groups reported >2% prevalence (among migrants from Vietnam, Pakistan (1.9%), Afghanistan and Somalia). Four estimates were comparable with the in-country/regional estimate, three of which (among migrants from Turkey, the former USSR and China) still had an intermediate (3.7% in Turkey; 4.7% in the former USSR) or high (9.4% in China) prevalence. One estimate, among migrants from Albania, was higher than the reported in-country prevalence.

1. Background and objectives

1.1. Background

In the WHO European Region an estimated 13 million people have a chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection, and another 15 million are chronically infected with hepatitis C virus (HCV) [1]. Childhood hepatitis B vaccination programmes and stringent screening of blood products as well as improved hospital hygiene and harm reduction programmes have led to a significant reduction in transmission in many European countries. While the number of acute HBV cases per 100 000 population is declining in EU/EEA countries, the number of chronic infections more than doubled between 2006 and 2012 [2]. As chronic hepatitis B is largely asymptomatic this increase probably reflects increased testing practices. Many chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infections in Europe are now diagnosed in people born in countries with intermediate and high hepatitis B/C endemicity. The ECDC surveillance report 'Hepatitis B and C surveillance in Europe 2012' showed that over 80% of chronic hepatitis B cases were classified as 'imported' in countries that had this information available [2]. The classification of cases as imported indicates that the infection was acquired abroad and as country of birth is usually not available this can be used as proxy for foreign-born cases. However, less than one third of EU/EEA countries provided data on the proportion 'imported', showing the limitation of the routine surveillance data in providing clear information around the extent of chronic viral hepatitis in migrants. In 2013, over 70 million migrants were living in the EU, a large proportion of whom come from countries where the CHB and CHC prevalence is over 2% [3].

Both diseases usually have an insidious onset and can remain undetected for many years. Hepatitis B and C are major causes of liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). As a result of advances in the treatment of chronic hepatitis B and C, remission of disease can be achieved in up to 90% of chronic hepatitis B patients [4,5] New antiviral drugs for hepatitis C show cure rates of over 90% [6]. Treatment of eligible patients can prevent hepatitis-related burden of disease and death.

The main bottleneck in providing treatment to eligible patients is case detection. It is estimated that up to 75% of patients are not aware that they are infected, on account of the mostly asymptomatic condition, and hence they do not seek treatment [7]. Case detection could be improved by targeted screening of risk groups, of which migrants are an important one. In order to inform policy making and healthcare planning, it is crucial to have a good understanding of the burden of hepatitis B and C infection among migrants. This will enable policy makers to prepare for targeted screening programmes and other prevention measures.

1.2 Objective

The objective of this project is to perform an epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C burden among foreignborn migrants (hereafter referred to as migrants) to countries within the 31 European Union/European Economic Area (EU/EEA) countries; to identify the migrant populations (i.e. those born outside the country of residence) that contribute substantially to the overall burden of chronic hepatitis B and C in the 31 EU/EEA countries. The work was divided in two parts. The first part deals with the quantitative estimation of the number of chronic hepatitis B and C virus infections among migrants in EU/EEA countries and the relative contribution of hepatitis among migrants to the overall burden of hepatitis B and C. The second part looks at differences in prevalence among migrant populations in EU/EEA countries, prevalence estimates in the countries of origin, and differences in prevalence between first and second-generation migrants.

Definition of chronic viral hepatitis

- CHB Chronic hepatitis B infection, referring to hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) positivity
- CHC Chronic hepatitis C infection, referring to viraemic infection i.e. HCV-RNA positivity calculated as a proportion of 70% of anti-HCV positive cases which progress to chronicity (based on average viraemic prevalence estimated in a recent worldwide review study) [17].

Definition of migrants

- FB Foreign-born, referring to those born outside the country of residence
- FGM First-generation migrants, people who are foreign-born
- SGM Second-generation migrants, people considered migrants based on their ethnicity (e.g. self-reported or where one/both parents are foreign-born), but who themselves are born in the country of residence.

Definition of chronic viral hepatitis endemicity levels

	HBsAg	anti-HVC
Low	<2%	<1%
Intermediate	<2–7%	n.a.
High	>=8%	>=1%

sample (migrants from Kosovo). Ten of the samples were obtained by screening attendees of international/public health or tropical medicine clinics. Two of these samples (migrants from Equatorial Guinea and Colombia) had a higher prevalence than the regional prevalence estimate, three were comparable and five were lower than the in-country/regional prevalence. Three samples were among health service users (pooled from outpatient estimates or unspecified clinics), two of which were higher than in-country prevalence (migrants from Morocco and Pakistan), whereas one (migrants from Turkey) was comparable with the in-country estimate. The sample from STI clinic attendees was lower than the reported in-region estimate (among migrants from Suriname).

General population

Although two of the 13 samples for the general population (among migrants from the former Dutch Antilles and Suriname) were higher than comparator prevalence, this was actually a region-only estimate for the Caribbean GBD region, and is itself a defined prevalence based on data from Latin America and Oceania. The data for migrants sampled from the general population suggest that it is not a reliable estimate for countries in this region and is perhaps an underestimate. One other sample, among migrants from the former USSR, could not be compared with a specific in-country anti-HCV prevalence. Of the ten other samples, seven were comparable with the in-country estimate (and within the uncertainty range or CI). Three of these seven suggest high prevalence among migrants, including people from Vietnam, Afghanistan and Morocco. Three general population estimates for migrant groups were lower than the in-country prevalence and, interestingly enough, this included Egypt and Pakistan. A high in-country prevalence is reported for Egypt (15.7%) and Pakistan (5.5%), whereas the estimates retrieved from our search are much lower (2.4% for Egypt and 2.8% for Pakistan). A lower prevalence was found among migrants from Turkey than the in-country estimate, although there is some overlap in the two CIs.

Refugees

Of the nine samples from refugees, three were comparable to, five were lower than and one was higher than the in-country (or regional) estimate.

Pregnant women

All three samples among pregnant women were lower than the in-country prevalence estimates, in fact cases were only found among migrants from Turkey.

Migrant study estimates that are lower than in-country estimates

In 11 of the samples where the migrant-derived estimate was lower than the reported in-country anti-HCV prevalence, no cases of anti-HCV were detected. This is comparable with in-country estimates of between 0.8–1.5% in these 11 countries of origin.

Countries of origin with more than one population sample estimate

For some migrants more than one population sub-group was available – specifically for Afghanistan, Bangladesh, India, Morocco, Pakistan, Suriname and Turkey. The estimates were only comparable for migrants from Suriname, and in this case both were lower than the regional prevalence estimate available from Gower. In the other six countries, there was heterogeneity in the different sub-population estimates, and thus in the comparison with the in-country ranges. Among three populations of migrants from Morocco; there were no cases among pregnant women although the prevalence rose to 0.9% in the general population and to 3.3% among health service users.

4. Discussion

The incidence of new HBV and HCV infections is decreasing in many EU countries. However due to the slow disease progression and ageing of the population, the number of cases with hepatitis C-related advanced liver disease, including decompensated cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), is expected to rise in many European countries [61,62]. Early identification, with linkage to care and antiviral treatment can reduce the burden of viral-hepatitis-related advanced liver disease, but in most EU/EEA countries a majority of asymptomatic cases remain undiagnosed and it is likely that this number is higher in the eastern European countries. According to the EU surveillance report of 2012, the highest number of acute HBV cases is reported from eastern European countries which, however, stands in contrast to the lowest number of CHB and CHC cases being reported from this region. This is also contrary to results of prevalence surveys. Conversely, the highest number of CHB and CHC cases is reported from northern and western European countries. Differences in the frequency of organised screening practices are the most likely explanation for this observed difference [2]. Recent modelling studies show that the maximum reduction of CHC-associated morbidity and mortality can be achieved when increasing both the diagnosis and treatment rate using high efficacy anti-viral drugs, and suggest that a treatment rate of 10% with newer anti-viral drugs and a 3–5 fold increase in diagnosis rate could reduce HCV infections by more than 90% by the year 2030 [63,64].

Screening increases the diagnosis rate and, when followed by effective linkage to care and antiviral treatment, could result in a decrease in the morbidity and mortality of advanced liver disease. To optimise the cost-effectiveness of screening, the groups most at risk of chronic viral hepatitis infection (i.e. those with the highest prevalence) should be targeted. Migrants from intermediate and high-endemicity countries (=>2% for HBsAg and =>1% for anti-HCV) (whether from within or outside the EU/EEA) are recognised as one of the key populations for hepatitis B and C prevention and care in many countries within the region. Enhanced screening among this group also has the potential to decrease in-equalities and disparities in health among the migrant and host-country populations.

Although migrants have a high burden of chronic viral hepatitis infections and are therefore an important group to consider for testing and care, the risk of onward transmission of infection seems low. According to the EU surveillance report of 2012, there was a decline in the number of acute Hepatitis B cases during the period 2006–2012 which is most likely a reflection of the successful implementation of HBV vaccination programmes. On the other hand, there was a steady rise in the number of chronic hepatitis B cases reported between 2006 and 2012. Given the steady to slightly-increasing population of foreign-born migrants in the EU/EEA, a high risk of migrant-associated transmission would likely have resulted in an increasing number of acute cases being reported than has been the case.

Routine surveillance data do not give enough information to provide insight into the prevalence of chronic infection among migrants. Furthermore, hepatitis B and C cases among vulnerable groups, particularly migrants, are sometimes under-detected or under-reported in routine surveillance due to the difficulties that some migrants have in accessing health services as a result of legal barriers, stigma and cultural/language differences [65]. To estimate the burden of chronic hepatitis B and C we therefore used existing data from prevalence studies rather than notification data.

4.1 Migrant populations in the EU/EEA

Our calculations suggest that 53% of the total foreign-born population in the EU/EEA is born in HBV-endemic countries (Table 3), and 79% of the foreign-born adult population is born in HCV-endemic countries (Table 8). An explanation for this difference may be the lower cut-off value for HCV endemicity (anti-HCV prevalence of 1% and above) compared to HBV endemicity (HBsAg prevalence of 2% and above).

Countries where the proportion of migrants from HBV-endemic countries exceeds 10% of the total population are Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia and Croatia. Countries where the proportion of migrants from HCV endemic countries exceeds 15% of the total population are Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Cyprus, Estonia and Latvia. In the former Soviet Baltic states of Estonia and Latvia, a large proportion of first-generation migrants originate from Russia, Belarus, Lithuania and Kazakhstan, all of which are intermediate/high hepatitis B and C endemicity countries. Around 40% of first-generation migrants in Cyprus originate from just five intermediate/high hepatitis B and C endemicity countries. Georgia and Russia). More than 85% of first-generation migrants in Croatia originate from one of the former Yugoslav Republics of Bosnia & Herzegovina, Serbia, Kosovo, Slovenia, Macedonia and Montenegro, all of which are intermediate/high hepatitis B and C endemicity countries, explaining the high representation in these countries. Both Liechtenstein and Luxembourg have an exceptionally high proportion of migrants.

The estimated prevalence of HBsAg among migrants from intermediate and high endemic countries ranges from 3% in Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Poland, to 9% in Portugal (Table 5). This reflects the composition of migrant population countries of origin. In the four eastern European countries, migrants from other countries in eastern Europe form a large part of the migrant population, and the HBsAg prevalence in these countries is often

intermediate (between 2–4%). In Portugal however, migrants from Angola and Mozambique are among the top five migrant groups in terms of population size and the estimated HBsAg prevalence in these countries is around 10%, which probably explains the difference in the average HBsAg prevalence among foreign-born migrants in the EU/EEA countries.

The estimated prevalence of viraemic HCV infection among migrants from high endemic countries ranges from 0.9% in Croatia, to 2.4% in Latvia (Table 9). This reflects the composition of the migrant populations' countries of origin. As mentioned above, in Croatia 85% of migrants originate from one of the former Yugoslav Republics where the viraemic prevalence is 0.9%. In contrast, more than half of all the migrants in Latvia were born in Russia, which has an estimated viraemic prevalence of 2.9%. This probably explains the diversity in the prevalence ranges among foreign-born migrants in the EU/EEA countries.

4.2 The burden of chronic viral hepatitis B and C among migrants

When analysing cumulatively the number of chronic HBV infected people among the different migrant populations from intermediate and high-endemicity countries to the EU, migrants from Romania, China, Turkey, Albania and Russia are estimated to represent over 50 000 CHB cases each. Migrants from Vietnam, Nigeria, Kazakhstan, Algeria and India (each representing between 36 000 and 46 000 cases) also carry a relatively high burden and contribute substantially to the overall CHB burden in the EU/EEA countries of residence (Table 6). When looking at the distribution of CHB cases in the EU/EEA countries, migrants born in China are found among the ten main CHB-affected migrant populations (from intermediate/high endemicity countries) in 28 of the 31 EU/EEA countries, this is the case in 19 of the 31 EU/EEA countries for migrants from Romania. Migrants born in Russia are found among the ten main CHB-affected migrant populations in 18 of the 31 EU/EEA countries, while this is the case in only three EU/EEA countries for people born in Albania. A sizeable number of CHB-affected migrants come from low hepatitis B endemicity countries, with a HBsAg prevalence below 2% in the general population, these countries are not included in the list of the ten largest CHB contributing migrant groups from intermediate or high endemicity countries (Annex 5.9) nor in Table 6 and 6a.

The only study with which to compare these results to is by Rossi et al. [66] This study took a similar approach to estimating the number of infected migrants but instead of taking estimates for the in-country prevalence they meta-analysed prevalence studies in migrants and derived regional, pooled seroprevalence estimates. These prevalence estimates were combined with the number of migrants from each of five World Bank regions (excluding high-income countries) to calculate estimates of the number of infected migrants. The findings are difficult to compare due to the regional approach and the fact that the number of migrants from the five World Bank regions differs from the numbers we applied, which were based on the selection of individual intermediate and high-endemic countries. For example, for Spain Rossi reported almost 3.5 million migrants, while our total was almost two million migrants from Latin America, based on a low estimated prevalence, while they are included in the Rossi estimate. Despite the different approach, it is interesting to note that the overall chronic HBV prevalence estimate among migrants in the 16 countries included in both Rossi's and our study was similar (5.7% in our study; 5.4% in Rossi), and the total number of CHB-infected cases was estimated at around 1.3 million in both studies.

In terms of absolute numbers, migrants born in Romania, Russia, Italy, Poland, Morocco, Pakistan and Ukraine contribute substantially to the overall number of CHC cases in the EU/EEA countries of residence. When analysing the distribution of CHC cases in the EU/EEA countries, adult migrants from Russia, a high CHC-prevalence country (2.9% viraemic prevalence), are represented among the ten main CHC-affected migrant populations (from high endemicity countries) in 25 of 31 EU/EEA countries. This is the case in 20 EU/EEA countries for migrants from Romania and Italy. Despite the relatively small number of migrants from Egypt, they are found among the ten largest CHC-infected migrant populations in 16 of the 31 EU/EEA countries due the very high anti-HCV prevalence (~14–17.5%) in Egypt.

In terms of absolute numbers the overall estimated number of CHB cases by far exceeds the number of CHC cases. The contribution of HBV and HCV to the total burden of chronic viral hepatitis differs for each migrant population. In migrants from China, Vietnam, Turkey, Albania and India, more than 80% of the chronic viral hepatitis infections are chronic hepatitis B infections. Migrants born in Ukraine, Russia and Pakistan contribute roughly equally to the HBV and HCV burden. Only in migrants from Egypt and Italy is the estimated number of CHC cases higher than CHB cases, the reason being that the anti-HCV prevalence in both countries is higher than the HBsAg prevalence. It is interesting that three countries with relatively high numbers of both HBV and HCV cases are EU/EEA countries – namely Italy, Poland and Romania. Migrants from these three EU countries contribute substantially to the CHB/CHC burden in other EU/EEA countries.

Knowledge of the countries of origin of migrants who carry a high CHB and/or CHC burden due to a higher exposure risk in their countries of origin, as well as information about the distribution of these migrant groups among the population of each EU/EEA country will enable Member States to focus screening efforts on a selected group of people with a higher risk.

The burden of chronic viral hepatitis B and C is defined as the number of cases with a chronic hepatitis B virus infection (i.e. HBsAg positive) or with viraemic hepatitis C virus infection (i.e. HCV RNA positive). It must be noted that while patients with viraemic HCV infection are eligible for antiviral treatment, this is only the case for a selection of patients with chronic HBV infection, namely those with so-called active infection. To assess treatment eligibility the level of HBV DNA is taken into account, along with the severity of liver inflammation based on elevated liver function testing (e.g. ALT) [4]. For HCV, reliable estimates are available for the proportion HCV RNA positive cases but for HBV, there is no additional data to estimate the number with active infection. As a result, the number of patients with active HBV infection that would require antiviral treatment is lower than the number of CHB cases estimated in our analysis.

4.3 The relative burden chronic viral hepatitis among migrants

In the EU/EEA as a whole, the burden among migrants in relation to the overall number of chronically-infected cases was estimated to be around 25% for chronic hepatitis B, and 14% for chronic hepatitis C. There was wide variation in the different countries but a general trend emerging from the data is that in the western and northern European countries the relative burden among migrants from intermediate and high hepatitis B or C endemicity countries to the overall burden of chronic viral hepatitis in the respective country is higher than that in southern and eastern European countries (Table 11). The relative burden of both CHB and CHC among migrants as a proportion of the overall burden is lowest in Romania, Bulgaria, Slovakia and Poland (<4%). These are all countries where the proportion of migrants from endemic countries in the total population is relatively low (<1.5%). In some countries (i.e. Ireland, the Netherlands and Sweden) the relative burden among migrants from intermediate and high-endemicity countries to the overall chronic viral hepatitis B burden in the host country was estimated to be exceptionally high (>100%).

The relative burden among migrants may be overestimated for a number of different reasons. The prevalence in the general population of the host country might be underestimated, leading to an underestimation of the denominator, in this case the total number of hepatitis B/C infected cases in the country. This underestimation could be due to under-representation of migrants and other high-risk groups in the general population samples in seroprevalence studies.

The relative burden among migrants could also be overestimated if the numerator, in this case the number of chronic viral hepatitis infections among migrants, is overestimated. This would happen when the hepatitis B or C prevalence estimates for the migrants' countries of origin are an overestimate of the actual prevalence among migrants. The so-called healthy migrant effect may play a role (i.e. migrants may be inherently different from the source population in the country of origin). The socio-economic status, a possibly higher level of hepatitis B vaccination among this group or even a short duration of stay in their country of origin (i.e. migration at an early age) may reduce the risk of infection and result in lower CHB/CHC rates among migrants compared to the population in the migrants' country of origin. One way of exploring this would be to use the notifications of chronic hepatitis B cases to ECDC where data are available on the proportion of cases reported as 'imported' [2]. This can be used as a proxy for the proportion of cases in foreign-born patients, and could be used as a validation of the estimated relative burden among migrants in our study. However, this information was only available for a substantial number of cases (>500) from three countries reporting in 2011. In these countries the 'imported' proportion is 87% in the Netherlands, and 96% in Norway and Sweden. Although this is not as high as 100%, it does suggest that the relative burden of chronic hepatitis B among migrants is extremely high in these lowprevalence countries. Another method would be to compare the in-country prevalence to that found among migrants, as discussed in the following section.

For the general population prevalence estimates in the EU/EEA countries we used reviews focussing on countryspecific prevalence at a regional or global level. ECDC is currently collecting updated prevalence data for the general population in the EU/EEA countries. As the prevalence of chronic viral hepatitis is expected to decline over time, more recent data will probably show an even lower prevalence in the general population of EU/EEA countries. Given the declining prevalence over time we do not think that the estimates we used are likely to underestimate the general population prevalence in the EU/EEA.

4.4 Comparing in-country prevalence estimates with prevalence in migrant populations

In this study, the calculations of the numbers infected are based on estimates in the migrants' countries of origin. We set out to determine how valid it was to apply these in-country prevalence estimates as a proxy for the prevalence among migrants. We extracted 103 country-specific estimates from studies among different populations of migrants and compared these with in-country estimates. There was considerable heterogeneity in the migrant populations from which prevalence estimates are derived. Our findings suggest a lower prevalence among residents (i.e. the general population), children and pregnant women compared to populations screened in healthcare settings and refugee camps. Similarly, both reviews by Kowdley and Rossi found the prevalence of

chronic HBV to be higher among refugees and asylum seekers than resident migrants. A recent study from the UK also reported the chronic HBV prevalence among migrant pregnant women to be lower than the in-country estimate [67].

An interesting example of how heterogeneity in population samples for a specific migrant group can result in heterogeneity in prevalence estimates was seen for Albania (Table 26). Estimates were derived from pregnant women, the general population and refugees. The prevalence in pregnant women was the lowest of these estimates and the prevalence among refugees highest. Interestingly, the prevalence in the general population of migrants was higher than the in-country prevalence.

The most valid comparison of whether the in-country prevalence reflects the prevalence in migrants is to look only at the samples in the general population and not in higher risk groups, such as refugees and patients. Of the 14 HBsAg prevalence estimates available for the general population of migrants, 57% were lower than the country of origin estimates in the general population, 36% were comparable and 7% (one study) was higher. China, Turkey and Romania are the three migrant populations that have the highest estimated numbers of CHB infections in the EU/EEA. Estimates from the general population were available for China and Turkey for comparison only. The pooled prevalence from several studies among resident migrants born in China, often participants in community based screening programmes, was 9.4% which is comparable with the prevalence in China. The pooled prevalence among Turkish resident migrants was 3.7% which is also comparable to the country of origin prevalence, and 30% are lower. The three migrant populations that have the highest estimated numbers of CHC infections in the EU/EEA were born in Romania, Russia, and Italy. No HCV prevalence estimates in migrant populations were available from any of these countries for comparison.

We expected that the prevalence in adult migrants would reflect the prevalence in the country of birth since chronic hepatitis B virus infection is often acquired at birth or in early childhood in countries where HBV is endemic. Although antenatal screening programmes and/or universal infant vaccination have been in place for about 30 years in high-income countries, introduction and implementation in low-income/high-endemic countries has only begun in the past 15 years [68]. Based on the epidemiological features of HBV, it is therefore surprising that in more than half of those countries where a CHB prevalence estimate among resident migrants is available, this was lower than the prevalence in the country of origin. One explanation for the observed lower HBV prevalence in migrants compared to in-country estimates could be that the estimates of the in-country prevalence include older estimates (studies published as long ago as the 1980s), while the majority of studies concerning migrant populations in EU/EEA countries were conducted in the 21st century. A recent study estimating the global hepatitis B prevalence by region showed a decrease in the prevalence of chronic HBV infection from 1990 to 2005 in most regions [69]. This decline in prevalence over time suggests that Kowdley's results may be over-estimated. Differences in prevalence can also occur due to differing age structure (migrants are often younger) and the healthy migrant effect [65].

In endemic countries, hepatitis C is, however, often acquired at a later age, mostly through exposure in healthcare settings with poor infection control practices. After migration to a low endemic country, the risk of infection is expected to decrease, which would result in a lower prevalence among migrants compared to the prevalence in the country of origin. In contrast to this assumption, the HCV prevalence in resident migrants was comparable to the country of origin estimate in more than two-thirds of the countries with estimates available. For hepatitis C, the majority of estimates from 2000 onwards. Another explanation for the comparability of HCV prevalence estimates is the wide uncertainty range around the Gower estimate, the lower range of which was taken from low-risk populations such as blood donors. The prevalence in resident migrant samples was often higher than the lower range, which is an extreme low and not a lower calculated confidence limit, and thus considered comparable. It must be noted that even though the prevalence in migrants might be lower than the prevalence in the country of birth, in absolute terms the prevalence in many migrant groups is often intermediate to high endemic, and much higher than the general population prevalence in many of the EU/EEA countries.

Where available, we also looked at differences between first and subsequent generations of migrants and only found data for HBV infections. We consistently found that the prevalence among first-generation migrants was much higher than in second- and subsequent generations. We also found that where cases were detected among second-generation migrants, these were in populations born before the introduction of antenatal screening in host countries.

The studies among populations considered to be the general population of migrants may not be representative due to study design. Most studies providing information on the prevalence in residents migrants were not designed as seroprevalence studies but were often opportunistic or outreach-based screening campaigns offering voluntary testing and access to treatment. This is likely to result in selection biases with varying implications. One implication of such a study design could be that people who know they have a chronic infection do not participate in screening, leading to an underestimation of the prevalence. Alternatively, expanded access to treatment may encourage people with a known chronic infection, but with limited access to healthcare (such as undocumented migrants) to participate, leading to a higher estimate. The latter has been observed in screening campaigns within the Chinese community [46,47].

4.5 Strengths and limitations

We used official statistics at the European level for the number of foreign-born migrants per country in the EU/EEA countries. These sources collect data in a comparable manner across the EU/EEA, but one limitation is that undocumented migrants are not included in the estimates. This will have resulted in an underestimation of the number of foreign-born migrants, and therefore an underestimation of the number of migrants with chronic viral hepatitis and the relative burden among migrants in proportion to the overall burden.

It was beyond the scope of this project to do a systematic literature review to identify prevalence estimates for all individual countries of origin for migrants. Hence a literature review was conducted with the aim of identifying (systematic) reviews, meta-analyses and other data sources providing estimates of chronic hepatitis B and C prevalence in the countries of origin of first-generation migrants in Europe. Two large worldwide reviews providing country specific HBsAg and anti-HCV estimates were identified, published in 2012 and 2014. These reviews, from Kowdley and Gower, are comprehensive studies, which were considered to be of good quality and provided the most recent collation of data on prevalence. We considered the estimates from these reviews as the best available estimates and, when there were other estimates available, they were comparable in the majority of cases. Estimates were only adjusted for a few countries.

A key strength of this work is the systematic search for all articles reporting on HBsAg/anti-HCV prevalence among migrants to Europe. Over 1 200 articles were reviewed to obtain over 330 estimates of prevalence among migrant populations. It is likely that we successfully captured all literature published in English and relevant to this research question. We were also careful not to pool estimates among heterogeneous populations. Where possible, we made inferences across sub-populations where numerous estimates exist for migrants from one country of origin. We also pooled cases and denominator data, rather than prevalence estimates themselves, thus giving weight to the larger studies in pooled estimates. The re-calculation of the CIs using the conservative Exact method standardised the data across estimates and improved transparency of calculation. We also retrieved additional unpublished data from authors of studies screening >500 subjects, which was largely successful although there were some studies for which more detailed country of origin data were not available. We were also cautious not to use data from small samples; data on 10 or fewer subjects were excluded and we only used samples of over 25 subjects per country of origin data.

The restriction of the search to English language only may have reduced the range of data captured by the search. Similarly, the restriction to migrants within the EU/EEA will have filtered out studies among migrants to other parts of the world such as migrants to the US or Australia. Our research question was focused on the prevalence among migrants to Europe but there may have been interesting and potentially comparable data among migrants to other countries.

The assessment of comparability with in-country estimates was based on the inclusion of the migrant-derived prevalence estimate within the in-country CI. However, although the studies of HBsAg prevalence and all studies other than Gower report a 95% CI (and show which estimates contributed to this range), the Gower study developed an 'uncertainty range' and it was unclear how the upper limit of the uncertainty range was derived. As the lower limit was usually taken from a healthy blood donor population, we assume that the upper range was in contrast to this – i.e. a higher risk population. Although this lack of transparency could have been transferred into our comparator assessments, we searched exhaustively for better sources of in-country prevalence and the Gower estimates were selected in nearly all cases as the most reliable. This is therefore the best available global prevalence data for comparison.

4.6 Conclusions and public health implications

With an estimated 4–7.5 million chronic hepatitis B infected people, and 2–6.6 million chronic hepatitis C cases, the burden of these chronic liver infections (6–14 million cases) in the EU/EEA is substantial. The estimated prevalence of both HBsAg and anti-HCV is around 1% in the EU/EEA as a whole, while the estimated prevalence among migrants in the EU/EEA born in intermediate/high-endemic countries is 6% for HBsAg and 2.3% for anti-HCV. The higher prevalence among migrants results in a relatively high burden among migrants to the overall number of infected cases of around 25% for chronic hepatitis B, and 14% for chronic hepatitis C. This is much higher than the overall proportion of migrants in the total population, which is 5% for migrants from HBV-endemic countries and 8% for migrants from HCV-endemic countries.

The aim of this study was to estimate the chronic viral hepatitis burden in terms of infected cases among firstgeneration migrants in EU/EEA countries based on best available data sources and to thereby identify those migrant groups which carry a relatively high burden and would benefit most from targeted screening programmes and early detection.

There are wide ranges around these estimates and the number of estimated cases should be interpreted with caution. Comparing prevalence data from studies in migrants with estimates for the prevalence in the country of origin showed that the prevalence in migrant populations in EU/EEA countries is often lower, especially for HBsAg prevalence, indicating that the estimates of the total number of migrants infected with chronic hepatitis B and C are possibly an overestimation. Therefore the actual number of infected migrants might be more towards the lower

range of our estimates. Conversely, it is not clear whether the Eurostat data on migrant population size includes refugees and undocumented migrants, both of which are sizeable groups with an expected higher prevalence due to vulnerability during migration as well as social and economic vulnerability in host countries [3,70]. As the population size may be underestimated, and higher prevalence migrant groups are not included, the estimated number of cases could therefore also be an underestimate.

Despite this uncertainty, the information on the size of the different migrant populations and the ranking of the populations with expected high numbers of chronic viral hepatitis infections does provide valuable insight. Countries will be able to use this to target prevention and screening efforts towards those migrant groups that can be expected to benefit most. Screening programmes targeted to migrant communities will also further improve understanding of the prevalence of infection. Most of the studies we retrieved that provide information about the prevalence in migrant communities were designed as screening rather than seroprevalence studies and much can be learned from the methods and results from these studies. Previously-tested options for reaching migrant groups include invitation-based models using municipal or patient registers that record country of birth, community outreach via cultural or civic institutions; opportunistic screening in healthcare services and extension of existing screening targeting migrant groups, such as tuberculosis screening. The focus of published examples of screening has mostly been on resident migrants, although some of these models could also be used to reach newly-arriving migrants via refugee or receiving centres. Furthermore, the data comparing first- and second-generation migrants suggest that screening should focus on first-generation migrants using country of birth rather than ethnicity-related characteristics to define the population at risk. More about the different models of screening and how to implement these successfully can be found on the HEP screen Toolkit website (www.hepscreen.eu).

Studies assessing the cost effectiveness of viral hepatitis screening in migrants from intermediate/high-prevalence countries have revealed favourable outcomes and strengthen the case for screening as a form of secondary prevention [15]. Screening in low-prevalence populations, including migrants from low-prevalence countries, is not considered cost-effective, as a relatively large number of people would have to be reached with a targeted screening programme in order to identify CHB cases. Combining screening for both hepatitis B and C, and targeting populations using a model based on predicted chronic viral hepatitis prevalence, could increase the cost effectiveness and yield from these prevention efforts. For example, a sizeable number of CHB-affected migrants come from low hepatitis B endemicity countries, the largest of which include Poland, Morocco and Italy. However, these three countries all have an HCV prevalence of above 1%, and screening for HCV and HBV together will increase the cost effectiveness. Studies that evaluate the cost effectiveness of combined screening are lacking and much needed.

5. Annexes

5.1 PRISMA flow diagram of systematic search for global HBsAg and anti-HCV seroprevalence



5.2 Description of the search strategy and retrievals for systematic reviews and meta-analyses of global prevalence studies

The search was structured to include terms from four topic areas, i.e. the infection, the outcome, the population and the study design. Separate search terms are included, as well as controlled vocabulary search terms (EMTree, comparable to MeSH terms in Medline). The search terms included per topic area in the EMBASE search are described below. The full search strategy for systematic reviews in each database is also presented below.

The infection: hepatitis B or C

<u>in abstract or title:</u> hepatitis B, hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C, hepatitis C virus [EMtree] hbv, hcv

The outcome: prevalence

in abstract or title: prevalence, seroprevalence; serology [EMTree]; prevalen*, seroprevalen*, serolog*, marker*, seroepidemiol* hepatitis rapid test, hepatitis B rapid test, hepatitis C rapid test [EMTree] hepatitis B antibody [EMTree] hepatitis B antigen, hepatitis B surface antigen, HBsAg, HBs-Ag, HB-s-Ag hepatitis C antigen [EMTree] hepatitis C antibody [EMTree]

The population: general population worldwide/global:

<u>in abstract or title:</u> Health survey [EMTree]; 'residual sera', survey*, surveillan*, Population, Population group, Population research [EMTree]; population*, communit*, Geographic names, Geographic distribution [EMTree]; geograph*, worldwide, world-wide, global, europe*, asia*, america*, africa*, australia*, countr* Population and population related phenomena [EMTree];

Study design

in abstract or title: Systematic review [EMTree]; 'systematic* AND review*', comprehensiv*, exhaustiv* NEAR/3 literature* Meta analysis [EMTree]; meta NEXT/1 analy*

5.2.1 Full search strategy: Reviews, systematic review and meta analyses on hepatitis B and hepatitis C prevalence worldwide at country level

Run by Erasmus MC Medical Library on 21 January 2015

Embase.com 872

((('hepatitis B'/exp OR 'Hepatitis B virus'/exp OR 'hepatitis C'/exp OR 'Hepatitis C virus'/exp OR ((hepatitis NEXT/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv):ab,ti) AND (prevalence/de OR seroprevalence/de OR serology/exp OR epidemiology/exp OR (seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol* OR epidemiolog*):ab,ti)) OR ('hepatitis rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis B rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis C rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis B antigen'/de OR 'hepatitis C antigen'/exp OR 'hepatitis C antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis B antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis C antigen'/exp OR 'hepatitis C antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis B antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis C antigen'/de OR ('Hepatitis b' OR 'hepatitis C 'OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ('surface antigen' OR 'surface antigens' OR antibod*))):ab,ti)) AND ('health survey'/de OR population/de OR 'population group'/exp OR 'geographic names'/exp OR 'population research'/exp OR 'geographic distribution'/exp OR 'population and population related phenomena'/exp OR (population* OR communit* OR 'residual sera' OR survey* OR surveillan* OR geograph* OR worldwide OR world-wide OR global OR europe* OR asia* OR america* OR africa* OR australia* OR countr*):ab,ti) AND ('systematic review'/exp OR 'meta analysis'/exp OR ((systematic* AND review*) OR ((comprehensiv* OR exhaustiv*) NEAR/3 literature*) OR (meta NEXT/1 analy*)):ab,ti)

Medline (OvidSP) 326

(((exp hepatitis B/ OR Hepatitis B virus/ OR hepatitis C/ OR Hepacivirus/ OR ((hepatitis ADJ3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv).ab,ti.) AND (prevalence/ OR Seroepidemiologic Studies/ OR serology/ OR Serologic Tests/ OR (seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol* OR epidemiolog*).ab,ti.)) OR (exp hepatitis B antigen/ OR hepatitis C antigen/ OR hepatitis C antibodies/ OR hepatitis B antibodies/ OR (HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR ((Hepatitis b OR Hepatitis c OR hbv OR hcv) ADJ3 (surface antigen OR surface antigens OR antibod*))).ab,ti.)) AND (exp Health Surveys/ OR exp Population Groups/ OR exp Population/ OR exp Geographic Locations/ OR (population* OR communit* OR residual sera OR survey* OR surveillan* OR geograph* OR worldwide OR world-wide OR global OR europe* OR asia* OR america* OR africa* OR australia* OR countr*).ab,ti.) AND (Meta-Analysis.pt. OR ((systematic* AND review*) OR ((comprehensiv* OR exhaustiv*) ADJ3 literature*) OR (meta ADJ analy*)).ab,ti.)

Cochrane DARE 0

(((((hepatitis NEXT/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv):ab,ti) AND ((seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR serolog* OR serologidemiol* OR epidemiolog*):ab,ti)) OR ((HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (('Hepatitis b' OR 'Hepatitis c' OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ('surface antigen' OR 'surface antigens' OR antibod*))):ab,ti)) AND ((population* OR communit* OR 'residual sera' OR survey* OR surveillan* OR geograph* OR worldwide OR world-wide OR global OR europe* OR asia* OR america* OR africa* OR australia* OR countr*):ab,ti)

Web-of-science 366

TS=((((((hepatitis NEAR/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv)) AND ((seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR serolog* OR serolog* OR epidemiol* OR epidemiolog*))) OR ((HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (("Hepatitis b" OR "Hepatitis c" OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ("surface antigen" OR "surface antigens" OR antibod*))))) AND ((population* OR communit* OR "residual sera" OR survey* OR surveillan* OR geograph* OR worldwide OR world-wide OR global OR europe* OR asia* OR america* OR africa* OR australia* OR countr*)) AND (((systematic* AND review*) OR ((comprehensiv* OR exhaustiv*) NEAR/3 literature*) OR (meta NEAR/1 analy*))))

PubMed publisher 8

(((hepatitis B[mh] OR Hepatitis B virus[mh] OR hepatitis C[mh] OR Hepacivirus[mh] OR ((hepatitis AND (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv)) AND (prevalence[mh] OR Seroepidemiologic Studies[mh] OR serology[mh] OR Serologic Tests[mh] OR (seroprevalen*[tiab] OR prevalen*[tiab] OR serolog*[tiab] OR seroepidemiol*[tiab] OR epidemiolog*[tiab]))) OR (hepatitis B antigen[mh] OR hepatitis C antigen[mh] OR hepatitis C antibodies[mh] OR hepatitis B antibodies[mh] OR (HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR ((Hepatitis b OR Hepatitis c OR hbv OR hcv) AND (surface antigen OR surface antigens OR antibod*[tiab])))) AND (Health Surveys[mh] OR Population Groups[mh] OR Population[mh] OR Geographic Locations[mh] OR (population*[tiab] OR communit*[tiab] OR residual sera OR survey*[tiab] OR surveillan*[tiab] OR geograph*[tiab] OR worldwide OR world-wide OR global OR europe*[tiab] OR asia*[tiab] OR america*[tiab] OR africa*[tiab] OR australia*[tiab] OR countr*[tiab])) AND (Meta-Analysis[pt] OR ((systematic*[tiab] AND review*[tiab]) OR ((comprehensiv*[tiab] OR exhaustiv*[tiab]) AND literature*[tiab]) OR (meta analy*[tiab]))) AND publisher

Google Scholar

"hepatitis B|C"|hbv|hcv seroprevalence|prevalence|serology|seroepidemioly|epidemiology population|community|geography|worldwide|"world wide"|global|europe|asia|america|africa|australia|country|countries "systematic review|"meta analysis"

5.3 PRISMA flow diagram of systematic search for HBsAg and anti-HCV seroprevalence in migrants in Europe



5.4 Description of the search strategy and retrievals for prevalence studies among migrants

The search was structured to include terms from four topic areas, i.e. the infection, the outcome, the population and geographical area. Separate search terms are included, as well as controlled vocabulary search terms (EMTree, comparable to MeSH terms in Medline). The search terms included per topic area in the EMBASE search are described below. The full search strategy for migrants studies in each database is also presented below.

The infection: hepatitis B or C

<u>in abstract or title:</u> hepatitis B, Hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C, hepatitis C virus [EMtree] hbv, hcv

The outcome: prevalence

<u>in abstract or title:</u> prevalence, seroprevalence; serology [EMTree]; prevalen*, seroprevalen*, serolog*, marker*, seroepidemiol* hepatitis rapid test, hepatitis B rapid test, hepatitis C rapid test [EMTree] hepatitis B antibody [EMTree] hepatitis B antigen, hepatitis B surface antigen, HBsAg, HBs-Ag, HB-s-Ag hepatitis C antigen [EMTree] hepatitis C antibody [EMTree]

The population: migrants:

in abstract or title:

migrant, migration, minority group, ethnic group, ethnicity [EMTree] migrant*, emigrant*, immigrant*, migrat*, emigrat*, immigrat*, asylum seeker*, refugee*, minorit*, ethnic* (countr*, africa*, asia*, racial*, eastern europe, endemic areas, endemic area, foreign*) NEAR (origin*, born*, nationalit*)

Geographical area: EU/EEA countries

in abstract or title or journal title or country of journal or country of author or author address:

Europe, European [EMTree]

European Union, europ*, eu

Austria*, Belgium, belgian, Bulgaria*, Croatia*, Cyprus, cypriot*, Czech*, Denmark, danish, Estonia*, Finland, finnish, finn, France, french*, German*, Greece, greek, Hungar*, Ireland, irish, Italy, italian*, Latvia*, Lithuania*, Luxemburg*, Malta, maltese, Netherlands, dutch, Poland, polish*, Portug*, Romania*, Slovak*, Slovenia*, Spain, spanish, spaniard*, Sweden, swedish, "united kingdom", "great britain", uk, british*, England, english, Scotland, scottish, Wales, welsh, Norway, norweg*, Iceland*

5.4.1 Full search strategy: hepatitis B and hepatitis C among migrants in the EU

Run by Erasmus MC Medical Library on 17 November 2014

Embase.com 1210 (1204 unique records)

((('hepatitis B'/exp OR 'Hepatitis B virus'/exp OR 'hepatitis C'/exp OR 'Hepatitis C virus'/exp OR ((hepatitis NEAR/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv):ab,ti) AND (prevalence/de OR seroprevalence/de OR serology/exp OR (seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR marker* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol*):ab,ti)) OR ('hepatitis rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis B rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis C rapid test'/exp OR 'hepatitis B antigen'/de OR 'hepatitis C antigen'/exp OR 'hepatitis C antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis B antibody'/exp OR 'hepatitis B surface antigen'/de OR (HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (('Hepatitis b' OR 'Hepatitis c' OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ('surface antigen' OR 'surface antigens' OR antibod*))):ab,ti)) AND (migrant/exp OR migration/exp OR 'minority group'/exp OR 'ethnic group'/exp OR ethnicity/exp OR (migrant* OR emigrant* OR immigrant* OR migrat* OR emigrat* OR immigrat* OR (asylum NEXT/1 seeker*) OR refugee* OR minorit* OR ethnic* OR ((countr* OR africa* OR asia* OR racial* OR 'eastern europe' OR 'endemic areas' OR 'endemic area' OR foreign*) NEAR/3 (origin* OR born* OR nationalit*))):ab,ti) AND (europe/exp OR European/exp OR 'European Union'/de OR (europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR Netherlands OR dutch OR Belgium OR belgian OR France OR french* OR Luxemburg* OR Spain OR spanish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese):ab,ti,ca,ta,cy,ad) AND [english]/lim NOT ([Conference Abstract]/lim OR [Letter]/lim OR [Note]/lim OR [Conference Paper]/lim OR [Editorial]/lim)

Medline (OvidSP) 989 (191 unique records)

(((exp hepatitis B/ OR Hepatitis B virus/ OR hepatitis C/ OR Hepacivirus/ OR ((hepatitis ADJ3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv).ab,ti.) AND (prevalence/ OR Seroepidemiologic Studies/ OR serology/ OR Serologic Tests/ OR (seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR marker* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol*).ab,ti.)) OR (exp hepatitis B antigen/ OR hepatitis C antigen/ OR hepatitis C antibodies/ OR hepatitis B antibodies/ OR (HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR ((Hepatitis b OR Hepatitis c OR hbv OR hcv) ADJ3 (surface antigen* OR antibod*))).ab,ti.)) AND (Transients and Migrants/ OR Human Migration/ OR minority group/ OR ethnic group/ OR Emigrants and Immigrants/ OR Emigration and Immigration/ OR (migrant* OR emigrant* OR immigrant* OR migrat* OR emigrat* OR immigrat* OR asylum seeker* OR refugee* OR minorit* OR ethnic* OR ((countr* OR africa* OR asia* OR racial* OR eastern europe OR endemic areas OR endemic area OR foreign*) ADJ3 (origin* OR born* OR nationalit*))).ab,ti.) AND (exp europe/ OR (europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR Netherlands OR dutch OR Belgium OR belgian OR France OR french* OR Luxemburg* OR Spain OR spanish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese).ab,ti,jn,cp,in.) AND english.la. NOT (letter OR news OR comment OR editorial OR congresses OR abstracts).pt.

Cochrane 8 (3 unique records)

(((((hepatitis NEAR/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv):ab,ti) AND ((seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR marker* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol*):ab,ti)) OR ((HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (('Hepatitis b' OR 'Hepatitis c' OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ('surface antigen' OR 'surface antigens' OR antibod*))):ab,ti)) AND ((migrant* OR emigrant* OR immigrant* OR migrat* OR emigrat* OR immigrat* OR (asylum NEXT/1 seeker*) OR refugee* OR minorit* OR ethnic* OR ((countr* OR africa* OR asia* OR racial* OR 'eastern europe' OR 'endemic areas' OR 'endemic area' OR foreign*) NEAR/3 (origin* OR born* OR nationalit*))):ab,ti) AND ((europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR Netherlands OR dutch OR Belgium OR belgian OR France OR french* OR Luxemburg* OR Spain OR spanish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese):ab,ti)

Web-of-science 547 (170 unique records)

TS=((((((hepatitis NEAR/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv)) AND ((seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR marker* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol*))) OR ((HBsAg OR Hbr-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (("Hepatitis b" OR "Hepatitis c" OR hbv OR hcv) NEAR/3 ("surface antigen" OR "surface antigens" OR antibod*)))) AND ((migrant* OR emigrant* OR immigrat* OR immigrat* OR (asylum NEAR/1 seeker*) OR refugee* OR minorit* OR ethnic* OR ((countr* OR africa* OR asia* OR racial* OR "eastern europe" OR "endemic areas" OR "endemic area" OR foreign*) NEAR/3 (origin* OR born* OR nationalit*)))) AND ((europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese)))

Scopus 1012 (304 unique records)

TITLE-ABS-KEY((((((hepatitis W/3 (B OR C)) OR hbv OR hcv)) AND ((seroprevalen* OR prevalen* OR marker* OR serolog* OR seroepidemiol*))) OR ((HBsAg OR HBs-Ag OR HB-s-Ag OR (("Hepatitis b" OR "Hepatitis c" OR hbv OR hcv) W/3 ("surface antigen" OR "surface antigens" OR antibod*))))) AND ((migrant* OR emigrant* OR immigrant* OR immigrat* OR (asylum W/1 seeker*) OR refugee* OR minorit* OR ethnic* OR ((countr* OR africa* OR asia* OR racial* OR "eastern europe" OR "endemic areas" OR "endemic area" OR foreign*) W/3 (origin* OR born* OR nationalit*)))) AND ((europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR spanish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese)))

PubMed publisher 37 (27 unique records)

(((hepatitis B*[tiab] OR hepatitis C*[tiab] OR hbv[tiab] OR hcv[tiab]) AND ((seroprevalen*[tiab] OR prevalen*[tiab] OR marker*[tiab] OR serolog*[tiab] OR seroepidemiol*[tiab] OR surface antigen*[tiab] OR antibod*[tiab]))) OR ((HBsAg[tiab] OR HBs-Ag[tiab] OR HB-s-Ag[tiab]))) AND ((migrant*[tiab] OR emigrant*[tiab] OR immigrant*[tiab] OR migrat*[tiab] OR emigrat*[tiab] OR immigrat*[tiab] OR asylum seeker*[tiab] OR refugee*[tiab] OR minorit*[tiab] OR ethnic*[tiab] OR ((countr*[tiab] OR africa*[tiab] OR asia*[tiab] OR racial*[tiab] OR eastern europe*[tiab] OR endemic area*[tiab] OR foreign*[tiab]) AND (origin*[tiab] OR born*[tiab] OR nationalit*[tiab])))) AND (europ* OR eu OR iceland* OR norway OR norweg* OR sweden OR swedish OR finland OR finnish OR finn OR denmark OR danish OR "great britain" OR "united kingdom" OR uk OR british* OR England OR english OR Scotland OR scottish OR Wales OR welsh OR Ireland OR irish OR Netherlands OR dutch OR Belgium OR belgian OR France OR french* OR Luxemburg* OR Spain OR spanish OR spaniard* OR Portug* OR Italy OR italian* OR Switzerland OR swiss* OR Austria* OR German* OR Poland OR polish* OR Hungar* OR Czech* OR Croatia* OR Slovak* OR Slovenia* OR Romania* OR Bulgaria* OR Lithuania* OR Latvia* OR Estonia* OR Greece OR greek OR Turkey OR turkish OR Macedonia* OR Cyprus OR cypriot* OR Malta OR maltese) AND english[la] AND publisher

Google Scholar 200 (155 unique records)

"hepatitis B|C" prevalence|seroprevalence|antigen|antibody|antigens|antibodies migrant|migrants|minority|minorities|ethnic|ethnicity|immigrants|immigrant|foreigners europe|European

5.5 HBsAg prevalence estimates from systematic reviews

The HBsAg prevalence estimates selected for each country are presented below. Where the prevalence estimate was taken from studies published after 2000, this is because Kowdley observed a significant decline in the meta regression analysis.

Country	CHB prevalence	Lower 95% CI	Upper 95% CI	Endemicity level	Country or regional data	GBD region	Data source
Afghanistan	10.46	5.85	15.07	int-high	Country	South Asia	Kowdley et al.
Albania	9.0	8.1	9.8	int-high	Country	Central Europe	Hope, 2014
Algeria	2.6	0.0	12.19	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Ezzikouri, 2013
Angola	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Regional	Middle Africa	Kowdley et al.
Argentina	1.0	0.39	1.62	low	Country	Southern Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Armenia	0.57	0.19	0.94	low	Country	Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Australia	0.87	0.39	1.35	low	Country	Australasia	Kowdley et al.
Austria	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Azerbaijan	3.11	1.39	4.84	int-high	Country	Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Bangladesh	4.83	4.02	5.64	int-high	Country	South Asia	Kowdley et al.
Barbados	0.41	0.15	0.67	low	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Belarus	3.19	1.72	4.65	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Belgium	0.7	0.4	1.2	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
Belize	1.28	0.72	1.83	low	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Benin	13,17	10,18	16,17	high	Regional	West Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Bolivia	3.03	0.08	5.98	int-high	Country	Andean Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Bosnia and Herzegovina	3.63	2.26	5.0	int-high	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Brazil	1.78	1.54	2.02	low	Country	Tropical Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Bulgaria	4.25	2.8	5.7	int-high	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Burundi	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Cambodia	10.27	7.01	13.53	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Cameroon	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Canada	0.7	0.6	0.9	low	Country	High Income North America	Kowdley et al.
Cape Verde	5.65	0.16	11.14	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.

Country	СНВ	Lower 95%	Upper 95%	Endemicity	Country or	GBD region	Data source
	prevalence	CI	CI	level	regional data		
Chad	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Regional	Middle Africa	Kowdley et al.
Chile	0.4	0.11	0.69	low	Country	Southern Latin America	Kowdley et al.
China	10.23	9.35	11.11	int-high	Country, >2000	East Asia	Kowdley et al.
Colombia	1.2	0.27	2.13	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Comoros	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Congo	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Regional	Middle Africa	Kowdley et al.
Costa Rica	0.57	0.0	1.2	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Croatia	1.47	0.84	2.1	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Cuba	0.86	0.58	1.14	low	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Cyprus	0.9	0.3	2.0	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
Czech Republic	0.7	0.43	0.98	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Czech Republic and Slovakia	0.7	0.43	0.98	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Democratic Republic of Congo	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Regional	Middle Africa	Kowdley et al.
Denmark	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Dominican Republic	10.68	5.89	15.46	int-high	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Ecuador	0.47	0.42	0.51	low	Country	Andean Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Egypt	4.18	1.85	6.51	int-high	Country, >2000	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
El Salvador	0.39	0.33	0.55	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Equatorial Guinea	11.44	8.46	14.43	int-high	Regional	Middle Africa	Kowdley et al.
Eritrea	15.52	2.02	29.02	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Estonia	0.58	0.42	0.74	low	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Ethiopia	5.47	2.55	8.39	int-high	Country, >2000	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Faeroe Islands (DK)	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Fiji	5.78	3.68	7.87	int-high	Country	Oceania	Kowdley et al.
Finland	0.2	0.1	0.4	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
Former Netherlands Antilles	4.52	2.47	6.57	int-high	Regional	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Former Serbia and Montenegro	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	Regional	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Former USSR	3.83	2.74	4.91	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
France	0.68	0.44	1.05	low	Country	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Gabon	11,44	8,46	14,43	high	Regional	Central Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Gambia	3.41	2.4	4.46	int-high	Regional	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Georgia	3.89	1.25	6.54	int-high	Country	Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Germany	0.6	0.4	0.8	low	Country	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Ghana	13.44	10.5	16.38	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Greece	2.33	1.54	3.11	int-high	Country, >2000	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Greenland (DK)	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Guatemala	3.72	1.38	6.07	int-high	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.

TECHNICAL REPORT

Epidemiological assessment of hepatitis B and C among migrants in the EU/EEA

Country	CHB prevalence	Lower 95% CI	Upper 95% CI	Endemicity level	Country or regional data	GBD region	Data source
Guinea	16.33	14.61	18.05	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Guinea- Bissau	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	Western Africa	Kowdley et al.
Guyana	1.31	0.72	1.91	low	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Haiti	4.81	3.93	5.68	int-high	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Honduras	0.56	0.41	0.72	low	, Country	Central Latin America	, Kowdley et al.
Hungary	1.08	0.04	2.11	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Iceland	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
India	3.23	2.92	3.55	int-high	Country	South Asia	Kowdley et al.
Indonesia	3.93	3.08	4.77	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Iran	3.1	2.69	3.5	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Iraq	1.31	0.0	2.87	low	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Ireland	0.1	0.0	0.3	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
Israel	1.26	0.97	1.55	low	Country	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Italy	1.89	1.26	2.52	low	Country, >2000	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Ivory Coast	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	Western Africa	Kowdley et al.
Jamaica	3.94	0.81	7.07	int-high	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Japan	0.63	0.6	0.7	low	Country	Asia Pacific High Income	Kowdley et al.
Jordan	6.36	3.72	9.0	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Kazakhstan	4.95	3.34	6.56	int-high	Country	Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Kenya	5.7	4.21	7.2	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Kosovo	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	Regional	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Kuwait	3.85	1.99	5.71	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Kyrgyzstan	3.61	3.05	4.19	int-high	Regional	South Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Laos	13.61	11.58	15.64	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Latvia	1.39	1.1	1.67	low	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Lebanon	1.66	0.86	2.46	low	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Liberia	16.54	11.55	21.53	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Libya	2.2	1.51	5.89	int-high	Country	Northern Africa	Ezzikouri, 2013
Liechtenstei n	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Lithuania	2.03	1.37	2.69	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Luxembourg	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Macedonia	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Madagascar	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Malaysia	5.58	4.27	6.88	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Mali	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	Western Africa	Kowdley et al.
Malta	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Mauritania	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Mauritius	9.32	8.15	10.48	int-high	Regional	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Mexico	0.49	0.34	0.65	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Micronesia	15.11	11.22	19.01	int-high	Country	Oceania	Kowdley et al.
Moldova	9.61	6.92	12.29	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Monaco	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Mongolia	8.97	8.47	9.48	int-high	Regional	East Asia	Kowdley et al.

Country	CHB prevalence	Lower 95% CI	Upper 95% CI	Endemicity level	Country or regional	GBD region	Data source
Montenegro	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	data Regional	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Morocco	1.8	1.51	5.89	low	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Ezzikouri, 2013
Mozambique	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Myanmar	11.63	9.53	13.73	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Nepal	2.32	1.71	2.93	int-high	Country	South Asia	Kowdley et al.
Netherlands	0.1	0.0	0.2	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
New Zealand	0.5	0.42	0.56	low	Country	Australasia	Kowdley et al.
Nicaragua	0.68	0.0	1.78	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Nigeria	13.31	11.57	15.06	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Northern America	0.7	0.59	0.9	low	Country	High Income North America	Kowdley et al.
Norway	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Pakistan	4.17	3.59	4.75	int-high	Country	South Asia	Kowdley et al.
Palestine	6.62	4.6	8.64	int-high	Regional	Northern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Panama	0.87	0.48	1.26	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Paraguay	0.78	0.52	1.05	low	Country	Tropical Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Peru	1.85	1.29	2.42	low	Country	Andean Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Philippines	7.36	6.32	8.39	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Poland	1.44	1.16	1.72	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Portugal	1.35	0.66	2.04	low	Country	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Republic of Korea	4.33	3.94	4.73	int-high	Country, >2000	East Asia and Asia Pacific High Income	Kowdley et al.
Romania	5.49	5.24	5.73	int-high	Country, >2000	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Russia	2.89	2.16	3.62	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Rwanda	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Samoa	4.28	2.46	6.1	int-high	Country	Oceania	Kowdley et al.
Sao Tome and Principe	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	Western Africa	Kowdley et al.
Saudi Arabia	5.34	3.78	6.91	int-high	Country, >2000	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Senegal	12.66	10.14	15.18	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Serbia	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	Regional	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Sierra Leone	11.89	6.5	17.28	int-high	Country	West Africa	Kowdley et al.
Singapore	6.02	5.03	7.01	int-high	Country	Asia Pacific High Income	Kowdley et al.
Slovakia	0.7	0.43	0.98	low	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Slovenia	3.29	2.33	4.24	int-high	Regional	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
Somalia	12.4	8.89	15.92	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
South Africa	6.2	4.68	7.71	int-high	Country	Southern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
South Korea	4.33	3.94	4.73	int-high	Country, >2000 Country,	East Asia and Asia Pacific High Income	Kowdley et al.
Spain	0.66	0.34	0.97	low	>2000	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
Sri Lanka	2.41	0.0	5.53	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Sudan	18.59	14.22	22.96	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Suriname	4.52	2.47	6.57	int-high	Regional	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Sweden	0.2	0.1	0.4	low	Country	Western Europe	Hahné et al, 2010
Switzerland	0.55	0.34	0.71	low	Regional	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.

Country	CHB prevalence	Lower 95% CI	Upper 95% CI	Endemicity level	Country or regional data	GBD region	Data source
Syria	5.62	4.82	6.42	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Taiwan	10.23	9.35	11.11	int-high	Country, >2000 (China)	East Asia	Kowdley et al.
Tajikistan	3.61	3.05	4.19	int-high	Regional	South Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Tanzania	5.65	4.43	6.86	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Thailand	5.54	4.64	6.43	int-high	Country, >2000	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Timor-Leste	3.93	3.08	4.77	int-high	Country (Indonesia)	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Togo	13.17	10.18	16.17	int-high	Regional	West Africa	
Tonga	12.99	7.61	18.38	int-high	Country	Oceania	Kowdley et al.
Trinidad and Tobago	0.71	0.49	0.94	low	Country	Caribbean	Kowdley et al.
Tunisia	4.9	1.51	5.89	int-high	Country	Northern Africa	Ezzikouri, 2013
Turkey	4.29	3.7	4.88	int-high	Country, >2000	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Turkmenista n	3.61	3.05	4.19	int-high	Regional	South Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Uganda	10.27	8.54	11.99	int-high	Country	Eastern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.
Ukraine	2.2	1.15	3.24	int-high	Country	Eastern Europe	Kowdley et al.
United Kingdom	0.54	0.3	0.6	low	Country	Western Europe	Kowdley et al.
United States	0.27	0.2	0.34	low	Country	High Income North America	Ioannou, Ann Int Med, 2011
Uruguay	0.38	0.3	0.46	low	Country	Southern Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Uzbekistan	6.34	4.22	8.46	int-high	Country	Central Asia	Kowdley et al.
Venezuela	1.93	1.13	2.73	low	Country	Central Latin America	Kowdley et al.
Vietnam	12.48	11.46	13.5	int-high	Country	Southeast Asia	Kowdley et al.
Yemen	13.23	10.35	16.11	int-high	Country	North Africa/Middle East	Kowdley et al.
Yugoslavia	3.98	1.32	6.64	int-high	Country	Central Europe	Kowdley et al.
Zambia	9.66	7.06	12.26	int-high	Regional	Eastern Africa	Kowdley et al.
Zimbabwe	13.91	10.7	17.11	int-high	Country	Southern Sub-Saharan Africa	Kowdley et al.

5.6 Comparison of HBsAg estimates from SRs/Mas

Where Kowdley reports a regional estimate for a country we checked if other reviews providing country estimates are available and whether the reported estimates from other studies are considered more reliable.

The countries for which other estimates than Kowdley are available are listed below with an explanation on the decision made.

<u>Albania</u>

Hope – three studies (two national and one city specific) - 9.0% HBsAg (95% CI 8.1 - 9.8). CI for Hope estimate calculated from reported sample size and prevalence. Kowdley – eight general population and 10 immigrant studies 12.39% (95% CI 9.75-5.03). Studies in immigrants dominated by refugees, therefore we feel that the Hope estimate is a more accurate estimate.

Maghreb region (Tunisia, Algeria, Libya, Morocco, Mauritania)

Estimates from Ezzikouri (2013) are generally lower than Kowdley (where they are available). These estimates include studies in French and unpublished national report data. We therefore think they are a more accurate estimate of HBsAg prevalence. However, a CI is not provided. As there are no estimates in Kowdley for Tunisia and Libya, we would have to use the regional estimate from North Africa which includes Sudan and is therefore an overestimate for these countries.

For Algeria and Morocco we took Ezzikouri's point estimate and kept Kowdley's CI.

For Libya and Tunisia we took Ezzikouri's point estimate and the CI for Morocco as we felt this CI was more representative of these countries than the regional CI for North Africa, which includes Sudan.

The Ezzikouri estimate for Mauritania is higher (18,5%) than the Kowdley regional estimate (13,2%). As the Ezzikouri point estimate falls outside the regional CI we kept the regional estimate for West Africa from Kowdley.

<u>Egypt</u>

One study (Lehman) is based on 12 studies, all pre-2007, in populations including voluntary blood donors, antenatal screening and military recruits. This is not considered a better estimate than the Kowdley study estimate from studies after 2000 (estimated prevalence of 4.2% compared to 8% in Lehman).

<u>Germany</u>

ECDC review reports the same prevalence as Kowdley. No difference so we kept Kowdley.

<u>Greece</u>

The estimate from the ECDC review (2.1%) was based on one survey and is comparable to the recent Kowdley estimate (2.3%). As the recent Kowdley estimate was based on nine surveys we did not think the ECDC estimate was better.

<u>India</u>

One study (Batham) is based on 54 studies, all pre-2009, in populations including voluntary and replacement blood donors. This was not a better estimate than the Kowdley study which included 74 in country estimates. The estimates were not too different (3.2% in Kowdley compared to 3.1% in Batham).

<u>Ireland</u>

Kowdley 0.35%, based on a study in 16 000 pregnant women in Dublin 1998–2000. ECDC estimate 0.1% based on one study of 2 500 residual sera collected in 2003. This latter study was nationwide so we preferred this estimate over Kowdley.

Italy

ECDC review did not report an overall country estimate but estimates for Italian regions. We kept the recent Kowdley estimate.

<u>Kazakhstan</u>

Kowdley 4.95%, Hope 3.8%. Keep Kowdley as this was based on four studies while Hope was based on one study only.

Netherlands

Kowdley 0.41%, based on a study from Amsterdam in 2004. ECDC 0.1% based on a nationwide study in 1995–1996. This last study was nationwide so we preferred this estimate over Kowdley.

<u>Pakistan</u>

Two studies (Ali, 2009 and Ali, 2011) estimated prevalence in Pakistan. Ali 2009 included 13 publications estimating the prevalence in the general (non-blood donor) population to arrive at 3.8% (95% CI 1.4 -11). Ali 2011 included 17 studies. Kowdley included 32 in country estimates, most of which (24) were published after 2000. Kowdley was therefore a more reliable estimate.

<u>Romania</u>

Kowdley 5.5%. ECDC 5.6%. Similar estimates and ECDC based on one study only so kept recent Kowdley estimate.

<u>Russia</u>

Kowdley 2.89%, Hope 1.5%. Hope based on one conference paper from 2008. Kowdley based on 19 estimates, we felt Hope estimate was not more reliable than Kowdley.

<u>Spain</u>

Recent Kowdley estimate 0.66%, based on eight surveys. ECDC 1.0% but based on one study from Catalonia only.

Turkey

Hope and Toy estimate the prevalence in Turkey. Hope included nine studies and estimated a prevalence of 3.4%. Toy included 30 studies from 1999–2009 and estimated 4.8%. Kowdley included 69 in country studies with an overall estimate of 5.3%. As the Toy estimate excludes the many studies published during the period 1990–1999 (35 studies), and there was a statistically significant decrease in prevalence over this time period, we favoured the Kowdley estimate.

<u>Ukraine</u>

Kowdley 2.2%, Hope 1.3%. Both based on three surveys but Hope includes two surveys in pregnant women so we did not consider this a better estimate than Kowdley.

<u>Uzbekistan</u>

Kowdley 6.34%, based on 10 studies. Hope 13%, based on one study. We did not consider this a better estimate than Kowdley.

5.7 Anti-HCV prevalence estimates from systematic reviews

The anti-HCV prevalence estimates selected for each country are presented below.

Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
Afghanistan	1.1	0.6	1.9	high	Country	Gower et.al.	South Asia
Albania	2.4	2.0	2.8	high	Regional	Mohd Hanafiah	Central Europe
Algeria	1.4	0.2	2.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Angola	4.2	2.4	9.2	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Anguilla Antigua and Barbuda	0.8 0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional Regional	Gower et.al. Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Argentina	1.5	0.5	2.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Southern Latin America
Amenia	5.4	3.5	6.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Aruba	0.8	0.2					Caribbean
			1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	
Australia	1.7	1.2	2.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Australasia
Austria	0.5	0.1	0.7	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Azerbaijan	3.1	1.0	6.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Bahamas	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Bahrain	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Bangladesh	1.3	0.2	2.2	high	Country	Gower et.al.	South Asia
Barbados	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Belarus	1.3	0.9	2.9	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Belgium	0.9	0.1	1.2	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Belize	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Benin	3.6	3.6	12.8	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Bermuda	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Bhutan	1.1	0.7	1.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Asia
Bolivia	0.9	0.4	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Andean Latin America
Bosnia and Herzegovina	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Botswana	1.3	0.8	2.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa
Brazil	1.6	1.1	1.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Tropical Latin America
British Virgin Islands Brunei	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Darussalam	1.1	0.5	1.7	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	High-Income Asia Pacific
Bulgaria	1.1	0.3	2.4	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Burkina Faso	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Burundi	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Cambodia	2.3	2.3	14.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Cameroon	11.6	4.3	29.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Canada	1.1	0.6	1.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	High-income North America
Cape Verde	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Cayman Islands	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Cent African Rep	4.2	2.4	9.2	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Chad	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Chile	1.2	0.5	2.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southern Latin America

Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
China	1.3	0.4	2.0	high	Country	Gower et.al.	East Asia
Colombia	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Comoros	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Congo	4.2	2.4	9.2	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Cook Islands	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Costa Rica	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Cote d'Ivoire	3.3	0.8	12.8	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Croatia	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Cuba	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Cyprus	0.6	0.5	1.9	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Czech Republic	0.7	0.2	0.7	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Czech Republic and Slovakia Democratic Republic of the Congo	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al. Gower et.al.	Central Europe Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Denmark	0.7	0.5	0.7	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Djibouti	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Dominica	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Dominican Republic	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Ecuador	0.9	0.4	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Andean Latin America
Egypt	15.7	13.9	17.5	high	Country	Lehman, 2008	North Africa / Middle East
El Salvador	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Equatorial Guinea	4.2	2.4	9.2	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Eritrea	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Estonia	3.3	1.6	4.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Ethiopia	1.3	0.7	5.8	high	Country	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Faeroe Islands (DK)	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Fiji	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Finland	0.7	0.6	0.9	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Former Netherlands Antilles	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Former Serbia and Montenegro	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Former USSR	3.3	1.6	4.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
France	0.7	0.5	0.8	low	Country	Bruggman, 2014	Western Europe
French Guiana	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Gabon	11.2	2.1	20.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Sub-Saharan Africa
Gambia	2.1	1.4	2.9	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Georgia	6.7	5.6	7.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Germany	0.5	0.3	0.9	low	Country	Bruggman, 2014	Western Europe
Ghana	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa

Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
Gibraltar	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Greece	1.9	0.5	2.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Greenland (DK)	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Grenada	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Guatemala	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Guinea	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Guinea-Bissau	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Guyana	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Haiti	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Holy See	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Honduras	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Hong Kong	1.2	0.4	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Asia
Hungary	0.8	0.4	2.7	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Iceland	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
India	0.8	0.4	1.0	low	Country	Gower et.al.	South Asia
Indonesia	0.8	0.4	2.0	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Iran	0.5	0.1	1.0	low	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Iraq	3.2	0.3	3.2	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Ireland	1.1	0.5	1.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Isle of Man	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Israel	2.0	0.9	2.0	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Italy	4.4	1.6	7.3	high	Country	Comberg, 2011	Western Europe
Ivory Coast	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Jamaica	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
	1.5	0.2	2.2			Gower et.al.	High-Income Asia Pacific
Japan Jordan	3.1	2.5	3.9	high high	Country Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Kazakhstan			6.7		Country		
	3.3	1.0		high	1	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Kenya	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Kiribati	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Kosovo	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Kuwait	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Kyrgyzstan	2.5	1.6	6.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Laos	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Latvia	2.4	1.7	3.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Lebanon	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Lesotho	1.3	0.8	2.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa
Liberia	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
		-				-	
Libya	1.2	1.2	2.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Liechtenstein	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Lithuania	2.9	0.7	3.0	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Luxembourg	0.9	0.7	0.9	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
--	----------------------------------	----------------	----------------	---------------------	--------------------------------	------------------------------	----------------------------------
Macao, China	1.2	0.4	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Asia
Macedonia	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Madagascar	1.2	0.8	1.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Malawi	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Malaysia	1.5	0.3	7.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Maldives	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Mali	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Malta	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Marshall Islands	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Mauritania	1.9	1.1	10.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Mauritius	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Mexico	1.4	1.1	1.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Micronesia (Federated States of)	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Moldova	3.3	1.6	4.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Monaco	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Mongolia	10.8	8.7	15.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Montenegro	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Montserrat	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Morocco	1.6	0.6	1.9	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Mozambique	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Myanmar	1.7	1.0	2.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Namibia	1.3	0.8	2.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa
Nauru	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Nepal	1.1	0.7	1.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Asia
Netherlands	0.2	0.1	0.4	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
New Zealand	1.9	0.8	2.2	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Australasia
Nicaragua	1.0	0.8	1.4	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Niger	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Nigeria	8.4	3.9	12.8	high	Country	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Niue	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Norway	0.7	0.6	0.9	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Oman	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Pakistan	5.0	4.4	5.5	high	Country	Waheed, 2009	South Asia
Palau	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Palestine	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Panama Papua New Guinea	1.0 0.1	0.8 0.1	1.4 0.6	high Iow	Regional Regional	Gower et.al. Gower et.al.	Central Latin America Oceania
Paraguay	1.2	0.9	1.2	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Tropical Latin America
People's Republic of Korea	1.2	0.4	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Asia
Peru	1.2	0.4	1.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Andean Latin America
Philippines	0.9	0.3	2.0	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia

Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
Poland	1.1	0.6	1.9	high	Country	Godzik, 2012	Central Europe
Portugal	1.8	0.5	2.9	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Puerto Rico	2.3	1.3	4.2	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Qatar	0.9	0.5	1.5	low	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Rep, of Moldova	4.5	2.3	4.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Republic of Korea	0.8	0.2	2.1	high	Country	Gower et.al.	High-Income Asia Pacific
Romania	3.2	2.9	3.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Russia	4.1	1.2	5.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
Rwanda	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Saint Kitts and		0.0	0.12				
Nevis	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Saint Lucia Saint Vincent and the	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Grenadines	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Samoa	0.2	0.2	0.9	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Oceania
San Marino	0.9	0.7	1.5	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Sao Tome and Principe	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Saudi Arabia	1.5	0.6	7.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Senegal	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Serbia	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Seychelles	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Sierra Leone	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Singapore	1.1	0.5	1.7	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	High-Income Asia Pacific
Slovakia	1.4	0.9	2.0	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Slovenia	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Solomon Islands	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Somalia	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
South Africa	1.7	1.0	2.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa
South Korea	0.8	0.2	2.1	low	Country	Gower et.al.	High-Income Asia Pacific
South Sudan	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	-
Spain	1.7	0.4	2.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Sri Lanka	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Sudan	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Suriname	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Swaziland	1.3	0.8	2.5	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa
Sweden	0.6	0.5	0.7	low	Country	Bruggman, 2014	Western Europe
Switzerland	1.5	0.7	1.8	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
Syria	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Taiwan	4.4	2.5	6.3	high	Country	Gower et.al.	East Asia
Tajikistan	3.1	1.1	6.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Tanzania	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Thailand	2.7	1.8	3.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Timor-Leste	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia

Country	Adult anti- HCV prevalence	Lower limit	Upper limit	Endemicity (<1%)	Country or regional data	Data source	GBD Region
Togo	5.3	2.9	9.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	West Sub-Saharan Africa
Tokelau	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Tonga	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Trinidad and Tobago	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Tunisia	1.3	0.3	2.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Turkey	1.0	0.7	1.1	high	Country	Bruggman, 2014	North Africa / Middle East
Turkmenistan	5.6	1.1	6.7	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Turks and Caicos Islands	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Tuvalu	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Uganda	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Ukraine	3.6	0.9	4.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Eastern Europe
United Arab Emirates	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
United Kingdom	0.6	0.4	1.2	low	Country	Gower et.al.	Western Europe
United States	1.3	1.2	2.4	high	Country	Gower et.al.	High-income North America
Uruguay	1.2	0.5	2.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southern Latin America
US Virgin Islands	0.8	0.2	1.3	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Caribbean
Uzbekistan	11.3	6.4	13.1	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Asia
Vanuatu	0.1	0.1	0.6	low	Regional	Gower et.al.	Oceania
Venezuela	1.5	0.3	2.6	high	Country	Gower et.al.	Central Latin America
Vietnam	1.0	0.8	1.8	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Southeast Asia
Western Sahara	3.1	2.5	3.9	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Yemen	2.2	1.1	3.5	high	Country	Gower et.al.	North Africa / Middle East
Yugoslavia	1.3	1.1	1.6	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	Central Europe
Zambia	1.0	0.6	3.1	high	Regional	Gower et.al.	East Sub-Saharan Africa
Zimbabwe	1.6	1.0	9.1	high	Country	Gower et.al.	South Sub-Saharan Africa

5.8 Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from SRs/Mas

Comparison of anti-HCV estimates from SR/MAs to Gower: summary of decisions

The Gower study includes studies published post-2000 and gives more weight to more recent studies through a quality weighting.

<u>Algeria</u>

Ezzikouri provided a prevalence estimate of 1.4, which is the same as the country estimate in Gower. We therefore selected the Gower estimate as we did have a 95% CI, whereas there was no CI for the Ezzikouri estimate.

<u>Albania</u>

No in-country estimates were available and as Mohd Hanafiah meta-analysed more than one study (compared to Gower's selection of the most recent and highest quality), we selected the former estimate for Central Europe.

<u>Argentina</u>

Comparable estimate but as only a range was reported with no point estimate, we selected Gower.

<u>Belgium</u>

Hope provided an estimate of 0.6 although the source was unclear. The Gower estimate was the same as the Bruggman estimate (0.9), we therefore took the Gower estimate.

<u>Bulgaria</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

Brazil

Seemed lower but as only a range was reported with no point estimate, we selected Gower.

<u>Egypt</u>

Comparable estimate, although the Lehman study included many more studies than Gower. We therefore selected Lehman.

France

All estimates were derived from the same original data. Cornberg reported the prevalence in the original study. Bruggman modelled the original data by age to arrive at a lower estimate (of 0.7 compared to 0.84 in the original study). The Gower estimate used Bruggman and the original data alongside an expert panel to revise it down further (0.58). We therefore selected the Bruggman estimate as it accounted for the change in age distribution over the period 2004–2014. We also selected the Bruggman CI.

<u>Libya</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

<u>Georgia</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

<u>Germany</u>

The Bruggman study was based on seven single study estimates, and was the basis of the Gower estimates. We therefore selected the Bruggman estimate and the CI.

<u>Greece</u>

There were no precise estimates available from the other review (Bruggman). We therefore selected Gower.

<u>Italy</u>

There was quite a large difference between the estimates from Gower and Cornberg (2 to 5.2). The source of the original data for the point estimate in Gower was unclear, although the low and high estimate ranges came from the same original study as that preferred by Cornberg (Ansaldi et al). The summary of data sources listed in Cornberg suggested that there were large age and region-specific differences and that the studies took place over the last 20–30 years. The age-adjusted estimate reported in Cornberg of 4.4 (and from Ansaldi) seemed to be most reliable, with the CI limit to account for the regional variation 1.6 (north) – 7.3 (south) (as reported in Gower).

<u>Kazakhstan</u>

The Hope estimate of 1.0 was from a study among pregnant women, a likely under-estimation. The Gower estimate seemed a more reasonable estimate, and we therefore kept that although the data source for the point estimate was unclear.

<u>Kyrgyzstan</u>

The Hope estimate of 1.6 was from a study among pregnant women, a likely under-estimation. The Gower estimate seemed more reasonable, and we therefore kept that although the data source for the point estimate was unclear.

<u>Mauritania</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

<u>Morocco</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

<u>Mexico</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

The Netherlands

The estimate that was used to generate the prevalence in Gower was from a large population-based study published recently, whereas the Hope review was based on older estimates. We therefore took Gower.

<u>Pakistan</u>

Two estimates were available. The confidence limit in the Ali study was (2009) unreasonably wide. The Waheed review included 10 studies and produced a narrow CI range. The Gower estimate was based on one estimate and we therefore selected Waheed (2009).

<u>Portugal</u>

The estimate in the Bruggman study was from 1995 and was used within the Gower estimate. We preferred Gower.

Poland

There were a number of studies included in the description of data sources in Cornberg study whereas Gower reported estimates from a very recent study (from 2012) which reported an age-standardised estimate for the population 2010. There was quite a difference: 0.9 compared to 1.9 in Cornberg. In the original study preferred by Gower (in Polish), there were a number of different results reported (varying between 0.9–1.1) due to the ELISA/Western Blot confirmation variance in samples. If ELISA and Western blot are positive, the prevalence was 1.12. Four of the studies listed in Cornberg found a prevalence of 1.9, with other estimates of 1.4 and 2.1. We selected the most recent point estimate of 1.12, with the lower range as reported in Gower 0.59 and the upper range of 1.9 from Cornberg to account for this heterogeneity.

<u>Romania</u>

The Hope and Cornberg studies were very similar to Gower. We therefore selected the Gower estimate.

<u>Russia</u>

The Cornberg estimates were mostly derived from older estimates, before the break-up of the Soviet Union. Both the Hope and the Gower estimates were based on one study; we therefore selected the Gower estimate which was more recent.

<u>Serbia</u>

The estimate from Hope was based on one study (from Kosovo), mostly in blood donors. There were only regional estimates in Gower and Mohd Hanafiah – further decision needed on preference of regional estimate.

South Korea

There was no CI in Sievert and the Gower estimate was a very recent estimate from a peer-reviewed sample.

<u>Spain</u>

There were mostly old estimates used in the Cornberg estimates. The Bruggman study revised the estimates from these early studies down to 1.5 which was used as a reference in Gower, plus another study by the research team. We preferred Gower.

Sweden

Preferred Bruggman due to inclusion of notification and published data. The estimates were quite similar.

<u>Syria</u>

There was heterogeneity in the samples listed in Sievert, and the overall point estimate did not have a CI. Although the Gower estimate was for the region, it did have a CI. We preferred Gower.

<u>Tajikistan</u>

The estimates in blood donors and the general population from Hope were very different (5.9 compared to 0.5). The Gower estimates were between these two and were considered more relevant.

<u>Turkey</u>

The Hope study was based on multiple estimates although it was unclear how the 0.7 estimate was derived. The Bruggman study reported the regional variety in studies, which were the low and high ranges around the Gower estimate. The Bruggman review highlighted the nationally representative study used to derive the Gower estimate. We therefore selected the Bruggman estimate and CI as these derived from the nationally representative recent study.

<u>Tunisia</u>

Comparable estimate, we therefore took Gower.

<u>Ukraine</u>

The estimate used in Hope was from an unpublished national source. The estimate was also much higher than in Gower (12.0 versus 3.6) and it was also difficult to identify the original source of this. The estimate in Hope among blood donors (2.7) was so much lower than the general population. The Hope estimate was not therefore deemed more accurate and we selected Gower.

United Kingdom

The estimates in Gower and Bruggman were derived from the same source (Public Health England). However, the age distribution and the date ranges differed. The Bruggman estimate was also only for England and Wales. We therefore selected Gower, which included Scotland.

<u>Uzbekistan</u>

The Hope general population estimate appeared to be the higher limit in the Gower estimate and the blood donor limit was the lower Gower limit. We selected Gower, since they derived from the same study.

<u>Vietnam</u>

There was heterogeneity in the samples listed in Sievert, and the overall point estimate did not have a CI. Although the Gower estimate was for the region, it did have a CI. We preferred Gower.

<u>Kershenobich</u>

There was no supplementary data added for the countries reported – imputed estimates, selection bias and date range – in this review.

5.9 Chronic hepatitis B (CHB) burden in migrants: the ten migrant groups from intermediate and high endemic countries with the highest number of CHB cases and total number of cases in host EU/EEA countries

		Population	CHB pr	evalence 9 95% CI	⁄₀ with		d number of patitis B cas	
			%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Austria	8,451,149	0.55	0.34	0.71	46,481	28,734	60,003
	Turkey	159,386	4.29	3.7	4.88	6,838	5,897	7,778
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	151,580	3.63	2.26	5	5,502	3,426	7,579
	Serbia	130,828	3.29	2.33	4.24	4,304	3,048	5,547
Country of	Romania	74,110	5.49	5.24	5.73	4,069	3,883	4,247
origin of first	China	14,347	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,468	1,341	1,594
generation	Afghanistan	13,150	10.46	5.85	15.07	1,375	769	1,982
migrants	Kosovo (UN SCR 1244/99)	28,033	3.29	2.33	4.24	922	653	1,189
	Nigeria	6,800	13.31	11.57	15.06	905	787	1,024
	Philippines	12,255	7.36	6.32	8.39	902	775	1,028
	Russia	29,264	2.89	2.16	3.62	846	632	1,059
Host Country	Belgium	11,161,642	0.7	0.4	1.2	78,131	44,647	133,940
	DRC of Congo	84,278	11.44	8.46	14.43	9,641	7,130	12,161
	Turkey	99,011	4.29	3.7	4.88	4,248	3,663	4,832
	Romania	53,087	5.49	5.24	5.73	2,914	2,782	3,042
Country of	Former Soviet Union							
origin of first	(before 1991)	54,604	3.83	2.74	4.91	2,091	1,496	2,681
generation	Guinea	12,702	16.33	14.61	18.05	2,074	1,856	2,293
migrants	Former Yugoslavia (before 1992)	47,923	3.98	1.32	6.64	1,907	633	3,182
	China	18,421	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,884	1,722	2,047
	Cameroon	14,760	11.44	8.46	14.43	1,689	1,249	2,130
	Rwanda	14,027	9.66	7.06	12.26	1,355	990	1,720
	Afghanistan	12,256	10.46	5.85	15.07	1,282	717	1,847
Host Country	Bulgaria	7,284,552	4.25	2.8	5.7	309,593	203,967	415,219
	Russia	19,533	2.89	2.16	3.62	565	422	707
	Romania	5,380	5.49	5.24	5.73	295	282	308
	Turkey	6,227	4.29	3.7	4.88	267	230	304
Country of	Moldova	1,996	9.61	6.92	12.29	192	138	245
origin of first	Greece	7,377	2.33	1.54	3.11	172	114	229
generation	Ukraine	6,084	2.2	1.15	3.24	134	70	197
migrants	Albania	1,078	9	8.1	9.8	97	87	106
	China	929	10.23	9.35	11.11	95	87	103
	FYR Macedonia	2,384	3.29	2.33	4.24	78	56	101
Host Country	Vietnam Croatia	596 4,284,889	12.48 1.47	11.46 0.84	13.5 2.1	74 62,988	68 35,993	80 89,983
Host Country		4,204,889	1.47	0.84	2.1	02,988	35,995	69,983
	Bosnia and	409,357	3.63	2.26	5	14,860	9,251	20,468
	Herzegovina Serbia	52,763	3.29	2.20	4.24	14,800	1,229	20,408
	Kosovo (UN SCR	52,705	5.29	2.33	4.24	1,730	1,229	2,231
Country of	1244/99)	20,347	3.29	2.33	4.24	669	474	863
Country of origin of first	Slovenia	19,803	3.29	2.33	4.24	652	461	840
generation	FYR Macedonia	19,803	3.29	2.33	4.24	334	237	431
migrants	Montenegro	6,249	3.29	2.33	4.24	206	146	265
ingrants	China	451	10.23	9.35	11.11	46	42	50
	Russian Federation	1,326	2.89	2.16	3.62	38	29	48
	Romania	505	5.49	5.24	5.02	28	29	29
	Ukraine	766	2.2	1.15	3.24	17	20	29
	UNIAILIC	700	2.2	1.13	3.24	17	9	20

		Population	СНВ рі	evalence % 95% CI	⁄₀ with		ed number of patitis B cas	
		=	%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Cyprus	840,407	0.9	0.3	2	7,564	2,521	16,808
incore country	Romania	24,532	5.49	5.24	5.73	1,347	1,285	1,406
	Vietnam	7,016	12.48	11.46	13.5	876	804	947
	Bulgaria	19,284	4.25	2.8	5.7	820	540	1,099
Country of	Philippines	10,009	7.36	6.32	8.39	737	633	840
origin of first	Georgia	11,814	3.89	1.25	6.54	460	148	773
generation	Greece	18,788	2.33	1.54	3.11	438	289	584
migrants	Russia	10,520	2.89	2.16	3.62	304	227	381
	Moldova	2,348	9.61	6.92	12.29	226	162	289
	Syria	3,272	5.62	4.82	6.42	184	158	210
	Sri Lanka	7,327	2.41	0	5.53	177	0	405
Host Country	Czech Republic	10,516,125	0.7	0.43	0.98	73,613	45,219	103.058
	Vietnam	46,200	12.48	11.46	13.5	5,766	5,295	6,237
	Ukraine	99,835	2.2	1.15	3.24	2,196	1,148	3,235
	Russia	29,204	2.89	2.16	3.62	844	631	1,057
Country of	Moldova	6,285	9.61	6.92	12.29	604	435	772
origin of first	China	4,512	10.23	9.35	11.11	462	422	501
generation	Mongolia	4,383	8.97	8.47	9.48	393	371	416
migrants	Bulgaria	7,686	4.25	2.8	5.7	327	215	438
ingranco	Kazakhstan	5,652	4.95	3.34	6.56	280	189	371
	Romania	5,018	5.49	5.24	5.73	275	263	288
	Uzbekistan	1,983	6.34	4.22	8.46	126	84	168
Host Country	Denmark	5,602,628	0.55	0.34	0.71	30,814	19.049	39,779
THOSE COUNTRY	Turkey	32,066	4.29	3.7	4.88	1,376	1,186	1,565
	Somalia	9,963	12.4	8.89	15.92	1,235	886	1,586
	Vietnam	9,716	12.48	11.46	13.5	1,213	1,113	1,312
	Afghanistan	11,435	10.46	5.85	15.07	1,215	669	1,723
Country of	China	10,877	10.40	9.35	11.11	1,190	1,017	1,723
origin of first	Philippines	10,877	7.36	6.32	8.39	747	642	852
generation	Romania	13,057	5.49	5.24	5.73	747	684	748
migrants	Thailand	11,551	5.54	4.64	6.43	640	536	743
	Bosnia and	11,551	5.54	4.04	0.45	040	550	745
		17,474	3.63	2.26	5	634	395	874
	Herzegovina Pakistan				4.75	507	437	578
Host Country	Germany	12,166 80,219,695	4.17 0.6	3.59 0.4	4./5 0.8	481,318	320,879	641,758
HUSE COUNTRY	Turkey	1,318,420	4.29	3.7	4.88	56,560	48,782	64,339
	Kazakhstan		4.95	3.34	6.56	,		
	Russian	800,500	4.95	5.54	0.50	39,625	26,737	52,513
	Federation	975,500	2.89	2.16	3.62	20 102	21,071	25 212
	Romania	449,920	5.49	5.24	5.73	28,192 24,701	23,576	35,313 25,780
Country of								
origin of first	Vietnam	85,430	12.48	11.46	13.5	10,662 7,941	9,790	11,533
generation	China Afghanistan	77,620 75,320	10.23 10.46	9.35 5.85	11.11 15.07	7,941	7,257 4,406	8,624 11,351
migrants	Former Yugo-	15,520	10.40	5.05	10.07	1,010	4,400	11,351
	slavia (bf. 92)	175,260	3.98	1.32	6.64	6,975	2,313	11,637
	Bosnia and	175,200	5.50	1.52	0.04	0,975	2,515	11,057
	Herzegovina	159,380	3.63	2.26	5	5,785	3,602	7,969
	Ukraine	205,970	2.2	1.15	3.24	4,531	2,369	6,673
Host Country	Finland	5,426,674	0.2	0.1	0.4	10,853	5,427	21,707
Host Country	Former Soviet	5,420,074	-0.2	0.1	0.4	10,055		21,707
	Union (bf. 91)	52,339	3.83	2.74	4.91	2,005	1,434	2,570
	Somalia	9,079	12.4	8.89	15.92	1,126	807	1,445
	China	8,272	10.23	9.35	11.11	846	773	919
Country of	Vietnam	5,176	10.23	9.35	13.5	646	593	699
Country of origin of first	Thailand		5.54	4.64	6.43	446	374	518
		8,050 3,288	10.46	4.64 5.85	15.07	344	192	496
generation migrants	Afghanistan Russia							
inigrants		10,020	2.89	2.16	3.62	290	216	363
	Former Yugo-	6 515	2 00	1 22	E EA	250	00	100
	slavia (bf. 92)	6,515	3.98 4.29	1.32 3.7	6.64 4.88	259 246	86 212	433 280
	Turkey Nigeria	5,736 1,759	13.31	11.57	15.06	234	204	265

		Population	СНВ рі	evalence 9 95% CI	⁄₀ with		ed number of patitis B cas	
			%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	France	64,932,339	0.68	0.44	1.05	441,540	285,702	681,790
	Algeria	1,370,617	2.6	0	12.19	35,636	0	167,078
	Tunisia	376,254	4.9	1.51	5.89	18,436	5,681	22,161
	Vietnam	119,606	12.48	11.46	13.5	14,927	13,707	16,147
Country of	Senegal	114,405	12.66	10.14	15.18	14,484	11,601	17,367
origin of first	Ivory Coast	89,324	13.17	10.18	16.17	11,764	9,093	14,444
generation	Madagascar	116,405	9.66	7.06	12.26	11,245	8,218	14,271
migrants	Turkey	256,409	4.29	3.7	4.88	11,000	9,487	12,513
	China	96,301	10.23	9.35	11.11	9,852	9,004	10,699
	Cameroon	79,587	11.44	8.46	14.43	9,105	6,733	11,484
	Mali	68,882	13.17	10.18	16.17	9,072	7,012	11,138
Host Country	Estonia	1,320,174	0.58	0.42	0.74	7,657	5,545	9,769
	Russia	138,501	2.89	2.16	3.62	4,003	2,992	5,014
	Ukraine	21,743	2.2	1.15	3.24	478	250	704
	Belarus	11,616	3.19	1.72	4.65	371	200	540
Country of	Kazakhstan	3,802	4.95	3.34	6.56	188	127	249
origin of first	Moldova	842	9.61	6.92	12.29	81	58	103
generation	Uzbekistan	1,090	6.34	4.22	8.46	69	46	92
migrants	Georgia	1,528	3.89	1.25	6.54	59	19	100
	Azerbaijan	1,501	3.11	1.39	4.84	47	21	73
	Lithuania	1,886	2.03	1.37	2.69	38	26	51
	China	228	10.23	9.35	11.11	23	21	25
Host Country	Greece	11,090,000	2.33	1.54	3.11	258,397	170,786	344,899
	Albania	357,103	9	8.1	9.8	32,139	28,925	34,996
	Georgia	54,192	3.89	1.25	6.54	2,108	677	3,544
Country of	Romania	32,717	5.49 4.25	5.24 2.8	5.73 5.7	1,796	1,714 981	1,875
Country of	Bulgaria Russia	35,037	2.89		3.62	1,489		1,997
origin of first generation	Pakistan	37,762	4.17	2.16 3.59	4.75	1,091 1,002	816 863	1,367
migrants	Syria	24,038 10,036	5.62	4.82	6.42	564	484	1,142 644
inigrants	Philippines	6,603	7.36	6.32	8.39	486	404	554
	Egypt	11,378	4.18	1.85	6.51	476	210	741
	Turkey	9,388	4.29	3.7	4.88	403	347	458
Host Country	Hungary	9,908,798	1.08	0.04	2.11	107,015	3,964	209,076
nose country	Romania	190,942	5.49	5.24	5.73	10,483	10,005	10,941
	Serbia	35,944	3.29	2.33	4.24	1,183	837	1,524
	China	9,890	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,012	925	1,099
	Ukraine	28,779	2.2	1.15	3.24	633	331	932
Country of	Former Soviet Union			_110	- 1 - I			552
origin of first	(bf. 91)	14,070	3.83	2.74	4.91	539	386	691
generation	Vietnam		12.48	11.46	13.5	395	363	427
migrants	Nigeria	1,302	13.31	11.57	15.06	173	151	196
	Afghanistan	1,152	10.46	5.85	15.07	120	67	174
	Russia	3,155	2.89	2.16	3.62	91	68	114
	Mongolia	1,010	8.97	8.47	9.48	91	86	96
Host Country	Ireland	4,591,087	0.1	0	0.3	4,591	0	13,773
	Nigeria	24,938	13.31	11.57	15.06	3,319	2,885	3,756
	China	13,798	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,412	1,290	1,533
	Philippines	17,800	7.36	6.32	8.39	1,310	1,125	1,493
Country of	Romania	16,788	5.49	5.24	5.73	922	880	962
origin of first	India	22,222	3.23	2.92	3.55	718	649	789
generation	Lithuania	32,639	2.03	1.37	2.69	663	447	878
migrants	South Africa	10,260	6.2	4.68	7.71	636	480	791
	Zimbabwe	3,510	13.91	10.7	17.11	488	376	601
	Pakistan	10,192	4.17	3.59	4.75	425	366	484
	Moldova	4,240	9.61	6.92	12.29	407	293	521

TECHNICAL REPORT

		Population	CHB pr	evalence 9 95% CI	⁄₀ with		d number of patitis B case	
			%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Iceland	321,857	0.55	0.34	0.71	1,770	1,094	2,285
	Philippines	1,487	7.36	6.32	8.39	109	94	125
	Vietnam	555	12.48	11.46	13.5	69	64	75
	Thailand	1,132	5.54	4.64	6.43	63	53	73
Country of	China	548	10.23	9.35	11.11	56	51	61
origin of first	Lithuania	1,408	2.03	1.37	2.69	29	19	38
generation	Romania	273	5.49	5.24	5.73	15	14	16
migrants	Serbia	325	3.29	2.33	4.24	11	8	14
	Russia	361	2.89	2.16	3.62	10	8	13
	India	295	3.23	2.92	3.55	10	9	10
	Bulgaria	151	4.25	2.8	5.7	6	4	9
Host Country	Italy	59,685,227	1.89	1.26	2.52	1,128,051	752,034	1,504,068
	Romania	1,000,111	5.49	5.24	5.73	54,906	52,406	57,306
	Albania	432,706	9	8.1	9.8	38,944	35,049	42,405
	China	191,272	10.23	9.35	11.11	19,567	17,884	21,250
Country of	Moldova	157,145	9.61	6.92	12.29	15,102	10,874	19,313
origin of first	Senegal	79,193	12.66	10.14	15.18	10,026	8,030	12,021
generation	Philippines	135,364	7.36	6.32	8.39	9,963	8,555	11,357
migrants	Nigeria	52,152	13.31	11.57	15.06	6,941	6,034	7,854
	Ghana	43,824	13.44	10.5	16.38	5,890	4,602	7,178
	Tunisia	110,706	4.9	1.51	5.89	5,425	1,672	6,521
	Ukraine	209,992	2.2	1.15	3.24	4,620	2,415	6,804
Host Country	Liechtenstein	36,838	0.55	0.34	0.71	203	125	262
	Turkey	602	4.29	3.7	4.88	26	22	29
	Bosnia and	001		0.7		20		
	Herzegovina	301	3.63	2.26	5	11	7	15
	Kosovo (UN SCR	001	5105	0				
	1244/99)	236	3.29	2.33	4.24	8	5	10
Country of	China	73	10.23	9.35	11.11	7	7	8
origin of first	Dominican Republic	67	10.68	5.89	15.46	7	4	10
generation	Laos	35	13.61	11.58	15.64	5	4	5
migrants	Serbia	138	3.29	2.33	4.24	5	3	6
	Thailand	79	5.54	4.64	6.43	4	4	5
	Slovenia	112	3.29	2.33	4.24	4	3	5
	Former Serbia							
	&Montenegro	112	3.29	2.33	4.24	4	3	5
Host Country	Lithuania	2,971,905	2.03	1.37	2.69	60,330	40,715	79,944
	Russia	62,241	2.89	2.16	3.62	1,799	1,344	2,253
	Belarus	37,079	3.19	1.72	4.65	1,183	638	1,724
	Ukraine	13,035	2.2	1.15	3.24	287	150	422
Country of	Kazakhstan	4,710	4.95	3.34	6.56	233	157	309
origin of first	Uzbekistan	1,021	6.34	4.22	8.46	65	43	86
generation	Moldova	637	9.61	6.92	12.29	61	44	78
migrants	Azerbaijan	924	3.11	1.39	4.84	29	13	45
	Georgia	700	3.89	1.25	6.54	27	9	46
	Kyrgyzstan	405	3.61	3.05	4.19	15	12	17
	China	123	10.23	9.35	11.11	13	12	14
Host Country	Luxembourg	506,953	0.55	0.34	0.71	2,788	1,724	3,599
	Cape Verde	4,622	5.65	0.16	11.14	261	7	515
	China (incl. Hong	.,	2100	~110		_01	,	515
	Kong)	1,869	10.23	9.35	11.11	191	175	208
	Romania	1,927	5.49	5.24	5.73	106	101	110
Country of	Montenegro	2,847	3.29	2.33	4.24	94	66	121
origin of first	Bosnia and	2,017	5125	2.00		5.		
generation	Herzegovina	2,232	3.63	2.26	5	81	50	112
migrants	Angola	689	11.44	8.46	14.43	79	58	99
	Congo	635	11.44	8.46	14.43	73	54	92
	Guinea-Bissau	439	13.17	10.18	16.17	58	45	71
	Serbia	1,754	3.29	2.33	4.24	58	41	74
	Cameroon	481	11.44	8.46	14.43	55	41	69
	cancroon	TOF	11.77	0-10	17.75	55	LL	09

		Population	СНВ рг	evalence % 95% CI	⁄₀ with		d number of patitis B cas	
		-	%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Latvia	2,023,825	1.39	1.1	1.67	28,131	22,262	33,798
nost country	Russia	146,280	2.89	2.16	3.62	4,227	3,160	5,295
	Belarus	51,500	3.19	1.72	4.65	1,643	886	2,395
	Ukraine	35,687	2.2	1.15	3.24	785	410	1,156
Country of	Lithuania	17,854	2.03	1.37	2.69	362	245	480
origin of first	Kazakhstan	6,202	4.95	3.34	6.56	307	207	407
generation	Moldova	1,752	9.61	6.92	12.29	168	121	215
migrants	Uzbekistan	2,018	6.34	4.22	8.46	128	85	171
ingrance	Azerbaijan	2,010	3.11	1.39	4.84	63	28	97
	Georgia	1,382	3.89	1.25	6.54	54	17	90
	Kyrgyzstan	866	3.61	3.05	4.19	31	26	36
Host Country	Malta	417,432	0.55	0.34	0.71	2,296	1,419	2,964
Host Country	Somalia	1,003	12.4	8.89	15.92	124	89	160
	Eritrea	507	15.52	2.02	29.02	79	10	100
		330	13.31	11.57	15.06	79 44	38	50
Country of	Nigeria Sudan	227				44 42	38	50
Country of			18.59	14.22	22.96			
origin of first	China	377 875	10.23 4.25	9.35 2.8	11.11 5.7	39 37	35 25	42 50
generation	Bulgaria							
migrants	Romania	656	5.49	5.24	5.73	36	34	38
	Philippines	464	7.36	6.32	8.39	34	29	39
	Russian Federation	918	2.89	2.16	3.62	27	20	33
	Egypt	454	4.18	1.85	6.51	19	8	30
Host Country	Netherlands	16,779,575	0.1	0	0.2	16,780	0	33,559
	Turkey	196,536	4.29	3.7	4.88	8,431	7,272	9,591
	Suriname	184,098	4.52	2.47	6.57	8,321	4,547	12,095
	China	59,759	10.23	9.35	11.11	6,113	5,587	6,639
	Indonesia	132,044	3.93	3.08	4.77	5,189	4,067	6,298
Country of	Former Dutch							
origin of first	Antilles	86,371	4.52	2.47	6.57	3,904	2,133	5,675
generation	Afghanistan	32,832	10.46	5.85	15.07	3,434	1,921	4,948
migrants	Somalia	24,605	12.4	8.89	15.92	3,051	2,187	3,917
	Former Yugo-slavia							
	(bf. 92)	50,357	3.98	1.32	6.64	2,004	665	3,344
	Ghana	13,835	13.44	10.5	16.38	1,859	1,453	2,266
	Vietnam	12,441	12.48	11.46	13.5	1,553	1,426	1,680
Host Country	Norway	5,049,223	0.55	0.34	0.71	27,771	17,167	35,849
	Somalia	23,670	12.4	8.89	15.92	2,935	2,104	3,768
	Vietnam	13,481	12.48	11.46	13.5	1,682	1,545	1,820
	Eritrea	10,097	15.52	2.02	29.02	1,567	204	2,930
Country of	Philippines	17,586	7.36	6.32	8.39	1,294	1,111	1,475
origin of first	Afghanistan	11,980	10.46	5.85	15.07	1,253	701	1,805
generation	China	11,450	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,171	1,071	1,272
migrants	Thailand	16,322	5.54	4.64	6.43	904	757	1,050
Inigrantis	Pakistan	18,543	4.17	3.59	4.75	773	666	881
	Lithuania	28,610	2.03	1.37	2.69	581	392	770
	Bosnia and							
	Herzegovina	13,110	3.63	2.26	5	476	296	656
Host Country	Poland	38,533,299	1.44	1.16	1.72	554,880	446,986	662,773
	Ukraine	227,995	2.2	1.15	3.24	5,016	2,622	7,387
	Belarus	83,842	3.19	1.72	4.65	2,675	1,442	3,899
	Russia	41,344	2.89	2.16	3.62	1,195	893	1,497
			2.03	1.37	2.69	1,129	762	1,495
Combrand	Lithuania	55,592	2.05					
Country of	Lithuania Vietnam	55,592 3,112		11.46	13.5	388	357	420
origin of first			12.48 4.95				357 171	
origin of first generation	Vietnam	3,112 5,128	12.48 4.95	11.46	13.5 6.56	388 254		420
origin of first	Vietnam Kazakhstan Romania	3,112	12.48	11.46 3.34	13.5	388	171	420 336
origin of first generation	Vietnam Kazakhstan Romania Bosnia and	3,112 5,128 2,744	12.48 4.95 5.49	11.46 3.34 5.24	13.5 6.56	388 254	171 144	420 336
origin of first generation	Vietnam Kazakhstan Romania	3,112 5,128	12.48 4.95	11.46 3.34	13.5 6.56 5.73	388 254 151	171	420 336 157

TECHNICAL REPORT

		Population	CHB pr	evalence % 95% CI	⁄₀ with		d number of patitis B cas	
			%	Lower	Upper	CHB cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Portugal	10,562,178	1.35	0.66	2.04	142,589	69,710	215,468
	Angola	162,604	11.44	8.46	14.43	18,602	13,756	23,464
	Mozambique	73,084	9.66	7.06	12.26	7,060	5,160	8,960
	Guinea-Bissau	29,578	13.17	10.18	16.17	3,895	3,011	4,783
	Cape Verde	61,953	5.65	0.16	11.14	3,500	99	6,902
Country of	Sao Tome and					-,		-,
origin of first	Principe	18,645	13.17	10.18	16.17	2,456	1,898	3,015
generation	Moldova	14,324	9.61	6.92	12.29	1,377	991	1,760
migrants	Romania	23,689	5.49	5.24	5.73	1,301	1,241	1,357
	China	10,887	10.23	9.35	11.11	1,114	1,018	1,210
	Ukraine	33,172	2.2	1.15	3.24	730	381	1,075
	South Africa	11,477	6.2	4.68	7.71	712	537	885
Host Country	Romania	20,020,074	5.49	5.24	5.73	1,099,102	1,049,052	1,147,150
	Moldova	59,670	9.61	6.92	12.29	5,734	4,129	7,333
	Bulgaria	11,163	4.25	2.8	5.7	474	313	636
	China	2,978	10.23	9.35	11.11	305	278	331
Country of	Turkey	5,057	4.29	3.7	4.88	217	187	247
origin of first	Ukraine	8,743	2.2	1.15	3.24	192	101	283
generation	Russia	4,952	2.89	2.16	3.62	143	107	179
migrants	Syria	2,295	5.62	4.82	6.42	129	111	147
	Greece	4,085	2.33	1.54	3.11	95	63	127
	Tunisia	1,034	4.9	1.51	5.89	51	16	61
	Serbia	1,529	3.29	2.33	4.24	50	36	65
Host Country	Slovakia	5,410,836	0.7	0.43	0.98	37,876	23,267	53,026
	Romania	5,301	5.49	5.24	5.73	291	278	304
	Ukraine	9,753	2.2	1.15	3.24	215	112	316
	Vietnam	1,596	12.48	11.46	13.5	199	183	215
Country of	Russia	2,303	2.89	2.16	3.62	67	50	83
origin of first	China	611	10.23	9.35	11.11	63	57	68
generation	Bulgaria	1,303	4.25	2.8	5.7	55	36	74
migrants	Serbia	1,581	3.29	2.33	4.24	52	37	67
	Chad	149 126	11.44 10.46	8.46 5.85	14.43 15.07	17 13	13	22 19
	Afghanistan South Korea	303			4.73	13	12	
Host Country	Slovenia	2,058,821	4.33 3.29	3.94 2.33	4.73	67,735	47,971	14 87,294
THOSE COUNCY	Bosnia and	2,030,021	5.29	2.35	4.24	07,755	47,371	07,294
	Herzegovina	98,527	3.63	2.26	5	3,577	2,227	4,926
	Serbia	26,742	3.29	2.33	4.24	880	623	1,134
	FYR Macedonia	14,730	3.29	2.33	4.24	485	343	625
Country of	Kosovo (UN SCR	,, 33	5125	_100			5.5	025
origin of first	1244/99)	10,414	3.29	2.33	4.24	343	243	442
generation	Montenegro	2,834	3.29	2.33	4.24	93	66	120
migrants	China	839	10.23	9.35	11.11	86	78	93
	Bulgaria	1,059	4.25	2.8	5.7	45	30	60
	Russia	1,413	2.89	2.16	3.62	41	31	51
	Ukraine	1,605	2.2	1.15	3.24	35	18	52
	Moldova	327	9.61	6.92	12.29	31	23	40
Host Country	Spain	46,727,890	0.66	0.34	0.97	308,404	158,875	453,261
	Romania	715,033	5.49	5.24	5.73	39,255	37,468	40,971
	China	160,460	10.23	9.35	11.11	16,415	15,003	17,827
	Dominican Republic	152,947	10.68	5.89	15.46	16,335	9,009	23,646
Country of	Senegal	53,347	12.66	10.14	15.18	6,754	5,409	8,098
origin of first	Bulgaria	140,046	4.25	2.8	5.7	5,952	3,921	7,983
generation	Bolivia	174,288	3.03	0.08	5.98	5,281	139	10,422
migrants	Nigeria	33,970	13.31	11.57	15.06	4,521	3,930	5,116
	Philippines	41,895	7.36	6.32	8.39	3,083	2,648	3,515
	Pakistan	63,946	4.17	3.59	4.75	2,667	2,296	3,037
	Mali	19,931	13.17	10.18	16.17	2,625	2,029	3,223

		Population	CHB pr	evalence % 95% CI			d number of patitis B cas	
			%	Lower	Upper	СНВ	Lower	Upper
						cases	range	range
Host Country	Sweden	9,555,893	0.2	0.1	0.4	19,112	9,556	38,224
	Somalia	43,966	12.4	8.89	15.92	5,452	3,909	6,999
	China	27,422	10.23	9.35	11.11	2,805	2,564	3,047
	Former Yugoslavia							
	(bf. 92)	69,269	3.98	1.32	6.64	2,757	914	4,599
Country of	Afghanistan	21,484	10.46	5.85	15.07	2,247	1,257	3,238
origin of first	Eritrea	13,735	15.52	2.02	29.02	2,132	277	3,986
generation	Bosnia and							
migrants	Herzegovina	56,595	3.63	2.26	5	2,054	1,279	2,830
	Iran	65,649	3.1	2.69	3.5	2,035	1,766	2,298
	Thailand	35,554	5.54	4.64	6.43	1,970	1,650	2,286
	Vietnam	15,677	12.48	11.46	13.5	1,956	1,797	2,116
	Turkey	45,085	4.29	3.7	4.88	1,934	1,668	2,200
Host Country	United Kingdom	63,182,180	0.54	0.3	0.6	341,184	189,547	379,093
	China	284,070	10.23	9.35	11.11	29,060	26,561	31,560
	Nigeria	201,185	13.31	11.57	15.06	26,778	23,277	30,298
	India	722,435	3.23	2.92	3.55	23,335	21,095	25,646
Country of	Pakistan	502,795	4.17	3.59	4.75	20,967	18,050	23,883
origin of first	Zimbabwe	123,670	13.91	10.7	17.11	17,202	13,233	21,160
generation	Ghana	95,665	13.44	10.5	16.38	12,857	10,045	15,670
migrants	Somalia	103,050	12.4	8.89	15.92	12,778	9,161	16,406
	South Africa	203,475	6.2	4.68	7.71	12,615	9,523	15,688
	Bangladesh	214,090	4.83	4.02	5.64	10,341	8,606	12,075
	Philippines	129,835	7.36	6.32	8.39	9,556	8,206	10,893

5.10 Chronic hepatitis C (CHC) burden in migrants: ten migrant groups from intermediate and high-endemic countries with the highest number of CHB cases and total cases in host EU/EEA countries

		Adult	Anti-HCV	prevalence	estimate		ed number of	
		population	0 ((%)			cases (70% o	
		15+	%	Lower	Upper	CHC	Lower	Upper
Host Country	Austria	7,232,026	0.5	limit 0.1	limit 0.7	cases 25,312	range 5,062	range 35,437
HOSE COUNTRY	Romania	69,506	3.2	2.9	3.6	1,557	1.411	1,752
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	149,265	1.3	1.1	1.6	1,358	1,149	1,672
	Egypt	11,612	1.5	13.9	17.5	1,276	1,130	1,422
Country of	Serbia	126,453	1.3	13.9	17.5	1,270	974	1,416
origin of first	Turkey	120,433	1.5	0.7	1.0	1,131	758	1,191
generation	Italy	24,638	4.4	1.6	7.3	759	276	1,191
migrants	Russia	24,206	4.1	1.0	5.6	695	203	949
mgrane	Poland	60,323	1.1	0.6	1.9	464	203	802
	Nigeria	6,476	8.4	3.9	1.5	381	177	580
	Croatia	38,305	1.3	1.1	1.6	349	295	429
Host Country	Belgium	9,263,570	0.9	0.1	1.2	58,360	6,484	77,814
These country	Italy	115,528	4.4	1.6	7.3	3,558	1,294	5,903
	DR Congo	81,383	4.3	3.2	13.7	2,450	1,823	7,805
	Morocco	197,472	1.6	0.6	1.9	2,130	829	2,626
Country of	Former Soviet Union (bf. 91)	54,604	3.3	1.6	4.5	1,261	612	1,720
origin of first	Cameroon	13,519	11.6	4.3	29.7	1,098	407	2,811
generation	Romania	47,832	3.2	2.9	3.6	1,050	971	1,205
migrants	Turkey	96,479	1	0.7	1.1	675	473	743
	Poland	62,233	1.1	0.6	1.9	479	261	828
	Former Yugoslavia (bf. 92)	47,892	1.3	1.1	1.6	436	369	536
	Spain	35,598	1.7	0.4	2.6	424	100	648
Host Country	Bulgaria	6,294,563	1.1	0.3	2.4	48,468	13,219	105,749
	Russia	18,929	4.1	1.2	5.6	543	159	742
	Ukraine	5,896	3.6	0.9	4.5	149	37	186
	Romania	5,308	3.2	2.9	3.6	119	108	134
Country of	Greece	4,896	1.9	0.5	2.6	65	17	89
origin of first	Uzbekistan	712	11.3	6.4	13.1	56	32	65
generation	Armenia	1,373	5.4	3.5	6.8	52	34	65
migrants	Moldova	1,849	3.3	1.6	4.5	43	21	58
	Azerbaijan	1,866	3.1	1	6.7	40	13	88
	Turkey	4,857	1	0.7	1.1	34	24	37
	Syria	1,191	3.1	2.5	3.9	26	21	33
Host Country	Croatia	3,632,461	1.3	1.1	1.6	33,055	27,970	40,684
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	403,576	1.3	1.1	1.6	3,673	3,108	4,520
	Serbia	51,169	1.3	1.1	1.6	466	394	573
	Kosovo (UN SCR 1244/99)	19,931	1.3	1.1	1.6	181	153	223
Country of	Slovenia	19,276	1.3	1.1	1.6	175	148	216
origin of first	FYR Macedonia	9,887	1.3	1.1	1.6	90	76	111
generation	Italy	2,193	4.4	1.6	7.3	68	25	112
migrants	Montenegro	6,188	1.3	1.1	1.6	56	48	69
	Russian Federation	1,219	4.1	1.2	5.6	35	10	48
	Egypt	244	15.7	13.9	17.5	27	24	30
	Switzerland	2,326	1.5	0.7	1.8	24	11	29
Host Country	Cyprus	705,459	0.6	0.5	1.9	2.963	2.469	9.383
	Georgia	11,511	6.7	5.6	7.3	540	451	588
	Romania	22,475	3.2	2.9	3.6	503	456	566
	Egypt	3,193	15.7	13.9	17.5	351	311	391
Country of	Russia	9,255	4.1	1.2	5.6	266	78	363
origin of first	Greece	16,210	1.9	0.5	2.6	216	57	295
generation	Bulgaria	17,320	1.1	0.3	2.4	133	36	291
migrants	Ukraine	3,484	3.6	0.9	4.5	88	22	110
	Syria	2,991	3.1	2.5	3.9	65	52	82
	Pakistan	1,520	5	4.4	5.5	53	47	59
	Sri Lanka	7,298	1	0.8	1.8	51	41	92

		Adult population	Anti-HCV	prevalence	estimate		ed number of	
		population 15+	%	(%) Lower limit	Upper limit	CHC CHC cases	cases (70% o Lower range	Tanti-HCV) Upper range
Host Country	Czech Republic	8,955,829	0.7	0.2	0.7	43,884	12,538	43,884
noor country	Ukraine	95,966	3.6	0.9	4.5	2,418	605	3,023
	Russia	26,943	4.1	1.2	5.6	773	226	1,056
	Slovakia	77,821	1.4	0.9	2	763	490	1,089
Country of	Vietnam	45,167	1	0.8	1.8	316	253	569
origin of first	Mongolia	4,041	10.8	8.7	15.6	305	246	441
generation	Uzbekistan	1,908	11.3	6.4	13.1	151	85	175
migrants	Poland	18,032	1.1	0.6	1.9	139	76	240
	Moldova	5,969	3.3	1.6	4.5	138	67	188
	Kazakhstan	5,416	3.3	1	6.7	125	38	254
	Romania	4,877	3.2	2.9	3.6	109	99	123
Host Country	Denmark	4,625,032	0.7	0.5	0.7	22,663	16,188	22,663
	Iraq	20,222	3.2	0.3	3.2	453	42	453
	Pakistan	11,658	5	4.4	5.5	408	359	449
	Romania	12,370	3.2	2.9	3.6	277	251	312
Country of	Lebanon	11,975	3.1	2.5	3.9	260	210	327
origin of first	Turkey	31,611	1	0.7	1.1	221	155	243
generation	Poland Thailand	28,029	1.1	0.6	1.9 3.7	216 196	118	373
migrants	I naliand Italy	10,371 5,580	2.7 4.4	1.8 1.6	3.7 7.3	196	131 62	269 285
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	17,358	1.3	1.0	1.6	172	134	194
	Lithuania	7,690	2.9	0.7	3	156	38	161
Host Country	Estonia	1,113,355	3.3	1.6	4.5	25,719	12,470	35,071
	Russia	137,646	4.1	1.2	5.6	3,950	1,156	5,396
	Ukraine	21,598	3.6	0.9	4.5	544	136	680
	Belarus	11,587	1.3	0.9	2.9	105	73	235
Country of	Kazakhstan	3,790	3.3	1	6.7	88	27	178
origin of first	Uzbekistan	1,088	11.3	6.4	13.1	86	49	100
generation	Georgia	1,515	6.7	5.6	7.3	71	59	77
migrants	Latvia	3,971	2.4	1.7	3.3	67	47	92
	Lithuania	1,844	2.9	0.7	3	37	9	39
	Azerbaijan	1,494	3.1	1	6.7	32	10	70
	Armenia	658	5.4	3.5	6.8	25	16	31
Host Country	Finland	4,535,282	0.7	0.6	0.9	22,223	19,048	28,572
	Former Soviet Union (bf. 91) Estonia	52,318	3.3	1.6 1.6	4.5 4.5	1,209 700	586 339	1,648 954
	Russia	30,299 6,562	3.3 4.1	1.0	5.6	188	55	257
Country of	Iraq	7,759	3.2	0.3	3.2	174	16	174
origin of first	Thailand	6,434	2.7	1.8	3.7	122	81	167
generation	Nigeria	1,727	8.4	3.9	12.8	102	47	155
migrants	Egypt	814	15.7	13.9	17.5	89	79	100
	China	7,174	1.3	0.4	2	65	20	100
	Former Yugoslavia (bf. 92)	6,481	1.3	1.1	1.6	59	50	73
	Italy	1,877	4.4	1.6	7.3	58	21	96
Host Country	France	52,901,411	0.7	0.5	0.8	259,217	185,155	296,248
	Algeria	1,331,679	1.4	0.2	2.5	13,050	1,864	23,304
	Italy	337,920	4.4	1.6	7.3	10,408	3,785	17,268
	Morocco	869,903	1.6	0.6	1.9	9,743	3,654	11,570
Country of	Portugal	595,315	1.8	0.5	2.9	7,501	2,084	12,085
origin of first	Cameroon	73,384	11.6	4.3	29.7	5,959	2,209	15,257
generation	Senegal	108,409	5.3	2.9	9.1	4,022	2,201	6,906
migrants	Tunisia	367,692	1.3	0.3	2.5	3,346	772	6,435
	Spain Favot	279,269 28,413	1.7 15.7	0.4 13.9	2.6 17.5	3,323 3,123	782 2,765	5,083 3,481
	Egypt Ivory Coast	83,132	5.3	2.9	9.1	3,123	1,688	5,296
		05,152	5.5	2.7	J.1	5,00 f	1,000	5,250

TECHNICAL REPORT

		Adult Population	Anti-HCV prevalence estimate (%)		Estimated number of chronic hepatitis C cases (70% of anti-HCV)			
		15+	%	Lower limit	Upper limit	CHC cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Germany	69,414,404	0.5	0.3	0.9	242,950	145,770	437,311
	Russia	943,240	4.1	1.2	5.6	27,071	7,923	36,975
	Poland	2,721,070	1.1	0.6	1.9	20,952	11,428	36,190
	Kazakhstan	780,840	3.3	1	6.7	18,037	5,466	36,621
Country of	Italy	323,210	4.4	1.6	7.3	9,955	3,620	16,516
origin of first	Romania	442,280	3.2	2.9	3.6	9,907	8,978	11,145
generation	Turkey	1,303,200	1	0.7	1.1	9,122	6,386	10,035
migrants	Ukraine	199,000	3.6	0.9	4.5	5,015	1,254	6,269
	Uzbekistan	32,040	11.3	6.4	13.1	2,534	1,435	2,938
	Greece	156,180	1.9	0.5	2.6	2,077	547	2,842
	Iraq	75,660	3.2	0.3	3.2	1,695	159	1,695
Host Country	Greece	9,464,000	1.9	0.5	2.6	125,871	33,124	172,245
	Albania	323,392	2.4	2	2.8	5,433	4,527	6,338
	Georgia	49,076	6.7	5.6	7.3	2,302	1,924	2,508
	Egypt	10,304	15.7	13.9	17.5	1,132	1,003	1,262
Country of	Russia	34,197	4.1	1.2	5.6	981	287	1,341
origin of first	Pakistan	21,769	5	4.4	5.5	762	670	838
generation	Romania	29,629	3.2	2.9	3.6	664	601	747
migrants	Armenia Ukraine	8,660	5.4 3.6	3.5 0.9	6.8 4.5	327 262	212 65	412 327
		10,393						
	Bulgaria Svria	31,730	1.1 3.1	0.3	2.4	244 197	67 159	533 248
Host Country	Hungary	9,089 8,477,933	0.8	2.5 0.4	3.9 2.7	47,476	23,738	160,233
Those Country	Romania	186,660	3.2	2.9	3.6	4,181	3,789	4,704
	Ukraine	27,866	3.6	0.9	4.5	702	176	878
	Former Soviet Union (bf. 91)	14,061	3.3	1.6	4.5	325	157	443
Country of	Serbia	34,934	1.3	1.1	1.6	318	269	391
origin of first	Slovakia	20,412	1.4	0.9	2	200	129	286
generation	China	9,620	1.3	0.4	2	88	27	135
migrants	Russia	2,816	4.1	1.2	5.6	81	24	110
	Italy	2,536	4.4	1.6	7.3	78	28	130
	Egypt	697	15.7	13.9	17.5	77	68	85
	Nigeria	1,277	8.4	3.9	12.8	75	35	114
Host Country	Iceland	255,391	0.9	0.7	1.5	1,609	1,251	2,682
	Poland	8,577	1.1	0.6	1.9	66	36	114
	Lithuania	1,269	2.9	0.7	3	26	6	27
	Thailand	1,068	2.7	1.8	3.7	20	13	28
Country of	United States	1,516	1.3	1.2	2.4	14	13	25
origin of first	Latvia	596	2.4	1.7	3.3	10	7	14
generation	Russia	334	4.1	1.2	5.6	10	3	13
migrants	Italy	201	4.4	1.6	7.3	6 6	2	10
	Ukraine Romania	242 240	3.6 3.2	0.9 2.9	4.5 3.6	5	2	8
	Portugal	412	1.8	0.5	2.9	5	1	8
Host Country	Ireland	3,586,829	1.1	0.5	1.6	27,619	17,575	40,172
hose country	Nigeria	20,819	8.4	3.9	12.8	1,224	568	1,865
	Poland	93,763	1.1	0.6	1.9	722	394	1,247
	Lithuania	28,152	2.9	0.7	3	571	138	591
Country of	Romania	15,106	3.2	2.9	3.6	338	307	381
origin of first	Pakistan	8,887	5	4.4	5.5	311	274	342
generation	Latvia	16,249	2.4	1.7	3.3	273	193	375
migrants	Italy	6,276	4.4	1.6	7.3	193	70	321
	Egypt	1,539	15.7	13.9	17.5	169	150	189
	Russia	5,437	4.1	1.2	5.6	156	46	213
	United States	17,094	1.3	1.2	2.4	156	144	287

		Adult population	Anti-HCV prevalence estimate (%)		Estimated number of chronic hepatitis C cases (70% of anti-HCV)			
		15+	%	Lower	Upper limit	CHC cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Italy	51,336,889	4.4	1.6	7.3	1.581.176	574,973	2,623,315
Those country	Romania	933,854	3.2	2.9	3.6	20,918	18,957	23,533
	Egypt	95,572	15.7	13.9	17.5	10,503	9,299	11,708
	Albania	411,994	2.4	2	2.8	6,921	5,768	8,075
Country of	Ukraine	199,021	3.6	0.9	4.5	5,015	1,254	6,269
origin of first	Morocco	385,177	1.6	0.9	1.9	4,314	1,234	5,123
generation	Moldova	146,367	3.3	1.6	4.5	3,381	1,639	4,611
migrants	Nigeria	51,022	8.4	3.9	12.8	3,000	1,393	4,572
migrants	Senegal	74,211	5.3	2.9	9.1	2,753	1,595	4,727
	Pakistan		5.5	4.4	5.5			
	Russia	66,303 69,963	4.1	1.2	5.6	2,321 2,008	2,042 588	2,553 2,743
Heat Country	Latvia	1,731,509	2.4	1.2	3.3	29,089	20,605	39,998
Host Country	Russia	145,768	2.4 4.1	1.7	5.6	29,089 4,184	1,224	5,714
	Ukraine		4.1 3.6	0.9	4.5	4,184	224	
	Belarus	35,597	3.0 1.3	0.9	2.9	468	324	1,121
Country of		51,433			2.9			1,044
Country of	Lithuania Uzbekistan	17,756	2.9 11.3	0.7 6.4	13.1	360 159	87 90	373 184
origin of first	Uzbekistan Kazakhstan	2,009	3.3	6.4 1	6.7	159	90 43	290
generation		6,186	5.3 6.7	5.6	7.3	64	43 54	290 70
migrants	Georgia Estonia	1,374 2,674	6.7 3.3	5.6 1.6	4.5	64	54 30	70 84
						43		
	Azerbaijan Moldova	2,002	3.1	1	6.7		14	94
Heat Country	Liechtenstein	1,742 31,142	3.3	1.6 0.7	4.5 1.5	40 196	20 153	55 327
Host Country	Switzerland		0.9 1.5	0.7	1.5	196	52	133
		10,565 846	4.4	1.6	7.3	26	9	43
	Italy Portugal					5	9	
Country of		394	1.8	0.5	2.9			8
Country of	Turkey	597 260	1	0.7	1.1 2.6	4	3	5
origin of first generation	Spain Bosnia and Herzegovina	200	1.7 1.3	0.4	1.6	3	1	5
migrants	Kosovo (UN SCR 1244/99)	239	1.3	1.1	1.6	2	2	3
migrants	Brazil	157	1.5	1.1	1.6	2	1	2
	Egypt	15/	15.7	13.9	17.5	2	1	2
	Russia	45	4.1	1.2	5.6	1	0	2
Host Country	Lithuania	2,535,329	2.9	0.7	3	51,467	12,423	53,242
Those country	Russia	59,191	4.1	1.2	5.6	1,699	497	2,320
	Belarus	35,262	1.3	0.9	2.9	321	222	716
	Ukraine	12,396	3.6	0.9	4.5	312	78	390
Country of	Kazakhstan	4,479	3.3	1	6.7	103	31	210
origin of first	Latvia	5,483	2.4	1.7	3.3	92	65	127
generation	Uzbekistan	971	11.3	6.4	13.1	77	43	89
migrants	Georgia	666	6.7	5.6	7.3	31	26	34
	Armenia	561	5.4	3.5	6.8	21	14	27
	Azerbaijan	879	3.1	5.5	6.7	19	6	41
	Estonia	791	3.3	1.6	4.5	19	9	25
Host Country	Luxembourg	417,377	0.9	0.6	0.9	2,629	1,753	2,629
	Portugal	56,208	1.8	0.5	2.9	708	197	1,141
	Italy	12,205	4.4	1.6	7.3	376	137	624
	Cape Verde	4,266	5.3	2.9	9.1	158	87	272
Country of	Romania	1,779	3.2	2.9	3.6	40	36	45
origin of first	Cameroon	444	11.6	4.3	29.7	36	13	92
generation	Russia	1,180	4.1	1.2	5.6	34	10	46
migrants	Spain	2,690	1.7	0.4	2.6	32	8	49
Ingrand	Montenegro	2,628	1.7	1.1	1.6	24	20	29
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	2,020	1.3	1.1	1.6	19	16	23
	Angola	636	4.2	2.4	9.2	19	10	41
	/ # 1901G	0.00	114	2.1	5.2	19	11	11

		Adult population		Anti-HCV prevalence estimate (%)		Estimated number of chronic hepatitis C cases (70% of anti-HCV)		
		15+	%	Lower	Upper	CHC cases	Lower	Upper
Hoct Country	Malta	355,704	0.9	limit 0.7	limit 1.5	2,241	range 1,743	range 3,735
Host Country	Australia	4,293	1.7	1.2	2.3	2,241 51	36	5,755 69
		438	1.7	13.9	17.5	48	43	54
	Egypt		4.4					
Company of	Italy Russian Federation	1,419 705	4.4	1.6 1.2	7.3 5.6	44 20	16 6	73 28
Country of origin of first	Nigeria	310	8.4	3.9	12.8	18	8	28
generation	Canada	1,737	1.1	0.6	12.8	13	7	16
migrants	Romania	564	3.2	2.9	3.6	13	11	10
inigrants	United States	1,131	1.3	1.2	2.4	10	11	14
	Somalia	930	1.5	0.6	3.1	7	4	20
	Ukraine	256	3.6	0.0	4.5	6	2	8
Host Country	Netherlands	13,901,653	0.2	0.1	0.4	19,462	9,731	38,925
noscedunary	Morocco	166,178	1.6	0.1	1.9	1,861	698	2,210
	Turkey	193,763	1.0	0.0	1.5	1,356	949	1,492
	Egypt	11,341	15.7	13.9	17.5	1,330	1,103	1,389
Country of	Former Soviet Union (bf. 91)	38,194	3.3	13.9	4.5	882	428	1,203
origin of first	Iraq	38,494	3.2	0.3	3.2	862	420	862
generation	Italy	21,197	4.4	1.6	7.3	653	237	1,083
migrants	Poland	78,845	1.1	0.6	1.9	607	331	1,049
ingrand	Ghana	13,352	5.3	2.9	9.1	495	271	851
	China	52,993	1.3	0.4	2	482	148	742
	Former Yugoslavia (bf. 92)	50,357	1.3	1.1	1.6	458	388	564
Host Country	Norway	4,122,334	0.7	0.6	0.9	20.199	17,314	25,971
Those country	Pakistan	17,780	5	4.4	5.5	622	548	685
	Poland	69,545	1.1	0.6	1.9	535	292	925
	Lithuania	25,226	2.9	0.7	3	512	124	530
Country of	Iraq	20,250	3.2	0.3	3.2	454	43	454
origin of first	Russia	14,250	4.1	1.2	5.6	409	120	559
generation	Thailand	14,039	2.7	1.8	3.7	265	177	364
migrants	Romania	7,371	3.2	2.9	3.6	165	150	186
	Somalia	20,449	1	0.6	3.1	143	86	444
	United States	14,886	1.3	1.2	2.4	135	125	250
	Latvia	7,078	2.4	1.7	3.3	119	84	164
Host Country	Poland	32,736,685	1.1	0.6	1.9	252,072	137,494	435,398
	Ukraine	226,887	3.6	0.9	4.5	5,718	1,429	7,147
	Russia	40,808	4.1	1.2	5.6	1,171	343	1,600
	Lithuania	55,493	2.9	0.7	3	1,127	272	1,165
Country of	Belarus	83,480	1.3	0.9	2.9	760	526	1,695
origin of first	Kazakhstan	4,717	3.3	1	6.7	109	33	221
generation	Italy	3,414	4.4	1.6	7.3	105	38	174
migrants	Armenia	2,349	5.4	3.5	6.8	89	58	112
	Romania	2,606	3.2	2.9	3.6	58	53	66
	United States	6,117	1.3	1.2	2.4	56	51	103
	Egypt	480	15.7	13.9	17.5	53	47	59
Host Country	Portugal	8,989,849	1.8	0.5	2.9	113,272	31,464	182,494
	Angola	159,008	4.2	2.4	9.2	4,675	2,671	10,240
	Cape Verde	57,903	5.3	2.9	9.1	2,148	1,175	3,688
	Brazil	125,547	1.6	1.1	1.6	1,406	967	1,406
Country of	Guinea-Bissau	27,196	5.3	2.9	9.1	1,009	552	1,732
origin of first	Ukraine	30,355	3.6	0.9	4.5	765	191	956
generation	Sao Tome and Principe	17,115	5.3	2.9	9.1	635	347	1,090
migrants	Mozambique	72,308	1	0.6	3.1	506	304	1,569
	Romania	20,885	3.2	2.9	3.6	468	424	526
	Moldova	12,746	3.3	1.6	4.5	294	143	401
	Venezuela	24,133	1.5	0.3	2.6	253	51	439

		Adult population	Anti-HCV prevalence estimate (%)			Estimated number of chronic hepatitis C cases (70% of anti-HCV)		
		15+	%	Lower limit	Upper limit	CHC cases	Lower range	Upper range
Host Country	Romania	16,880,465	3.2	2.9	3.6	378,122	342,673	425,388
	Moldova	56,435	3.3	1.6	4.5	1,304	632	1,778
	Ukraine	8,589	3.6	0.9	4.5	216	54	271
	Russia	4,893	4.1	1.2	5.6	140	41	192
Country of	Italy	3,383	4.4	1.6	7.3	104	38	173
origin of first	Bulgaria	11,109	1.1	0.3	2.4	86	23	187
generation	Syria	1,985	3.1	2.5	3.9	43	35	54
migrants	Turkey	4,129	1	0.7	1.1	29	20	32
	Greece	2,145	1.9	0.5	2.6	29	8	39
	China	2,882	1.3	0.4	2	26	8	40
Heat Country	Iraq Slovakia	1,041 4,580,260	3.2 1.4	0.3 0.9	3.2	23 44,887	2 28,856	23 64,124
Host Country	Ukraine	9,589	3.6	0.9	4.5	242	20,050 60	302
	Romania	5,189	3.2	2.9	3.6	116	105	131
	Russia	2,208	4.1	1.2	5.6	63	105	87
Country of	Poland	4,437	1.1	0.6	1.9	34	19	59
origin of first	Italy	878	4.4	1.6	7.3	27	10	45
generation	Serbia	1,502	1.3	1.1	1.6	14	12	17
migrants	Egypt	109	15.7	13.9	17.5	12	11	13
	Vietnam	1,521	1	0.8	1.8	11	9	19
	Bulgaria	1,280	1.1	0.3	2.4	10	3	22
	United States	777	1.3	1.2	2.4	7	7	13
Host Country	Slovenia	1,760,726	1.3	1.1	1.6	16,023	13,558	19,720
	Bosnia and Herzegovina	95,960	1.3	1.1	1.6	873	739	1,075
	Croatia Serbia	47,670	1.3	1.1	1.6	434	367	534
Country of	FYR Macedonia	25,839 13,641	1.3 1.3	1.1 1.1	1.6 1.6	235 124	199 105	289 153
origin of first	Italy	2,989	4.4	1.1	7.3	92	33	153
generation	Kosovo (UN SCR 1244/99)	9,190	1.3	1.0	1.6	84	71	103
migrants	Ukraine	1,458	3.6	0.9	4.5	37	9	46
ingrance	Russia	1,221	4.1	1.2	5.6	35	10	48
	Montenegro	2,780	1.3	1.1	1.6	25	21	31
	Egypt	90	15.7	13.9	17.5	10	9	11
Host Country	Spain	39,637,891	1.7	0.4	2.6	471,691	110,986	721,410
	Romania	660,391	3.2	2.9	3.6	14,793	13,406	16,642
	Morocco	682,412	1.6	0.6	1.9	7,643	2,866	9,076
	Italy	93,453	4.4	1.6	7.3	2,878	1,047	4,775
Country of	Argentina Colombia	248,101	1.5	0.5 0.8	2.5	2,605	868	4,342
origin of first generation	Pakistan	342,317 55,086	1 5	4.4	1.4 5.5	2,396 1,928	1,917 1,697	3,355 2,121
migrants	Nigeria	32,421	8.4	3.9	12.8	1,926	885	2,121
mgranes	Ukraine	74,876	3.6	0.9	4.5	1,887	472	2,359
	Senegal	50,722	5.3	2.9	9.1	1,882	1,030	3,231
	Russia	58,889	4.1	1.2	5.6	1,690	495	2,308
Host Country	Sweden	7,944,034	0.6	0.5	0.7	33,365	27,804	38,926
	Iraq	115,086	3.2	0.3	3.2	2,578	242	2,578
	Former Yugoslavia (bf. 92)	68,961	1.3	1.1	1.6	628	531	772
	Thailand	31,136	2.7	1.8	3.7	588	392	806
Country of	Syria	25,217	3.1	2.5	3.9	547	441	688
origin of first	Poland	69,711	1.1	0.6	1.9	537	293	927
generation migrants	Lebanon Bosnia and Herzegovina	24,165 56,067	3.1 1.3	2.5 1.1	3.9 1.6	524 510	423 432	660 628
migrants	Romania	20,858	3.2	2.9	3.6	467	432	526
	Russia	15,524	4.1	1.2	5.6	446	130	609
	Pakistan	10,023	5	4.4	5.5	351	309	386
Host Country	United Kingdom	52,082,285	0.6	0.4	1.2	218,746	145,830	437,491
	Pakistan	476,495	5	4.4	5.5	16,677	14,676	18,345
	Nigeria	186,220	8.4	3.9	12.8	10,950	5,084	16,685
	Poland	581,815	1.1	0.6	1.9	4,480	2,444	7,738
Country of	Italy	134,100	4.4	1.6	7.3	4,130	1,502	6,853
origin of first	Ireland	456,690	1.1	0.7	1.6	3,517	2,238	5,115
generation	Ghana	91,795	5.3	2.9	9.1	3,406	1,863	5,847
migrants	Egypt	29,145	15.7	13.9	17.5	3,203	2,836	3,570
	China South Africa	271,635	1.3	0.4	2	2,472	761	3,803
	South Africa	190,165	1.7	1	2.5	2,263	1,331	3,328
	Lithuania	96,120	2.9	0.7	3	1,951	471	2,019

5.11 Chronic hepatitis B burden country tables

This annex is included as a separate file (Chronic hepatitis B Country tables.doc) which includes 31 country tables for the estimated number of chronic hepatitis B (CHB) cases among the 50 largest foreign-born migrant populations residing in the individual EU/EEA host countries arranged by endemicity level and absolute number of CHB cases.

5.12 Chronic hepatitis C burden country tables

This annex is included as a separate file (Chronic hepatitis C Country tables.doc) which includes 31 country tables for the estimated number of chronic hepatitis C (CHC) cases among the 50 largest foreign-born migrant populations residing in the individual EU/EEA host countries arranged by endemicity level and absolute number of CHC cases.

References

- 1. Hope VD, Eramova I, Capurro D, Donoghoe MC. Prevalence and estimation of hepatitis B and C infections in the WHO European Region: A review of data focusing on the countries outside the European Union and the European Free Trade Association. Epidemiol Infect. 2014;142(2):270-86.
- 2. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis B and C surveillance in Europe. 2012. Stockholm: ECDC: 2014.
- 3. Sharma S, Carballo M, Feld JJ, Janssen HL. Immigration and viral hepatitis. J Hepatol. 2015. Epub 2015/05/13.
- 4. European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL). Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of chronic hepatitis B virus infection. J Hepatol. 2012;57(1):167-85. Epub 2012/03/23.
- 5. European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL). EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: management of hepatitis C virus infection. J Hepatol. 2014;60(2):392-420. Epub 2013/12/18.
- Kohli A, Shaffer A, Sherman A, Kottilil S. Treatment of hepatitis C: a systematic review. JAMA. 2014;312(6):631-40. Epub 2014/08/15.
- 7. European Liver Patients Association (ELPA). Report on Hepatitis Patient Self-Help in Europe Report. 2010.
- 8. Eurostat. Immigration by five-year age group, sex and country of birth. 2013 [cited 2015]; Available from: <u>http://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=migr_imm3ctb&lang=en</u>.
- 9. European Statistical System. EU 2011 Housing and Population Census. 2011; Available from: https://ec.europa.eu/CensusHub2/
- 10. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). International Migration Database. 2013; Available from: <u>http://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DatasetCode=MIG</u>.
- 11. Lithuanian National Statistics Service. International Migration Flows. 2013; Available from: <u>http://osp.stat.gov.lt/en/temines-lenteles1</u>.
- 12. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis B and C in the EU neighbourhood: prevalence, burden of disease and screening policies. Stockholm: ECDC: 2010.
- 13. Kowdley KV, Wang CC, Welch S, Roberts H, Brosgart CL. Prevalence of chronic hepatitis B among foreignborn persons living in the United States by country of origin. Hepatology. 2012;56(2):422-33.
- 14. Ioannou GN. Hepatitis B virus in the United States: infection, exposure, and immunity rates in a nationally representative survey. Ann Intern Med. 2011;154(5):319-28. Epub 2011/03/02.
- 15. Hahne SJM, Veldhuijzen IK, Wiessing L, Lim TA, Salminen M, Laar MVD. Infection with hepatitis B and C virus in Europe: A systematic review of prevalence and cost-effectiveness of screening. BMC Infect Dis. 2013;13(1).
- 16. Ezzikouri S, Pineau P, Benjelloun S. Hepatitis B virus in the Maghreb Region: From epidemiology to prospective research. Liver Int. 2013;33(6):811-9.
- 17. Gower E, Estes C, Blach S, Razavi-Shearer K, Razavi H. Global epidemiology and genotype distribution of the hepatitis C virus infection. J Hepatol. 2014;61(1):S45-S57.
- 18. Bruggmann P, Berg T, Ovrehus AL, Moreno C, Brandao Mello CE, Roudot-Thoraval F, et al. Historical epidemiology of hepatitis C virus (HCV) in selected countries. J Viral Hepat. 2014;21 Suppl 1:5-33. Epub 2014/04/10.
- 19. Cornberg M, Razavi HA, Alberti A, Bernasconi E, Buti M, Cooper C, et al. A systematic review of hepatitis C virus epidemiology in Europe, Canada and Israel. Liver Int. 2011;31(SUPPL. 2):30-60.
- 20. Godzik P, Kolakowska A, Madalinski K, Stepien M, Zielinski A, Goralewska A, et al. [Prevalence of anti-HCV antibodies among adults in Poland--results of cross-sectional study in general population]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2012;66(4):575-80. Epub 2012/01/01. Rozpowszechnienie przeciwcial anty-HCV wsrod osob dorosłych w Polsce--wyniki badania przekrojowego w populacji ogolnej.
- 21. Lehman EM, Wilson ML. Epidemiology of hepatitis viruses among hepatocellular carcinoma cases and healthy people in Egypt: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Cancer. 2009;124(3):690-7.
- 22. Mohd Hanafiah K, Groeger J, Flaxman AD, Wiersma ST. Global epidemiology of hepatitis C virus infection: New estimates of age-specific antibody to HCV seroprevalence. Hepatology. 2013;57(4):1333-42.
- 23. Waheed Y, Shafi T, Safi SZ, Qadri I. Hepatitis C virus in Pakistan: A systematic review of prevalence, genotypes and risk factors. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15(45):5647-53.
- 24. Manzardo C, Trevino B, Gomez i Prat J, Cabezos J, Mongui È, Claveria I, et al. Communicable diseases in the immigrant population attended to in a tropical medicine unit: epidemiological aspects and public health issues. Travel Medicine & Infectious Disease. 2008;6(1-2):4-11.
- 25. Bocanegra C, Salvador F, Sulleiro E, Sanchez-Montalva A, Pahissa A, Molina I. Screening for Imported Diseases in an Immigrant Population: Experience from a Teaching Hospital in Barcelona, Spain. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2014.
- 26. Tramuto F, Mazzucco W, Maida CM, Affronti A, Affronti M, Montalto G, et al. Serological pattern of Hepatitis B, C, and HIV infections among immigrants in Sicily: epidemiological aspects and implication on public health. J Community Health. 2012;37(3):547-53.
- 27. Zuure FR, Bouman J, Martens M, Vanhommerig JW, Urbanus AT, Davidovich U, et al. Screening for hepatitis B and C in first-generation Egyptian migrants living in the Netherlands. Liver Int. 2013;33(5):727-38.

- 28. Chironna M, Germinario C, Lopalco PL, Carrozzini F, Barbuti S, Quarto M. Prevalence rates of viral hepatitis infections in refugee Kurds from Iraq and Turkey. Infection. 2003;31(2):70-4.
- 29. Richter C, Ter Beest G, Gisolf EH, Van Bentum P, Waegemaekers C, Swanink C, et al. Screening for chronic hepatitis B and C in migrants from Afghanistan, Iran, Iraq, the former Soviet Republics, and Vietnam in the Arnhem region, the Netherlands. Epidemiol Infect. 2014;142(10):2140-6.
- 30. Veldhuijzen IK, van Driel HF, Vos D, de Zwart O, van Doornum GJJ, de Man RA, et al. Viral hepatitis in a multi-ethnic neighborhood in the Netherlands: results of a community-based study in a low prevalence country. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2009;13(1):e9-e13.
- 31. Baaten GG, Sonder GJ, Dukers NH, Coutinho RA, Van den Hoek JA. Population-based study on the seroprevalence of hepatitis A, B, and C virus infection in Amsterdam, 2004. J Med Virol. 2007;79(12):1802-10. Epub 2007/10/16.
- 32. Hladun O, Grau A, Esteban E, Jansa JM. Results from screening immigrants of low-income countries: Data from a public primary healthcare clinic. J Travel Med. 2014;21(2):92-8.
- 33. Burgazli KM, Mericliler M, Sen C, Tuncay M, Gokce Y, Nayir B, et al. The prevalence of Hepatitis B virus (HBV) among Turkish immigrants in Germany. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2014;18(6):869-74.
- 34. Heidrich B, Cetindere A, Beyaz M, Stahmeyer JT, Basaran MM, Braynis B, et al. High prevalence of hepatitis markers in immigrant populations: A prospective screening approach in a real-world setting. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014.
- 35. Urbanus AT, Van De Laar TJW, Van Den Hoek A, Zuure FR, Speksnijder AGCL, Baaten GGG, et al. Hepatitis C in the general population of various ethnic origins living in the Netherlands: Should non-Western migrants be screened? J Hepatol. 2011;55(6):1207-14.
- 36. Tafuri S, Prato R, Martinelli D, Melpignano L, De Palma M, Quarto M, et al. Prevalence of Hepatitis B, C, HIV and syphilis markers among refugees in Bari, Italy. BMC Infect Dis. 2009;10.
- 37. Uddin G, Shoeb D, Solaiman S, Marley R, Gore C, Ramsay M, et al. Prevalence of chronic viral hepatitis in people of south Asian ethnicity living in England: The prevalence cannot necessarily be predicted from the prevalence in the country of origin. J Viral Hepatitis. 2010;17(5):327-35.
- 38. McPherson S, Valappil M, Moses SE, Eltringham G, Miller C, Baxter K, et al. Targeted case finding for hepatitis B using dry blood spot testing in the British-Chinese and South Asian populations of the North-East of England. J Viral Hepatitis. 2013;20(9):638-44.
- 39. Balogun MA, Parry JV, Mutton K, Okolo C, Benons L, Baxendale H, et al. Hepatitis B virus transmission in pre-adolescent schoolchildren in four multi-ethnic areas of England. Epidemiol Infect. 2013;141(5):916-25.
- 40. Palumbo E, Scotto G, Faleo G, Cibelli DC, Saracino A, Angarano G. Prevalence of HBV-genotypes in immigrants affected by HBV-related chronic active hepatitis. Arquivos de Gastroenterologia. 2007;44(1):54-7.
- 41. Bjerke SE, Vangen S, Holter E, Stray-Pedersen B. Infectious immune status in an obstetric population of Pakistani immigrants in Norway. Scand J Public Health. 2011;39(5):464-70.
- 42. O'Leary MC, Sarwar M, Hutchinson SJ, Weir A, Schofield J, McLeod A, et al. The prevalence of hepatitis C virus among people of South Asian origin in Glasgow Results from a community based survey and laboratory surveillance. Travel Med Infect Dis. 2013;11(5):301-9.
- 43. Bjerke SEY, Holter E, Vangen S, Stray-Pedersen B. Sexually transmitted infections among Pakistani pregnant women and their husbands in Norway. Int J Womens Health2010. p. 303-9.
- 44. Scotto G, Martinelli D, Di Tullio R, Fazio V. Epidemiological and clinical features of hepatitis B virus genotypes among immigrants in southern Italy. Hepatitis Res Treatment. 2010;2010.
- 45. Jafferbhoy H, Miller MH, McIntyre P, Dillon JF. The effectiveness of outreach testing for hepatitis C in an immigrant Pakistani population. Epidemiol Infect. 2012;140(6):1048-53.
- 46. Veldhuijzen IK, Wolter R, Rijckborst V, Mostert M, Voeten HA, Cheung Y, et al. Identification and treatment of chronic hepatitis B in Chinese migrants: Results of a project offering on-site testing in Rotterdam, the Netherlands. J Hepatol. 2012;57(6):1171-6.
- 47. Vedio AB, Ellam H, Rayner F, Stone B, Kudesia G, McKendrick MW, et al. Hepatitis B: Report of prevalence and access to healthcare among Chinese residents in Sheffield UK. J Infect Public Health. 2013;6(6):448-55.
- 48. Brant LJ, Reynolds C, Byrne L, Davison KL. Hepatitis B and residual risk of infection in English and Welsh blood donors, 1996 through 2008. Transfusion. 2011;51(7):1493-502.
- 49. Tash E, Cacciottolo T, Wright N, Dodds J, Griffiths M, Sen S. Hepatitis B prevalence in a multi-ethnic community in Southern England: a 3 year retrospective study. Public Health. 2014;128(8):764-5.
- 50. Sciauvaud J, Rigal E, Pascal J, Nourrisson C, Poirier P, Poirier V, et al. Transmission of infectious diseases from internationally adopted children to their adoptive families. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2014;20(8):746-51.
- 51. Milionis C. Serological markers of Hepatitis B and C among juvenile immigrants from Albania settled in Greece. Eur J Gen Pract. 2010;16(4):236-40.
- 52. Chironna M, Germinario C, Lopalco PL, Quarto M, Barbuti S. HBV, HCV and HDV infections in Albanian refugees in Southern Italy (Apulia region). Epidemiology & Infection. 2000;125(1):163-7.
- 53. Roussos A, Goritsas C, Pappas T, Spanaki M, Papadaki P, Ferti A. Prevalence of hepatitis B and C markers among refugees in Athens. World Journal of Gastroenterology. 2003;9(5):993-5.
- 54. Karatapanis S, Skorda L, Marinopoulos S, Papastergiou V, Drogosi M, Lisgos P, et al. Higher rates of chronic hepatitis B infection and low vaccination-induced protection rates among parturients escaping

HBsAg prenatal testing in Greece: A 2-year prospective study. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2012;24(8):878-83.

- 55. Zacharakis G, Kotsiou S, Papoutselis M, Vafiadis N, Tzara F, Pouliou E, et al. Changes in the epidemiology of hepatitis B virus infection following the implementation of immunisation programmes in northeastern Greece. Euro Surveill. 2009;14(32).
- 56. Chironna M, Germinario C, Lopalco PL, Carrozzini F, Quarto M. Prevalence of hepatitis virus infections in Kosovar refugees. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2001;5(4):209-13.
- 57. Palumbo E, Scotto G, Faleo G, Cibelli DC, Angarano G. Prevalence of HBV genotypes in South American immigrants affected by HBV-related chronic active hepatitis. Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2007;11(3):311-3.
- 58. Padovese V, Egidi AM, Melillo TF, Farrugia B, Carabot P, Didero D, et al. Prevalence of latent tuberculosis, syphilis, hepatitis B and C among asylum seekers in Malta. J Public Health (Oxf). 2014;36(1):22-7.
- 59. Aweis D, Brabin BJ, Beeching NJ, Bunn JE, Cooper C, Gardner K, et al. Hepatitis B prevalence and risk factors for HBsAg carriage amongst Somali households in Liverpool. Communicable Disease & Public Health. 2001;4(4):247-52.
- 60. Rivas P, Herrero Ma D, Poveda E, Madejon A, Trevino A, Gutierrez M, et al. Hepatitis B, C, and D and HIV infections among immigrants from equatorial guinea living in Spain. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2013;88(4):789-94.
- 61. Hatzakis A, Chulanov V, Gadano AC, Bergin C, Ben-Ari Z, Mossong J, et al. The present and future disease burden of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infections with today's treatment paradigm volume 2. J Viral Hepat. 2015;22 Suppl 1:26-45. Epub 2015/01/07.
- 62. Razavi H, Waked I, Sarrazin C, Myers RP, Idilman R, Calinas F, et al. The present and future disease burden of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection with today's treatment paradigm. J Viral Hepat. 2014;21 Suppl 1:34-59. Epub 2014/04/10.
- 63. Gane E, Kershenobich D, Seguin-Devaux C, Kristian P, Aho I, Dalgard O, et al. Strategies to manage hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection disease burden volume 2. J Viral Hepat. 2015;22 Suppl 1:46-73. Epub 2015/01/07.
- 64. Wedemeyer H, Duberg AS, Buti M, Rosenberg WM, Frankova S, Esmat G, et al. Strategies to manage hepatitis C virus (HCV) disease burden. J Viral Hepat. 2014;21 Suppl 1:60-89. Epub 2014/04/10.
- 65. Rechel B, Mladovsky P, Ingleby D, Mackenbach JP, McKee M. Migration and health in an increasingly diverse Europe. Lancet. 2013;381(9873):1235-45. Epub 2013/04/02.
- 66. Rossi C, Shrier I, Marshall L, Cnossen S, Schwartzman K, Klein MB, et al. Seroprevalence of Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection and Prior Immunity in Immigrants and Refugees: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. PLoS ONE. 2012;7(9).
- 67. Cochrane A, Evlampidou I, Irish C, Ingle SM, Hickman M. Hepatitis B infection prevalence by country of birth in migrant populations in a large UK city. J Clin Virol. 2015;68:79-82. Epub 2015/06/14.
- 68. Shepard CW, Simard EP, Finelli L, Fiore AE, Bell BP. Hepatitis B virus infection: epidemiology and vaccination. Epidemiol Rev. 2006;28:112-25. Epub 2006/06/07.
- 69. Ott JJ, Stevens GA, Groeger J, Wiersma ST. Global epidemiology of hepatitis B virus infection: New estimates of age-specific HBsAg seroprevalence and endemicity. Vaccine. 2012;30(12):2212-9.
- 70. Clandestino Database on irregular migration. <u>http://irregular-migration.net//index.php?id=161</u> [cited 2015].
- 71. Duffell EF, van de Laar MJ. Survey of surveillance systems and select prevention activities for hepatitis B and C, European Union/European Economic Area, 2009. Euro Surveill. 2015;20(13):pii=21080.
- 72. Sievert W, Altraif I, Razavi HA, Abdo A, Ahmed EA, Alomair A, et.al. A systematic review of hepatitis C virus epidemiology in Asia, Australia and Egypt. Liver Int. 2011;31(2):61-80.

European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC)

Postal address: Granits väg 8, SE-171 65 Solna, Sweden

Visiting address: Tomtebodavägen 11A, SE-171 65 Solna, Sweden

Tel. +46 858601000 Fax +46 858601001 www.ecdc.europa.eu

An agency of the European Union www.europa.eu

Subscribe to our publications www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications

Contact us publications@ecdc.europa.eu

Follow us on Twitter @ECDC_EU

1 Like our Facebook page www.facebook.com/ECDC.EU

ECDC is committed to ensuring the transparency and independence of its work

In accordance with the Staff Regulations for Officials and Conditions of Employment of Other Servants of the European Union and the ECDC Independence Policy, ECDC staff members shall not, in the performance of their duties, deal with a matter in which, directly or indirectly, they have any personal interest such as to impair their independence. Declarations of interest must be received from any prospective contractor(s) before any contract can be awarded. www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/aboutus/transparency

HOW TO OBTAIN EU PUBLICATIONS

Free publications:

- one copy:
 - /ia EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu);
- more than one copy or posters/maps:

from the European Union's representations (http://ec.europa.eu/represent_en.htm); from the delegations in non-EU countries (http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/index_en.htm) by contacting the Europe Direct service (http://europa.eu/europedirect/index_en.htm) or calling oo 800 6 7 8 9 10 11 (freephone number from anywhere in the EU) (*).

(*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

Priced publications:

via EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu).

